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21ST CENTURY IDEAS FOR THE 20TH
CENTURY FEDERAL CIVIL SERVICE

WEDNESDAY, MAY 20, 2015

U.S. SENATE,
SUBCOMMITTEE ON REGULATORY,
AFFAIRS AND FEDERAL MANAGEMENT,
OF THE COMMITTEE ON HOMELAND SECURITY
AND GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS,
Washington, DC.

The Subcommittee met, pursuant to notice, at 10:02 a.m., in
room SD-342, Dirksen Senate Office Building, Hon. James
Lankford, Chairman of the Subcommittee, presiding.

Present: Senators Lankford, Ernst, Heitkamp, Booker, and Pe-
ters.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR LANKFORD

Senator LANKFORD. Good morning. This is the Subcommittee’s
first hearing on the Federal workforce. Today we are going to ex-
plore the policies guiding today’s Federal civil service, and I appre-
ciate our witnesses being here. I will take some time and introduce
them in just a moment. Let me set some context.

The State of the Federal workforce is expansive. The Federal
Government currently employs 2,663,000—and a few additional
odds and ends coming in and out—in the Executive Branch as civil-
ians. Ensuring that agencies have a process in place to efficiently
recruit, retain, compensate, train, and, if necessary, dismiss prob-
lem Federal employees is a difficult but essential task. And as the
Subcommittee with oversight on Federal management, this task
falls to us.

But before we discuss these matters, I would like to take a mo-
ment to thank our Federal employees for their dedicated service.
We have a tremendous number of very dedicated patriots that
serve all over the country, and I am honored to be able to serve
with them. For individuals that step up and say one thing or an-
other about Federal employees, I can tell you, I have met a lot, and
it is a great group of people.

I am reminded that 20 years ago in Oklahoma City the Murrah
Federal Building was bombed, and we lost many Federal employees
there. The people that went to work that day serving their country
put their lives on the line. For those of us in Oklahoma and for all
of us on this dais, we understand, and we understand well, that we
are very grateful to people who choose to serve their country
through Federal service.

o))



2

It is also true that lately a few bad apples in our Federal work-
force have made the news. That is a shame. And for those individ-
uals, we understand well they do not represent what happens in
the bulk of the Federal workforce. These stories represent the im-
portance of congressional oversight, though, both as to the inci-
dents themselves as well as the management policies that underlie
them. But as they also tend to cast a shadow over the good work
that individuals across the Federal Government accomplish each
day for our Nation, we want to try to correct and do what we can
to be able to minimize that.

Senator Heitkamp and I are deeply appreciative of the work of
Federal employee. We are honored for their dedication. We are
sponsoring a resolution recognizing the first week of May as Public
Service Recognition Week, and we are joined by many of our col-
leagues on this Committee. We would like to extend our thanks
again today.

The issues we will discuss, which may be critical of the way the
Federal workforce operates today, are not indictments on those ac-
tually in the Federal workforce. In fact, I would wager that many
of them share the same concerns as we do as I talk to many Fed-
eral employees that feel stuck and that their voice is not being
heard for ways to be able to improve the system. So we hope to be
able to provide a voice to many great Federal employees that have
many great ideas on how to improve the process.

For example, some Federal employees may be upset that misbe-
having employees may be placed on paid administrative leave,
sometimes for a year or longer, pending a personnel investigation.
Or some Federal workers may be irritated that because of the way
in which many Federal agencies compensate employees under the
General Schedule (GS), they are doing twice the work of a col-
league but paid the same amount.

These are just a few concerns that Federal employees have
brought to our attention. The stakes are high, and the responsi-
bility of Congress is clear. Because we rely on Federal employees
to run our government, it is also important that we work together.

It is time we think critically about many of the policies that cur-
rently govern the Federal workforce so we can maintain a talented
pool of employees in the years and decades ahead. I look forward
to discussing these issues with our members and with the wit-
nesses today because the future of the Federal workforce depends
on it. There is a lot of transition happening. We have to navigate
it well.

With that, I recognize our Ranking Member for her opening
statement.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR HEITKAMP

Senator HEITKAMP. Thank you, Chairman Lankford. Today
marks the Subcommittee’s first hearing examining the Federal
workforce issues. I think that this is such a critical topic, and I am
passionate about making sure that the workforce of tomorrow is
the Federal workforce that can meet the needs of the constituency
groups and can also make us proud as we serve in the context of
public service.
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Since taking office in January 2013, I have been very engaged in
this issue because North Dakota, as you know, is experiencing an
energy boom, and that has created a real crisis within our Federal
workforce. The great irony of all of this is that people, I think, who
used to say there are too many Federal workers, had a lot of criti-
cism about Federal workers in general, now realize that when
there are not enough people to do permitting in the Bakken at the
Bureau of Land Management (BLM) and there are not enough
grassland managers to actually approve plans for those lease hold-
ers, not having Federal workers creates a real economic challenge.

And so as a result, we have been very engaged with the Office
of Personnel Management (OPM) to try and get salary adjustments
for workers. As a result of that work, I have become very inti-
mately involved in the salary structure, probably more than any
other Member, but I am proud to say that working with OPM, we
have been able to guarantee salary increases for almost 500 Fed-
eral employees in North Dakota.

Perhaps my most pressing concern, however, is why we are not
retaining Millennials who come to work for the Federal Govern-
ment. You can see that the average period of time—or the median
period of time that Millennials serve in the Federal workforce is ac-
tually under 4 years. I doubt that if you did a study 20 or 30 years
ago, when I would have fit in that category, that would have been
the result.

And so when you couple statistics like that with the fact that
nearly 30 percent of the entire Federal workforce will be retirement
eligible in 2019, you can see we face some serious challenges in
staffing the important work of the Federal Government.

So today I want to focus on not only what we can do better to
recruit young folks, but what we need to do to retain them. As
someone who used to run a large agency, I spent a lot of time on
retention because the effort and the dollars in training tell you that
if you have a good employee, the one thing that you definitely want
to make sure that you keep is a good employee.

It is no secret why they are discouraged when you look at seques-
tration, pay freezes, furloughs, as well as the government shut-
down in 2013. That did not exactly add to the morale of the Fed-
eral workforce.

But there are other reasons why young people are leaving and
perhaps more difficult to get at, which is when you look at OPM’s
survey of Federal employees’ viewpoints, only one in three
Millennials believed that creativity and innovation were rewarded
within their organizations, and only 34 percent of them were satis-
fied with the opportunities for career advancement.

So my goal this morning is to find out from you what we can do
within the Federal workforce to do these retentions better. How
can we improve the speed of the hiring process? How can we ad-
dress the inability of the Federal workforce to compete with the
private sector pay? How do we bridge the gap between human re-
sources (HR) departments of agencies and line managers? And how
do we improve supervisor training and ultimately employee mo-
rale? These are just a few of the areas I would like to explore, and
I look forward to hearing the witnesses’ testimony and to the reg-
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ular dialogue that we have on this Subcommittee thanks to the
structure that Chairman Lankford has put together.

But I want to close by just saying this is a critical issue. There
is not a corporation in America, there is not an organization in
America, when you say, “What makes you great?” that does not
say, “Our people.” And so if we are not doing what we need to do
to retain the best and brightest in public service, then we need to
know about it, and we need to fix it.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Senator LANKFORD. Thank you.

At this time we will proceed with testimony from our witnesses.
Let me introduce the four witnesses. I will introduce all four of you.
Then we will swear you in, and then we will begin your testimony.

Yvonne Jones is the Director in Strategic Issues of the U.S. Gov-
ernment Accountability Office (GAO), where she manages teams
analyzing Federal Government human capital issues. Prior to join-
ing the Strategic Issues team, she was the Director in the GAO Fi-
nancial Markets and Community Investment team.

Patricia Niehaus is the national president for the Federal Man-
agers Association (FMA). Ms. Niehaus has been the national presi-
dent since 2010 and also serves as an active member in the Na-
tional Council on Federal Labor-Management Relations. She is an
active Federal employee with over 30 years of service and is now
the civilian personnel officer at Travis Air Force Base in California.

Dan Blair is the President and the Chief Executive Officer (CEO)
of the National Academy of Public Administration. From 2006 to
2009, he served as the Chairman of the Postal Regulatory Commis-
sion (PRC); from 2009 to 2011, he served as a Commissioner. Mr.
Blair was the Deputy Director of the Office of Personnel Manage-
ment from 2002 to 2006, along with multiple other responsibilities.
Thank you.

Mr. David Cox is the national president of the American Federa-
tion of Government Employees (AFGE). He worked for Veterans Af-
fairs (VA) from 1983 to 2006, when he became the secretary-treas-
urer for the AFGE.

I would like to thank all the witnesses appearing before us today,
and I really appreciate your written testimony that you have al-
ready submitted, as well as receiving your oral testimony in just
a moment.

It is the custom of the Subcommittee that all witnesses are
sworn in before you testify, so if you do not mind, I would ask you
to stand and raise your right hand. Do you swear or affirm that
the testimony you are about to give before this Subcommittee is the
truth, the whole truth, and nothing but the truth, so help you,
God?

Ms. JONES. I do.

Ms. NIEHAUS. I do.

Mr. BLAIR. I do.

Mr. Cox. I do.

Senator LANKFORD. Thank you. You may be seated. Let the
record reflect that all witnesses answered in the affirmative.

We will be using a timing system today. I think everyone is fa-
miliar with that. There will be a little clock in front of you. That
will count down to zero. We are giving everyone about 5 minutes,
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if you can be as close to that as possible, and then we will have
multiple rounds of questioning. It is the tradition of this Committee
that the first round of questions will go 5 minutes for each person,
and then we will open up a second round, which will be open col-
loquy with no timing on it, and that will allow us to interchange
here on the Committee dais as well as with you. So expect two
rounds of questions, and the second round will be more informal
than the first, if that is OK.
Ms. Jones, you are recognized first. Thank you.

TESTIMONY OF YVONNE D. JONES,! DIRECTOR, STRATEGIC
ISSUES, U.S. GOVERNMENT ACCOUNTABILITY OFFICE

Ms. JoNES. Chairman Lankford, Ranking Member Heitkamp,
and Members of the Subcommittee, thank you for the opportunity
to discuss the State of the 21st Century Federal civil service and
what can be done to ensure a top-notch Federal workforce.

Strategic human capital management plays a critical role in
maximizing the government’s performance and assuring its ac-
countability to the Congress and to the Nation. But strategic
human capital management has been one of GAO’s high-risk issues
since 2001.

Congress, the Office of Personnel Management, and some agen-
cies have addressed human capital challenges. For example, in
2002, Congress created the Chief Human Capital Officer (CHCO)
position in 24 agencies and the Chief Human Capital Officers
Council (CHCOC). And Congress provided the agencies with var-
ious authorities and flexibilities to manage the Federal workforce,
but more remains to be done. I will describe five concerns about
Federal workforce management.

First, the classification system. The General Schedule classifica-
tion system was designed to uphold the key principle of equal pay
for work of equal value, but the system is experiencing difficulties.
Its occupation descriptions are considered too narrow to easily shift
people between jobs, and its pay rules make it harder for agencies
to recruit and retain valued employees. GAO concluded that we
need a more modern and effective classification system which re-
tains merit at its core, but which is more flexible.

Second, the Federal workforce has many critical skills gaps like
cybersecurity and contract specialists. The Federal Government
also needs to better identify future skills gaps. To close these gaps
and predict future shortages, the Office of Personnel Management
and agencies will need to collect and analyze data to be used in
agency and governmentwide workforce planning.

Third, the Executive Branch agencies are managing their
workforces in an era of constrained budgets. Therefore, they need
to rethink how they do their own planning and how they work with
other agencies. We found that the Federal human capital commu-
nity is fragmented, with many actors executing personnel policies
in ways not helpful to governmentwide workforce management.
Our analysis showed that agencies have many common human cap-
ital challenges, but they address them alone. And we found that
agency talent management tools lack two ingredients: identifying

1The prepared statement of Ms. Jones appears in the Appendix on page 29.
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skills in their current workforces and moving people with needed
skills to emerging or permanent positions.

The fourth issue is strengthening assessment of employee and
senior executive performance. Adequately managing employee per-
formance is a longstanding governmentwide issue. Without effec-
tive performance management, agencies risk losing the skills of top
talent and failing to correct poor performers. But supervisors do
not always have the skills to help staff address performance issues.

Evaluating the performance of senior executives is also impor-
tant. By law, for senior executives to receive higher levels of pay,
their performance appraisal systems must make meaningful dis-
tinctions based on an individual’s performance compared to other
executives. Recently, we found that 85 percent of senior executive
service (SES) ratings were bunched in the top two ratings cat-
egories, raising questions about whether adequate distinctions are
being made between executives.

And, fifth, retaining high-performing employees is critical to Fed-
eral Government operation. To retain employees, the Federal Gov-
ernment needs to strengthen worker engagement. Preliminary ob-
servations from our ongoing work found that governmentwide aver-
age levels of employee engagement declined from 67 percent in
2011 to 63 percent in 2014. The decline in the governmentwide av-
erage occurred because of drops in engagement at three large agen-
cies: Department of Defense (DOD), Department of Homeland Se-
curity (DHS), and Veterans Affairs. But the majority of Federal
agencies sustained or improved their engagement scores. Of 47
Federal agencies, 31 had steady scores, 3 increased their scores,
and 13 had declining scores. The large number of agencies that
sustained or increased engagement scores during challenging times
suggests that agencies can influence employee engagement levels
even in difficult circumstances.

In conclusion, greater progress will require continued collabo-
rative efforts between the Office of Personnel Management, the
Chief Human Capital Officers Council, individual agencies, and
continued congressional oversight.

Chairman Lankford, Ranking Member Heitkamp, and Members
of the Subcommittee, this completes my prepared statement, and
I am pleased to respond to any questions that you may have at this
time.

Senator LANKFORD. Thank you. Ms. Niehaus

TESTIMONY OF PATRICIA J. NIEHAUS,! NATIONAL PRESIDENT,
FEDERAL MANAGERS ASSOCIATION

Ms. NIEHAUS. Chairman Lankford, Ranking Member Heitkamp,
and Members of the Subcommittee, I am the national president of
the Federal Managers Association and chief of civilian personnel at
Travis Air Force Base in California. Thank you for allowing me to
present FMA’s views before you today. I am here on my own time
and of my own volition, and I do not speak for the Air Force. I am
here representing FMA’s members.

The Federal civil service no longer reflects the standards today’s
job seekers expect. FMA supports changes that increase flexibili-

1The prepared statement of Ms. Niehaus appears in the Appendix on page 70.
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ties, accountability, and performance results. In my written testi-
mony, I address a number of challenges and FMA’s recommenda-
tions in these areas.

After the satisfaction of serving our country, two of the most
often cited attractions of civil service—retirement benefits and job
security—are seemingly under endless attack. As FMA’s national
president, I hear how proud our members are to serve our Nation.
In Oklahoma, FMA has chapters at both Tinker Air Force Base
and McAlester Army Ammunition Plant. And in North Dakota,
thousands of people rely on Social Security checks and the Internal
Revenue Service (IRS) returns. It is discouraging to be constantly
maligned and have our benefits attacked. FMA members comment
on how this affects morale, which negatively impacts productivity,
employee retention, and the ability to complete congressionally
mandated missions. FMA urges Congress to avoid legislative efforts
that would hurt retention and morale.

FMA believes the General Schedule should be utilized as a step-
ping stone to a more evolved system that focuses on pay for per-
formance and reflect the needs of the present Federal workforce.
Departments and agencies must have maximum flexibility and the
ability to compete with the private sector to attract the best and
the brightest men and women to answer the call of public service.

The current system promotes a workforce based on longevity
rather than performance. The highest-performing employees should
be rewarded with the highest rates of pay; those employees who
fall below the curve in terms of overall performance should not be
rewarded at the same level. Management should be a profession in
the Federal Government rather than an additional duty. Managers
must have time to manage instead of being technicians. First level
supervisors and managers need access to training programs that
are sufficiently funded. Investments must be made in training in
areas such as addressing poor-performing employees, enhancing
mentoring skills, and conducting accurate performance appraisals
in order to recognize problems early and deal with them at the low-
est possible level.

FMA calls for the introduction of legislation that requires agen-
cies to provide supervisors with interactive, instructor-based train-
ing on management topics ranging from mentorship and career de-
velopment to hostile work environments and poor performers with-
in one year of promotion and ongoing training once every 3 years
thereafter. In addition, the measure should include an account-
ability provision to establish competency standards to ensure the
training is effective.

Initial and supervisory probationary periods were intended to be
an extension of the hiring process. It is a time to evaluate the em-
ployee or manager and determine whether they are suited not just
for the current position, but also for Federal service. Some career
fields are so complex that it takes more than one year to properly
train an entry-level employee. Extending the probationary period to
one year after completion of the initial training would benefit the
government and the employees, allowing supervisors to make deci-
sions based on the employees’ performance as fully trained employ-
ees and not just guess at how an employee will perform after the
training is completed.
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Too often pay comparisons between public and private sectors
miss the mark because they do not compare positions with like po-
sitions. An accurate comparison cannot be made between a reg-
istered nurse at a VA hospital and someone performing manual
labor at a nursing home. It is essential that any comparison and
study of compensation ensure that skill levels, experience, edu-
cation, and job duties are truly comparable.

FMA is grateful to the Homeland Security and Governmental Af-
fairs Committee for unanimously supporting the Wounded Warrior
Federal Leave Act, which would provide sick leave up front for our
newly hired disabled veterans. We are proud to have originated
this initiative, and we look forward to having it passed and signed
into law.

The Federal civil service should be the model employer that oth-
ers emulate. We should be such an attractive employer that young
people are lining up to compete for positions as their first choice.
This hearing is an important step toward determining what Con-
gress should do to restore the faith in the men and women who
make up the Federal workforce and ensure that missions are met
as efficiently and effectively as possible.

Thank you for the opportunity to present our views, and I am
happy to answer any questions you may have.

Senator LANKFORD. Thank you. Mr. Blair.

TESTIMONY OF THE HON. DAN G. BLAIR,! PRESIDENT AND
CHIEF EXECUTIVE OFFICER, NATIONAL ACADEMY OF PUB-
LIC ADMINISTRATION; CHAIRMAN, POSTAL REGULATORY
COMMISSION (2006-2009); AND DEPUTY DIRECTOR, OFFICE
OF PERSONNEL MANAGEMENT (2002-2006)

Mr. BLAIR. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

Before I begin, I would like to take a moment to introduce three
burgeoning potential public servants in the audience today who are
serving as Academy interns this summer. We have Calvin Charles,
Caroline Mihm—you may recognize the last name because Chris
Mihm is her father, who is a liaison from GAO to this Sub-
committee—and Robin Bleiweis. I would like to welcome them here
today.

Chairman Lankford, Ranking Member Heitkamp, and Members
of the Subcommittee, I appreciate the opportunity to testify today.
I serve as the President and CEO of the National Academy of Pub-
lic Administration, an independent, nonprofit, nonpartisan organi-
zation chartered by Congress. Our organization consists of over 800
Fellows—including former Cabinet officers, Members of Congress,
Governors, mayors, and State legislators, as well as distinguished
scholars, business executives, and public administrators.

Today’s civil service challenges have roots that stretch back more
than a quarter century. In 1989, the first Volcker Commission
highlighted many of those problems. While they have morphed in
form, the Federal Government’s workforce challenges have been
identified many times over. Some can be addressed at the adminis-
trative level; others will require bolder action, buttressed by legis-
lation.

1The prepared statement of Mr. Blair appears in the Appendix on page 85.
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First, let us talk about the Federal hiring process. This has long
exasperated Congress and multiple administrations. Flexibilities
exist in this area if agencies would just use them.

I would not recommend that at this point, Congress enact new
legislation regarding hiring. Time to hire is important, but a short-
ened timeframe may not yield the quality of hires an agency needs.
Time to hire is a critical component, though, of the larger compo-
nent of quality hires. OPM must provide strong leadership, and
agencies must focus leadership attention. It is important to connect
program and hiring managers with human resources staff to make
sure the position description and vacancy announcements suit the
hiring manager’s needs.

You asked me to address issues surrounding Federal employee
accountability. We hear almost weekly about poor-performing Fed-
eral employees and the reported inability to hold them accountable.
I have the greatest respect for civil servants, and these reports are
certainly not representative of the workforce at large. Yet they poi-
son the atmosphere and lead to cynicism and distrust of the civil
service and government.

The current appeals system was put in place as a reaction to at-
tempts to politicize the workforce in the Watergate era, and it was
premised on the concept of merit.

To increase accountability, especially at the SES level, the Sub-
committee could explore the greater use of term appointments.
Some agencies like the VA have received special authorities. The
question now is whether the Department will use them.

Further, the Subcommittee may want to consider increasing pro-
bationary periods for new senior executives and General Schedule
employees.

For General Schedule employees, a complex maze of appeals ex-
ists. Employees can utilize the Merit Systems Protection Board
(MSPB), the Equal Employment Opportunity Commission (EEOC),
and potentially a union grievance system. Modernizing the appeals
process consistent with the public interest, constitutional require-
ments, and Supreme Court case law is a complex task, but one
worth engaging to restore the public’s trust in the civil service.

Federal employees themselves view the current system with cyni-
cism. Both a recent Vanderbilt University survey and the 2014
Federal Employee Viewpoint Survey confirmed these views. A re-
cent MSPB study notes that 77,000 Federal employees were fired
over a l4-year period. Based on my interpretation of the study, it
seemed like the agency was promoting the fact that a system is in
place to remove poor performers and it works. But if you run the
math, removing 77,000 employees over a 14-year period calculates
to about 5,500 employees per year. With a Federal civilian work-
force of over 2 million people, the percentage of employees relieved
of their duties is paltry in comparison.

One reason for such inaction is the need for increased capacity
from the Federal H.R. workforce to deal with the complex civil
service procedures. As personnel systems become more decentral-
ized, the need for increased H.R. capacity grows.

A larger question arises whether the landmark 1978 Civil Serv-
ice Reform Act is due for an overhaul. My written testimony asks
a number of questions, such as, do we need the complex number
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of agencies that we have today handling civil service issues? OPM,
MSPB, Office of Special Counsel (OSC), and the EEOC all have
roles. Do we need a centralized personnel office? If so, how should
it be structured? And is OPM that entity? Also, how do we address
the General Schedule pay structure? And can the OPM White
Paper on Pay from 2002 serve as a guide?

I would suggest that any private sector entity operating with a
nearly 40-year-old personnel system and a nearly 70-year-old pay
system would likely be out of business today.

Many of the questions I have raised today lend themselves to a
thorough and comprehensive process of review. This is an excellent
issue to tee up for the upcoming transition in 2016 and 2017. Civil
service reform is one area ripe for discussion.

Mr. Chairman, that concludes my prepared statement, and I
gould be pleased to answer any questions the Subcommittee may

ave.

Senator LANKFORD. Thank you. Mr. Cox.

TESTIMONY OF J. DAVID COX, SR.,! NATIONAL PRESIDENT,
AMERICAN FEDERATION OF GOVERNMENT EMPLOYEES,
AFL-CIO

Mr. Cox. Mr. Chairman, Senator Heitkamp, and Members of the
Subcommittee, on behalf of the more than 670,000 Federal workers
AFGE represents, thank you for the opportunity to testify today on
the modernization issues facing the Federal workforce.

Any discussion of modernizing the Federal Government must
begin with an understanding that the Federal workforce is highly
trained and educated, technologically literate, and ready to meet
the many challenges we face today. If we are serious about ensur-
ing that the Federal Government can address the problems facing
society, then, simply put, our elected officials must stop attacking
the Federal workforce.

Since 2011, Federal workers have sacrificed $159 billion in cuts
to their compensation, sometimes in the name of deficit reduction
and sometimes to pay for other priorities. President Obama froze
their pay for 3 years, followed by increases to employees’ pension
contributions by 2.3 percent for those hired in 2013 and 3.6 percent
for those hired thereafter.

Chairman Lankford, right now at the Oklahoma City VA Medical
Center, they are hlrmg an occupational therapist with a starting
salary of around $45,000. That newly hired employee will pay over
$1,600 more per year than someone in the same exact job in the
same hospital hired prior to 2012 or before. That is two mortgage
payments and a few weeks of groceries.

Senator Heitkamp, at Grand Forks Air Force Base, they are hir-
ing a social worker at a starting salary of around $58,000 a year.
That new employee will pay $2,100 more per year than someone
in the exact same job hired prior to 2012 or before. These cuts need
to be repealed and full retirement benefits for all Federal workers
restored.

In addition to these retirement cuts, Federal employees have also
endured sequestration furloughs and a government shutdown in

1The prepared statement of Mr. Cox appears in the Appendix on page 96.
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2013. I remind you of this sequence of events and the cuts imposed
on Federal employees not just because they are unfair to them, but
because they directly affect recruitment and retention. What would
make a medical researcher working on a cure for cancer at the
Muskogee VA Hospital or an electrician who repairs complex weap-
ons at Tinker Air Force Base choose public service if their jobs
were subject to salary cuts, furloughs, and government shutdowns
year in and year out?

To its great credit, the General Schedule prevents discrimination
based on gender, ethnic backgrounds, religion, sexual orientation,
or disability. Over the last few decades, numerous flexibilities and
updates have modernized and improved the GS system. The most
recent example of this is in the Bakken region of North Dakota
where Federal salaries were far outpaced by private sector pay. We
commend you, Senator Heitkamp, for your tireless efforts to urge
OPM and DOD to implement special pay rates and other flexibili-
ties to make Federal wages more competitive with those in the pri-
vate sector.

AFGE believes that a modern government must promote due
processes and constitutional rights. Federal employees are not im-
mune to termination, and the civil service rules exist to promote
the constitutional principles of due process and to prevent the rees-
tablishment of a Federal patronage system.

Finally, AFGE believes that a modern government must promote
employees’ engagement and empowerment. A modern workplace
must value and implement transparency, fairness, and account-
ability. The easiest way to achieve all these things is by negotiating
good and fair contracts to provide a meaningful channel for work-
ers to provide input and for managers to learn from front-line
workers. This creates a more nimble environment for identifying
and solving problems and getting the work done.

This concludes my statement, Mr. Chairman. I would be happy
to respond to any questions.

Senator LANKFORD. Thank you. Thank you to all of you for your
written and your oral testimony. The Ranking Member and I will
defer our time for questions. We are going to do ours at the end,
and we will recognize Senator Ernst to go first.

OPENING STATEMENT OF SENATOR ERNST

Senator ERNST. Thank you very much to our panel. It is great
to have all of you here. I think this is a much needed conversation
as we look at our Federal employees and the workforce. Great
points made, David, on some of those issues. And I often feel our
military men and women are subject to the same scrutiny.

Anyway, I would like to start with Ms. Jones. Thank you for
being here today. I appreciate it very much. You have made ref-
erence to a set of eight recommendations that OPM should take to
ensure a more modern and effective classification system, and I
would like to touch on this, because for the last few months I have
been digging into an area in the acquisition world across the Fed-
eral Government, specifically program and project management,
that seems to be struggling. And I think part of that reason is due
to gaps in the GS system as it relates to the classification of pro-
gram and project management. And program and project manage-
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ment is the only fundamental job component of the acquisition
process that does not have a distinct job series. And subsequently
available program and project management positions are funneled
through the general management positions or classifications where
the desired skill set and required experience is very different.

And, in fact, program and project management falls under the se-
ries 0340, which is kind of a catch-all general management listing,
and I think OPM would agree with that assessment. It is not con-
ducive to finding qualified individuals for this very particular role.

If you were to go to opm.gov and look at the qualifications need-
ed for program management, it actually says, “There are no indi-
vidual occupational requirements for this series.”

As T have looked at this and analyzed the struggles we have with
the large Federal programs being over budget and off schedule, it
appears that these issues could begin to improve if we had a better
classification and listing of requirements needed for program and
project managers. And just one more thing in this area. This lack
of a credible listing has made it challenging for outsiders to locate
who and where program and project managers are in the Federal
Government.

So can you speak maybe to this issue a little bit? And I realize
you may not be familiar with this specific case for project manage-
ment, but I have a sense that it maybe is a broader issue within
the GS system. If you could just discuss that a little bit, please.

Ms. JONES. Yes, I can speak to that. Our work has not focused
on those particular kinds of jobs, but it is, I think, reflective of
what we found in a more general sense, about trying to fill critical
skills gaps in the Federal Government—because we did find that
agencies and OPM sometimes have trouble writing job descriptions
that are reflective of the work that needs to be done, and also
changing those job descriptions expeditiously. And so in a situation
like that, it may very well be hard for agencies to advertise posi-
tions or to have job descriptions which allow them to advertise po-
sitions so that they get the kind of applicants that they would
want.

We do know that OPM and a number of the agencies are working
together to try to figure out not only how to define position descrip-
tions, but also to write the competencies that underlie those de-
scriptions, and they are trying to figure out how to do it more
quickly.

I hope that answers your question.

Senator ERNST. Yes, that is very helpful, and I do think also with
USAJobs as a resource site out there, it is very difficult to navigate
that as well for some of the best and brightest that wish to apply
for these types of Government positions. It is a true struggle. If you
could just speak to that, please.

Ms. JONES. OK. We are aware of issues that have been reported
about USAJobs. We have not directly examined USAJobs and how
its operation may affect an applicant’s ability to use it. We have
begun now a job on hiring in the Federal Government which may
look at that particular issue, but I cannot give you more specifics
right now.

Senator ERNST. OK. Well, I appreciate that. I think that is some-
thing that we will look at in the future. Thank you very much.
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Senator LANKFORD. Senator Heitkamp.

Senator HEITKAMP. Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

A number of young people, who I am sure are here on a close-
up program or visiting Congress, are in the audience, and I am
tempted to ask them: How many of you want to be an IRS auditor?
None of them.

how many of you in the audience of the young people who are
here want to be a Federal employee? There are a couple.

And once you get there, you might not like it, and you might
leave before 4 years are up. Or you might like it, and that is our
job here, to try and figure out how we put the best person in the
job that fits them and will challenge them and will give them the
job satisfaction. I think the one thing that we miss when we look
at a lot of economic indicators, whether it is retirement—and, sure,
that matters—whether it is pay raises and great supervision, but
we have to do a better job, I think, recruiting, training, and retain-
ing the young people of America, or we are not going to be moving
forward. We are not going to be the organization or the Govern-
ment that we need to be in order to address the concerns of the
citizens.

And so I want to get at that issue, what you think the primary
barriers are of attracting and retaining these new Millennials and
what we should be doing right now in analyzing the ones under 20
who have entered the Federal system and now are transitioning
out. And I want to start with you, Mr. Blair. I think you have prob-
ably spent a lot of time looking at those schedules into the future
and saying, “We have a crisis of retirement without a qualified
workforce coming behind it.”

What would you do if you were in Senator Lankford’s and my
role here and the Committee’s role?

Mr. BrAir. Well, I would say, “Do we have meaningful work for
these Millennials who are coming in?” And I think the answer for
that is absolutely yes. I think that the mission is absolutely crit-
ical, and that is what distinguishes the Federal Government from
other private sector employers.

Then I think we have to look at the workplace itself. What is the
course for advancement? How long do you have to stay in grade be-
fore you have to stand for promotion? I think those are issues. Am
I going to be recognized for the work that I do? If I am part of a
team, if I carry the team, am I going to be recognized or am I going
to have to be lumped in with everyone else?

I think those are critical issues, and I do not think our systems
today match that. In an effort for what was called “internal eq-
uity,” we basically treated most people the same, and that is not—
while it is an admirable goal, I think that in today’s environment
we need to be able to have tools available for us to recognize out-
standing service. And those tools are awkward in the Federal civil
service today.

Senator HEITKAMP. Mr. Cox, can you respond to that and maybe
offer some insight from the perspective of the people you represent?

Mr. Cox. The first thing I would say is I believe it is very impor-
tant for Congress to get rid of sequestration because that continues
to loom over the top of everyone who works for the Federal Govern-
ment or has a future of wanting to work for the Federal Govern-
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ment, because as long as that is there, it is just a stumbling block
for what the future may hold, whether the agencies would be fund-
ed. So sequestration I think is the number one problem.

But also, again, I would agree with my colleague here, meaning-
ful work, but, again, adequate pay, adequate training, having the
resources of that agency so that the person comes in and feels sup-
ported in the agency. I went to work at the VA as a registered
nurse. Within the first week, all of a sudden I realized I was the
only registered nurse the first week on the job on the floor working.
That was not the best orientation or the best environment to be
had. You need more people there to spend time to mentor, to orient
folks, and it was not the fact that they did not care. They did not
have enough resources to hire enough nurses or there were not
enough nurses available to be hired. So those types of things, hav-
ing the resources to fund the agencies is very important.

Senator HEITKAMP. My time has expired. We have a pretty free-
flowing discussion period after this, and so we will get out all your
points.

Senator LANKFORD. We will. Thank you.

At the end of this conversation, we will work together to try to
create a product, whether that is a legislative product or whether
that is a series of letters to do as followup to try to figure out
where we are going to followup from here on the ideas, both from
what you have submitted written and orally. So I do want you to
continue to think about that, some of the work product at the end
of this.

Mr. Blair, let me ask a question that you had brought up as well,
and that is the issue of the transition. Every time there is a Presi-
dential transition, regardless of party, there is a shift and a relook
again. So I would be interested in an open conversation about what
things can we do as a Committee to help the next President pre-
pare for that transition, things that we can put in place and say
these issues need to be addressed when that transition occurs.

Mr. BLAIR. Thank you, Mr. Chairman. I think what Senator
Ernst just raised was very important, this program implementa-
tion, because we have seen failures of program implementation
across government for many years now, and that is one of the fo-
cuses of the Academy’s transition work. Last week, we launched
our Transition 2016 Initiative, and our focus is going to be on pro-
gram implementation to make sure that the incoming Administra-
tion has before it the information it needs to evaluate how pro-
grams are being implemented, what is working, what is not work-
ing, and so they do not just throw the baby out with the bath water
by saying the past Administration was bad, we are good, we do not
have anything to do with it, and we want to start again from
scratch.

So I think program implementation is extraordinarily important.
I think that for the transition, civil service reform, while I do not
know if there could be broad bipartisan agreement based upon the
past decade of experience, but I think there can be some tenets to
look at. And I would not recommend that we go forward with a
baked cake for a new Administration, but you can certainly tee up
the issues to make it part of their management agenda to deter-
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mine how do we want to step forward with these kinds of reforms.
This Subcommittee is poised and primed to do that.

Senator LANKFORD. Right. Well, that is what we are trying to
gather at this point—ideas. We have our own. We are trying to
gather other insight from other individuals as well.

Any other ideas that can come out? Obviously there is some in
your written testimony as well. Do others want to contribute to
basic ideas of if we are going to look at serious things to be able
to transition in a couple years, things that need to be addressed
when that transition comes?

Mr. Cox. Sir, I would think, trying to go back, the Federal Em-
ployee Pay Comparability Act that goes back many years that said
that we would pay Federal employees in comparison to what the
private sector is being paid. It has never been implemented. Each
year, the President, Congress, someone preempts the process. But
I think trying to get Federal employees paid in accordance with the
private sector with similar work that they are doing would be very
important.

Senator LANKFORD. OK. Other ideas?

[No response.]

Let me transition to another thing. Then we will come back to
it. I want to talk a little bit about what Senator Heitkamp was
talking about, and that is recruiting. Does anyone know the cost
of recruiting right now? The private sector can look at it and say
if they are going to try to recruit someone new to their company,
they have a basic cost of what that is. Do we have a good guess-
timate of a cost of recruiting a new Federal employee? You have
not seen that? OK. We will do some chasing and see if we can de-
termine that and see not only retention but cost and how that
works.

Ms. Jones, you made a comment and through your study, as you
looked at the Employee Engagement Index that you created, which
you also referenced in both your written and your oral testimony
on it, 13 of 47 different agencies had declining Employee Engage-
ment Index scores, 3 of 47 had an increase, 31 of 47 were flat. Now,
what I am interested in is, Can we get a list of those different
agencies so we can begin to compare? You had mentioned the big
3 there in the decline, 3 of the 13 that had a decline: Department
of Defense, Homeland Security, and Veterans. Can you determine
the why on those? Obviously, it is a large number of employees, but
it also had a significant decline, but some of the 10 other entities.

Ms. JONES. In terms of the list of the entities, actually what we
were doing was reporting evidence from OPM’s Employee Engage-
ment Index, so, yes, giving you the names of all the agencies is cer-
tainly feasible.

What we know about what increases in employee engagement
based on the index is the relationship that the employee has with
his or her supervisor, the extent to which the employee is getting—
feels that the work that they are doing is important and they can
connect it with the mission of the agency, the extent to which they
feel that they are getting training and developmental opportunities,
whether they feel they have an adequate work-life balance, wheth-
er there is an inclusive environment in the agencies—all of those
things contribute to an employee feeling engaged.
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I could supply you later with more detail about the three large
agencies and what the particular factors may have been.

Senator LANKFORD. OK. Let me do that. Let us just open this up
for open conversation. I will go ahead and transition this into our
second round here, and all of us can participate at any point. But
let me add to that. Why for Department of Defense, Homeland Se-
curity, and Veterans, what is your perception? As GAO looks at
this and the scoring that came in from OPM, is there any single
factor? You mentioned that, but what is happening there that is
not happening in other places that Homeland Security, Defense,
and VA are having issues with supervision, having issues with en-
gagement? What is driving that?

Ms. JoNES. OK. I would have to provide you later more detailed
information on those particular agencies. The Employee Engage-
ment Index aggregates information across 15 different questions, so
we would have to look at the disaggregation and provide you with
that detail, if you do not mind.

Senator LANKFORD. That would be helpful to us as we get a
chance to look at the workforce, because obviously we want to look
at why there is a decline in one area. And for the three that had
the increase, do you happen to recall the three that had the in-
crease in score, who they were? I did not see it in your report.

Ms. JONES. The Department of Education was one. Yes, I do not
recall the other two at the moment.

Senator LANKFORD. Well, that would be helpful to us, to get, I
guess, both extremes there. The 13 that had the decline, the 3 that
had the increase, and try to figure out what is happening in each
of these agencies that can be information shared. And I understand
not every agency is the same and their structures are not the same,
nor are we trying to make them all the same. It would be like try-
ing to make all 50 States the same. They are not. But there are
some things that we can learn from one and be able to share with
the other, and that would be helpful to us.

Ms. JONES. Certainly, we can provide you with that.

Senator LANKFORD. OK.

Senator HEITKAMP. I want to just for a minute kind of talk about
morale, because it all begins there, in my opinion. I think that you
can, of course, look at the economics, but at the end of the day—
and being a mother of two Millennials, I think that what they are
looking for is job satisfaction. And, I ask these young people, How
many of you want to be an IRS agent? They immediately have an
idea. What does an IRS agent do? And that would be a bad thing.
People would not like me. Right?

But if you ask them, How many of you want to help fund cancer
research in the Federal Government so that we can solve childhood
cancer problems? Or if we said—I just spent some time yesterday
with General Welsh, Chief of Staff of the Air Force, and he said
their recruitment policies, they were going in the wrong direction.
They needed to sell the Air Force. And so, “I am an American air-
man.” You may have seen those commercials. They are brilliant.

And so one of the things that we do not do in the workforce is
we do not connect these jobs and these categories that we all talk
about. You know, if you are an H.R. specialist, you all talk about
the classification, but we do not connect them to the larger mission.
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And when people feel connected to the larger mission, they tend to
want to stay. They tend to want to continue. When we did the Air
Force base adjustments, OPM was out, and I said, “OK, of all you
civilian employees, how many of you are veterans?” And over half
of them stood up, because they are still in the mission. They want-
ed to continue the mission that they started when they put on a
uniform.

And so one of the things that I think we get too bureaucratic in
a lot of ways in how we look at this, and we do not connect our
employees to the mission, to the goal of the organization. And so
I think it takes maybe some enlightened leadership or some dif-
ferent thinking at the top of how you think about the job that you
are doing, not in terms of just widgets and, counting chits, but you
think about it in terms of what does that do.

And I want to just close out by saying I gave a talk to the Amer-
ican psychologists, and they were headed up to the Hill, and behav-
ioral health and mental health has had some real challenges in
terms of funding and parity, and they were pretty low. And I said,
“When you go in to see your Senator or your Congressman, why
don’t you just tell them”—“Do not tell them you are a Ph.D. psy-
chologist. Tell them you save families for a living.” You could visi-
bly see, when I ran into them in the hallways, their step was a lit-
tle lighter, because all of a sudden they had that image. “That is
what we do. We do not counsel,” all of the bureaucratic things. “We
save families. That is our mission.” And when you are connected
kind of emotionally to a mission, when you are connected spir-
itually to a mission, you are going to stay with it even through
some tough times.

And so one of the things that I would want to put on the table
is: How do we sell the Federal service? How do we talk about the
jobs that so many of our great Federal employees do and how that
connects with the broader or brighter kind of opportunity? And I
would be curious if any of you see examples of that and where it
is good and where it is not good.

Mr. BrLAIR. Senator, if I could begin, I think you hit the nail on
the head on this with leadership. It is up to the department heads
and agency heads to set the tone from the top down as to the im-
portance of the workforce. And if that is a priority for them, if they
are being held accountable for it, they can hold their senior execu-
tives and managers and supervisors, and it can cascade down
through the system. So it is leadership, it is accountability. It is
also a question of promoting the mission. Everyone within a de-
partment or agency should know how their jobs feed into the suc-
cess of the organization. If they can point and say, “Yes, what I am
doing is important because it leads to saving families,” that gives
a sense of ownership.

Senator HEITKAMP. Yes.

Mr. BLAIR. And so, again, these are issues for agency leadership.
I look at this as either internal factors such as what can they do—
what can be done within the agency or department, but then there
are also the external factors. And I think that more needs to be
done in promoting the service of the public. And in this regard, I
think there are several areas to look into. The Presidential Rank
Awards, we had that several weeks ago. These are senior execu-
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tives that are nominated, and it goes through a process at OPM in
which a select few, I think about 50 this year—I cannot remember
the exact number—received Presidential Rank Awards. These are
the highest awards you can get for the Senior Executive Service.

I hope you have all heard of them, and if you have not, that is
a problem because that means that we are not publicizing them
enough. The President met with the award winners for the first
time in his Administration I think last year, and I think that sends
a very strong message. If you look at the people who win these
awards, it will blow your socks off, because they are doing incred-
ible things.

But it is just more than the SES. I will be participating in a cere-
mony in a couple weeks at George Washington University for the
Flemming Awards, which recognize Federal employees who are in
mid-career, 3 to 15 years of service. Again, outstanding employees.

The Partnership for Public Service does the Sammies Awards.
These types of external events bring attention, but we also have to
recognize that we need to do more to change the tone and tenor of
how we discuss our civil servants.

Senator LANKFORD. Let me just throw one thing in there as well.
You talk about good examples of engagement on this. Mr. Cox had
mentioned at one point Tinker Air Force Base. The Federal work-
force at Tinker Air Force Base, the civilians that are there, have
this incredible partnership with the men and women in blue. They
are not aircraft that fly in the Air Force that have not gone
through Tinker Air Force Base, and they understand the mission,
where they fit into the mission, but they are also heard. So when
there is a problem on the floor, when you are doing maintenance,
there is a method already where they can communicate; and if any
person on the floor has any issue, they know who to go to, and it
actually gets heard. And it is very important. So that structure
that is in place there, it is the same type of thing at the Federal
Aviation Administration (FAA) in Oklahoma City where there is a
great relationship where people get heard in the process, and I
think it is very meaningful.

I want to mention one other thing, too, and I know we all have
different questions on this, but several of you mentioned about
lengthening the probation period. I was interested by that in the
conversation, and there were multiple different ideas about the
length of that probation period, how long it should be, when it
should start. I would be interested in just a conversation about
that and how we try to amalgamate some ideas here.

Ms. NIEHAUS. One of the things that FMA has been looking at
for several years now is the fact that our members are reporting
to us that when they have to make a decision on whether or not
to retain a new employee, many of them are still in training. We
were talking at a government managers coalition meeting with an
FAA manager who said that they do not even see some of their new
employees until they have been in training for 10 or 11 months. So
the supervisor has not even met the employee when they have to
make that determination whether they are going to keep them or
not.
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Senator LANKFORD. So your statement is the probation period for
them, that one year time period starts when they have only really
seen them for 2 months because it started earlier.

Ms. NIEHAUS. Yes. It starts on the day they are hired.

Senator LANKFORD. Right. So I am trying to identify. Your rec-
ommendation is the one year probation period starts after training
begins and they are actually assigned to that spot, where they ac-
tually work their way——

Ms. NIEHAUS. Yes. After they are trained and the initial training
is completed, then let them work our their probationary period and
show that they can do the job rather than have a supervisor guess.

Senator LANKFORD. OK. Other ideas and thoughts?

Mr. Cox. I think the probationary period is not going to be a one-
size-fits-all. When you have someone who is an SES’er that is re-
sponsible for large numbers of people, at a large Federal installa-
tion, that is one thing. When you have a housekeeping aide in a
VA medical center, currently has a one year probationary period,
if you do not know that that housekeeping aide is performing or
not performing in one year, then you have a much higher problem
with the management level, not the housekeeping aide. And reg-
istered nurses already have a 2 year probationary period in the VA.

TSA, the entire agency, is a 2-year probationary period. TSA has
probably the highest turnover of any government agency. It also
has a different pay system than the GS pay system. So I do think
looking at some things about TSA, their pay, their probationary pe-
riod, high turnover numbers, may be a benefit also to give some in-
sight. But I do not believe it is a one-size-fits-all.

Senator LANKFORD. OK. Would your recommendation on the SES
be that it is a longer or shorter—and I would agree, by the way.
It does not to be a one-size-fits-all.

Mr. Cox. I think SES’ers would definitely have a longer proba-
tionary period. As a registered nurse, I felt like a 2-year period was
a fair probationary period for me, that one year maybe would have
been too short of a period.

Senator LANKFORD. OK. Any other ideas on that specifically? Ms.
Jones.

Ms. JONES. On our work, we also found that some supervisors
felt that they did not have enough time to review the employees’
work, so we felt that the probationary period should be extended
for at least one full supervisory cycle after the one year probation
because the supervisors feel they do not have adequate time to as-
sess employees.

Sel})ator LANKFORD. OK. Mr. Blair, do you have any other com-
ment?

Mr. BLAIR. Just one comment. We are talking about the proba-
tionary periods because once an employee reaches the conclusion of
the probationary period, it then becomes so difficult to separate
them after that. So I do not think you can necessarily consider the
probationary period outside the context of looking at what the ap-
peals process would be as well.

Senator LANKFORD. Right. I would agree, and we can have that
for an additional question in just a moment. At times and in some
agencies and some instances, it feels like once you move past your
probation, you just go tenure at the university.
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Mr. BLAIR. Absolutely.

Senator LANKFORD. And it is tough to be able to shift from there,
so we will talk about that in a moment.

Joni, do you have a comment?

Senator ERNST. Yes. With that issue, something that has been in
the news so much, the VA, something near and dear to my heart,
caring for our veterans. Senator Heitkamp had said, really under-
standing that mission that is out there, and as we talk about re-
cruiting some of those best and brightest to work for us at the VA,
understanding the challenge right now when you have an agency
where someone has not been held accountable to our knowledge of
some of the egregious misbehaviors within the VA, it is hard for
the VA to say, we help veterans, when there have been a lot of in-
stances where veterans have been let down.

So there is a challenge there, and I do agree that, as you stated,
Mr. Blair, that from the top down an agency will take on really the
leadership or the personality of that leader. In the VA, of course,
we have seen a change there. But, again, there is a lot of that rep-
utation that has to be built back up again. And we have to see ac-
countability at the highest levels and within that management
structure. We really have not seen that in this particular agency.
Any comments on how we can do better? What can we do better
to make people accountable?

Mr. BLAIR. I think one of the tools that we do not have to use
for accountability is pay, because pay—performance management
systems and pay are—the link is tenuous at best. I think another
thing that needs to be done is, again, leadership attention, as you
mentioned earlier. I think the Secretary needs—I would be inter-
ested to see how VA is recruiting right now, and I would defer to
Mr. Cox as a current VA employee—I do not know if you are cur-
rent or if you are former.

Mr. Cox. I am retired.

Mr. BLAIR. Retired, being employed, but I would like to hear—
I am not sure how they could—I would like to know how well they
can recruit right now given the current environment. I know that
Congress has addressed this in terms of the senior executives with
the VA, but I would like to see how the VA is utilizing that system.
Shortened timeframes and cutting appeal rights in and of itself
may be helpful, but you also have to balance it against constitu-
tional requirements and case law and the opportunity to be heard.

Again, this does not help the Subcommittee’s path anyway,
knowing these are the barriers that are out there. I keep on coming
back to it is the leadership and setting the leadership tone from the
top down and trying—and it is also a question of change manage-
ment. There had been a culture in VA that would have allowed for
this to happen, and determining how that culture arose, what can
be done, and how can you change that culture is also terribly im-
portant. It cannot be changed overnight, but that should be one of
the top priorities for the Secretary. Or it would be my recommenda-
tion that the Secretary address.

Senator ERNST. Thank you, and I would agree. this was not just
one isolated case in one hospital, but it was in many different loca-
tions across the United States that this happened. So there had to
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be a higher level of responsibility with some of these actions, and
it would be interesting to find out.

Senator HEITKAMP. Actually, Senator Ernst, it was a reward sys-
tem gone awry, is what it was. So hit this mark, and so let us rig
the numbers so we hit the mark so we can get the award, as op-
posed to actually digging down and finding out what is happening.
And so, I am not excusing anything, but I think there was this sys-
tem put in place that was a benchmark that may have been im-
practical to begin with given the resources the VA has, and then
people took that opportunity to try and say we are the best when
they absolutely were not. They were the most dishonest.

Senator ERNST. Right.

Senator HEITKAMP. And so, that is one of the things that we have
to be very careful of, that when we set goals and aspirational kind
of benchmarks, that we do not create fraud in achieving those
marks.

I would like to get to an issue that, just as a supervisor—and I
think that it is one of the toughest things to take a good lawyer
or to take a good accountant, to take a great nurse, and make them
a supervisor. We just assume that they are going to have those
skills to basically supervise people when, being a great nurse does
not mean you can be a great supervisor or being a very good attor-
ney does not mean you are going to be a good supervisor.

And I think as a result many times what you do is you have peo-
ple with an inability to motivate and an inability to actually deal
with internal problems. And one of the reasons in my experience
for dissatisfaction is when you have, 40 percent of the employees
doing 100 percent of the work, and they feel devalued because
there are a whole lot of people whose jobs they are doing because
they want to get the job done.

So how do we deal with that, Mr. Cox? How do we deal with
those people who really get taken advantage of in the system be-
cause they are working hard, but they are working next to someone
who is not working hard?

Mr. Cox. No. 1, you are right, I think many agencies do not
spend enough time on supervisory training, working with new su-
pervisors, mentoring, developing them. We need people to do the
work so quickly that we do not spend the time adequately giving
them the skills to do the job well. And, again, trying to motivate
all employees to—do their fair share. There are performance expec-
tations for everyone in the system, and they are expected to do
that. If they are not performing properly, there are provisions in
current law to place employees on performance improvement plans,
and otherwise deal with poor performers. Sometimes it is the fact
that those employees were not properly trained.

Senator HEITKAMP. But it takes someone who is willing to sit
across the table and engage in conflict. And that is not an easy
thing for a lot of people. I know Ms. Niehaus has a lot to say on
this, I think.

Ms. NIEHAUS. And I think that if we have trained supervisors,
they are able to do that. If you have an untrained supervisor or a
minimally trained supervisor and they have an employee who is
not performing, they do not know how to go to that employee. They
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do not know how to inspire that employee to work better or to hold
them accountable.

And if you also have a supervisor who is required to still do their
technical duties, if you have a supervisor that is only giving 30 per-
cent of their time to being a supervisor and to managing their em-
ployees, they are not going to be able to put the effort into men-
toring and developing their employees to enable them to perform
at the acceptable level.

So I think that if we can educate our supervisors and our man-
agers and we can train them to be good supervisors and managers
instead of just promoting the best technician into a supervisory
role—and I think we need to have dual career paths for our people.
We need to have technician career paths, and we need to have
manager career paths, because a lot of our technicians accept man-
ager and supervisor jobs because it is a higher rate of pay, but they
do not want to do that type of work. They love their technical jobs.

Senator LANKFORD. I saw that in your written testimony. That
is a very interesting point. They feel like they are stuck, they have
great skills, and we as leaders in the Federal Government, we
want them to stay in that because they contributed a tremendous
amount, but they are trapped. It seems that the GS system allows
them to continue to move up if they supervise more people, and so
they have to make that jump. And so that to me is one of the areas
that I saw where we have to ask the question: Is this the right way
to do this? Are there other ideas you have seen or that others have
seen for how do we do this dual track, as you referenced it, where
there is not a compulsion—quite frankly, and twofold, one is that
someone has to feel like they have to go supervise more people to
do it, or that if I want to get a raise, I need to find some way for
my agency to get more people under me so I can supervise more
people and my pay goes up. So both of them are false incentives.

Ms. NIEHAUS. I agree; they are. And I think if we have maybe
a senior technician position where they are a lead technician,
maybe mentoring people as opposed to trying to manage and super-
vise, maybe that is the way to go. But I agree that if you have to
go into the management and supervisory roles to increase your pay,
whether you feel you are suited for that or whether you really want
to do that or not, I think it does a disservice to our technicians and
to our managers.

Senator LANKFORD. Mr. Blair.

Mr. BLAIR. Well, I think we have experienced that already, don’t
we, through the China Lake demonstration projects and the other
demonstration projects that are out there. The current General
Schedule is not flexible enough for that.

Ms. NIEHAUS. No, it is not.

Mr. BLAIR. And that is not, to indict the General Schedule. It is
70 years old. And, it represents the best thinking of mid-20th cen-
tury America. But we are fast approaching mid-21st century Amer-
ica, and I think it is time for some different things. Pay banding
has long been an “experiment” in the Federal Government that ac-
tually has produced results. I think that

Ms. N1EHAUS. For over 30 years.

Mr. BLAIR. And I think that more—I do not even think it is time
for demonstration. I think we need—or if there is going to be dem-
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onstration, for instance, the demonstration project authority we
have now is awkward, bulky, and it was set up in 1978. It is lim-
ited to 5,000 people, all the notice and comment that has to be in-
volved. There are ways of streamlining it while still giving employ-
ees adequate and meaningful input, but also allowing an agency to
move forward. Modernizing those types of systems I think would go
a long way.

Senator LANKFORD. So is your recommendation that an agency as
a whole would experiment with something new? How do you get a
demonstration to show——

Mr. BLAIR. I think you certainly——

Senator LANKFORD [continuing]. Before with TSA, we look back
at the numbers and such on it, but when you have these dual
tracks, it gives you the opportunity to be able to see it. Is that a
whole agency that does that or a whole new group of people? How
do you do that?

Mr. BrAIR. I think an agency or a component thereof, but make
sure that it is larger than a 5,000-person unit in order to get good,
demonstrable results. And I think that these are easy solutions.
Implementation is harder, but these are easy solutions that have
been out there for several years.

Senator LANKFORD. Ms. Jones, you were trying to get in on this
conversation.

Ms. JONES. Thank you, Senator Lankford. A couple of observa-
tions.

It is true that supervisors sometimes do not have adequate train-
ing in performance management, but sometimes they also feel that
they do not have the support of senior leadership, and as many
panelists have mentioned, the disciplinary process can be very
cumbersome. So at root, the performance management system
needs to be based on an understanding between agency leadership
and all of the stakeholders that the performance management sys-
tem is going to be applied to.

Yes, it is true that supervisors need to be trained, but then once
they are trained, what they need to do is to interact with their staff
on a continual basis, which means that they can give feedback on
a day-to-day basis that at midyear and at the end of the perform-
ance cycle, they get more formal feedback, but that also supervisors
be trained to recognize when an underperforming staff member is
not doing what he or she should do and to understand how to have
conversations with them. And the performance management sys-
tem has to be flexible enough so that, for example, if you need to
have an out-of-cycle performance rating so that a person under-
stands the degree to which they are not performing, that that can
be done.

Senator LANKFORD. Can that be done now? Or that cannot be
done?

Ms. JONES. It can at certain agencies. We can do that at GAO.
I think it varies from agency to agency.

The other thing I wanted to mention is that the senior leader po-
sitions already exist. In some agencies, for example, at GAO, our
chief economist, our chief actuary, they are senior leaders, not SES.
So, I guess agencies will decide themselves what they need to do
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in terms of distinguishing between senior leaders who are man-
agers and senior leaders who are more technically oriented.

Senator HEITKAMP. Well, I think the real challenge here is select-
ing the right supervision. And it has been my experience that you
want people who can deal with conflict, but you want people who
do not get drunk with power. And it is an interesting kind of bal-
ance. And you want people who can connect the employees to the
mission.

I like telling the story, because he is a great friend of mine, but
I had a guy who worked for me who was the head of sales tax
when I was tax commissioner. He would come in at 5 o’clock every
morning when no one else was there, and he would get through his
paperwork. And then at 8, when the employees came in, he prob-
ably supervised about 40 employees. He would walk desk to desk
and ask people how they were. And when they would tell him, “I
was late this morning because the kids were not moving,” he would
say, “You know how I am? I am terrific.” And by the end of the
day, his whole division was terrific, because he had reached out to
them every day. And when they did not perform, they did not want
to disappoint him because he had that relationship.

And it takes a special person who has many skill sets that we
do not always find in people who are proficient in their occupation.
And that is really the challenge: How do you make the workforce
rewarding and more fun? I am not saying, let us—but someplace
that is light-hearted, some place where people feel a kinship or a
friendship.

And one of the things we know, we are not going to get
Millennials to stay in the Federal workforce if we are overly bu-
reaucratic. It is the ABC of failure: arrogance, bureaucracy, and
complacency. And Millennials do not fit in that category. They are
not bureaucratic in how they look at things. They are not compla-
cent with the way things are. And they tend to be more collabo-
rative and less arrogant.

And so how do we avoid a system—I think it is Warren Buffett
who uses the ABCs. But how do we jump-start this? Because we
have a huge workforce, and moving this big ship to something that
is more flexible and more attractive to a new workforce is going to
be extraordinarily difficult. So some ideas on how we can infect this
whole system with maybe more enthusiasm for what we do every
day? And I should talk. I complain all the time about what I do
all day. But, Ms. Niehaus, obviously, you have great experience
where you work and care a great deal about the job that you do,
but I think also experience this level of frustration.

Ms. NIEHAUS. Yes, and I see our workers, and a lot of our work-
ers at Travis Air Force Base are veterans. I mean, the majority of
our new hires are veterans, so they already understand the impor-
tance of our mission. But I think we might be able to do a better
job with the new employees who are not veterans and who have not
already been through military service of explaining what their role
is in the mission. And I think that if our supervisors are trained
to orient employees that way so that they know, “OK, you are turn-
ing a wrench on this aircraft and that aircraft goes and refuels
other aircraft to allow them to perform mission in a war zone,” I
think it makes more impression than if somebody is just told, “OK,
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go change the tire on this airplane.” But our supervisors need to
be trained in how to do that.

Senator HEITKAMP. I think that is right. Ms. Jones.

Ms. JONES. I would just like to make one more point about per-
formance management. Our discussions have shown with super-
visors across agencies that even when someone is performing poor-
ly, that if it is possible to supervise them appropriately, to explain
to them why they are not doing their work in a proper way, and
to bring about an improvement in their work so that they do not
have to be dismissed, that is actually a better result than dis-
missing someone. We have talked about the cumbersome nature of
dismissals, but the agency has spent a lot of money recruiting the
person, training the person. The person has learned a great deal
about their work and the agency’s work overall and how the Fed-
eral Government operates. So if it is possible to have a more posi-
tive outcome rather than a negative outcome, that would be better.

Senator LANKFORD. Redemption is always better. I will take that
every time.

While you are dipping into that, there is one more big issue that
we have kind of skirted around, and it is the termination process.
We talked about the probation. We talked about some of the hiring
things. Everyone has mentioned at some level, either in their writ-
ten testimony or orally, something about the termination process.
There are several ideas that were presented out there, but here are
a couple things that I heard when I read through the materials and
heard some of the oral testimony.

One was the administrative leave and the length of that, the
paid administrative leave and how long that is.

The other thing was a statement that went around the morale
issue, that individuals—and I have seen it. When there is an indi-
vidual that everyone knows is a problem in the middle of the team,
it hurts morale for the entire team. And everyone gets frustrated
by that, and everyone knows I am being paid the same as that per-
son is, but they are not doing their work, so it brings down the
whole team. But everyone also knows in the Federal workforce it
is incredibly difficult for someone to be released. And so we all put
up with it.

So how do we fix that where we can actually protect some worker
from a supervisor that may be an ogre that just wants to release
everybody? So we want to give them some kind of due process to
make sure we do not have a bad supervisor and that is why we
have a bad environment, but to also deal with the employee that
is just not cutting it at this point. So let us talk through some of
the basics of that real quick. Specific ideas would be helpful. Mr.
Blair.

Mr. BLAIR. Thank you. In my testimony, I outlined a couple of
ideas, and I do not have the magic bullet for this, but it does seem
to me

Senator LANKFORD. We need it. [Laughter.]

Mr. BLAIR. Well, let us see if we can come up with something.
It is a maze right now. You have multiple bites at the apple, and
there are long policy justifications for the current system. But the
current system adds to the cynicism. So I think we need to look at
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it afresh. This is something that I think the expertise lies in OPM
and MSPB.

Senator LANKFORD. Do they have the authorities right now that
they need to——

Mr. BLAIR. I do not think they have the authorities to properly
demonstrate it. I recommend a demonstration project or demos,
pilot projects of some kind. Even if that is not feasibly, to come up
with some recommendations on how—what should be changed in
legislation in order to make it transparent accountable, but also
give the public a sense that—along with due process, but give the
public the sense that employees are being held accountable.

These are things that you cannot come up with in a day, but you
are starting this process at a very important time, and these are
things that as you said earlier, teed up for the transition issue.

I would like to go back to the Academy. I have folks who span
the spectrum on different ways of doing these types of things, and
I would look forward to that opportunity to engage them in some
way and say, look I have members, a former president of the Na-
tional Treasury Employees Union is a Fellow. One of my former
board members was a political action director for Mr. Cox’s union
as well and was their communications director. I have agency
heads. We span the spectrum. And a panel of Fellows looking at
something like that can thread the needle. We have threaded the
needle before for this Committee. We did work for you all 2 years
ago on the STOCK Act. Congress looked at our report and adopted
the recommendations. So I would be interested in seeing how we
could be engaged to come back and bring together the best collec-
tive thinking in the Academy on something like this, and we can
do that on a timely basis.

Senator LANKFORD. That would be helpful to us because, again,
this is an issue that hurts high-performing teams. This is not just
a matter of the Federal taxpayer paying someone who is not pull-
ing their weight. It is a matter of demoralizing a whole team, a
whole group of people, and I will be interested to know when we
read through for Defense, VA, and Homeland Security if they are
dealing with this or there are other issues that are in the process
of what is causing this lack of employee engagement on this. But
other ideas that this group has on dealing with the termination
process to make sure that it is both fair but that it actually has
a functioning process rather than someone just saying, “It is so
hard to do it, I am just not going to even try. I will just leave him
there and ignore him.”

Mr. Cox. I think part of the process is, again, what the Senator
said earlier. Many times people do not want to deal with conflict.
I have represented employees that have done things that were
wrong. The process went very timely. There was an investigation
done. The employee had due process. They suffered the con-
sequence, and they paid the price. And many of them left the agen-
cy or either received some type of disciplinary action. Frequently,
managers want to put it off and not deal with it. The provisions
are there to move in a very timely process. All of AFGE’s contracts
call for quick action of investigation, tell employees they have done
something wrong, deal with them.
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Also, with the forum issue, employees must choose to file either
through a negotiated grievance procedure, EEO, or MSPB. I see
them try to go in several different directions, and they get kicked
out and lose out because you just cannot, forum shop. The laws are
constructed such that you have to be in one avenue and stay in
that avenue. So there are procedures to deal with that.

Senator HEITKAMP. One of the complicating factors of these is
frequently a manager will figure out a way to get rid of that em-
ployee and send them to another team. So they can poison more
than one group of people. I think we have to start with training
supervisors to deal with conflict, to try and take corrective action,
to put—do not have low expectations of employees. That is one of
the challenges you have, is you say it is good enough, it is C work.
Well, I need A-plus work, so let us try and get A-plus work and
make them part of the team. And I think most people are redeem-
able. There are people who are just bad actors and are not inter-
ested in putting in a fair amount of work. But I think most people
with the right kind of supervision and with the right kind of train-
ing can be very good employees, but yet they fail because they get
in this cycle of failure and get so demoralized that they are just fill-
ing in space and time. And I think early capture of problems—
which is why the probationary period is so important. Early cap-
ture of these problems I think is also part of—you cannot just look
at the termination process as just that process of going through the
steps of terminating employment. You have to look at it as the
whole supervision possibility from the very beginning, and so I do
not look at these as two different pieces. I look at this as an overall
management challenge.

Senator LANKFORD. And even in your description there, Mr. Cox,
talking about all the different lanes that they could get in through
the process, when you deal with Chapter 43 or Chapter 75 of the
U.S. Code and that process and where they are going to go and un-
derstanding this is performance related or this is based on a spe-
cific action, and based on that action it gets very complicated in the
process. And what you were describing as far as a quick process,
if someone does something that is really dumb, it becomes this
large-scale action, event, statement, explosion in work, what they
are going to do with their attitude, it becomes very clear. But if it
is just low performance and they have been trained, and they have
been trained, and they have been trained, and they are not coming
up, it is how do you help them, say OK, this is the wrong fit? To
go with the good to great philosophy, you are in the wrong seat on
the bus. We need to move you to a different seat on the bus and
see if that works better, and if that seat does not work, we may
need to move you off the bus. That is the difficulty of the process
on it.

So any other comments or ideas on this? Because this is one of
the difficult things we have to deal with.

Ms. NIeHAUS. Well, I think, as Senator Heitkamp said, not only
do we have to train our supervisors, we have to give them time to
supervise. You used an example of someone who came in at 5 in
the morning, and their employees come in at 8. Not everyone can
do that. Most of our supervisors have families, and they have lives
outside of the office or the duty section. So we need to structure
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our supervisory positions so that they have time to actually be su-
pervisors and managers and not just technicians working, with an
additional duty on top of their technical work.

Senator LANKFORD. OK. Ms. Jones.

Ms. JoNES. I would say that it would be very important in terms
of the cost to the government of figuring out a way to resolve these
issues earlier. There are relatively few Federal employees who stay
on administrative leave for more than 30 days and relatively even
fewer still who stay on for 6 months or more than a year.

What we found in our prior work, though, is that this very small
number of employees, the cost of them staying on administrative
leave is much higher than their numbers would imply. So figuring
out a way—and performance-related issues was one of the major
reasons why they stayed on administrative leave for a long time.
So figuring out a way to deal with situations earlier and much
more expeditiously would be helpful.

Senator LANKFORD. OK. I want this panel to know that we are
very interested in hearing the specific ideas because we want to
help in this process. We have some great Federal employees that
are out there that we like to put good team members around them
that are working at the same level that they are because it builds
morale and it, quite frankly, is better value for the taxpayer, and
it builds that enthusiasm and quality of work. So this is one of
those complicated issues that we have to resolve in the days ahead,
and I look forward to that conversation and other ideas, and
thanks again for your testimony on this.

I am going to go ahead and close the hearing down. Other mem-
bers that were not here, they will have 7 additional days to be able
to put a statement officially for the record, and we will followup
with questions for the record as well in the days ahead.

I look forward to the ongoing conversation we will have about
trying to resolve this. Thanks again. This hearing is closed.

[Whereupon, at 11:28 a.m., the Subcommittee was adjourned.]
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HUMAN CAPITAL

Update on Strategic Management Challenges for the
21 Century

What GAO Found

. Serious hurnan capital shortfalls can erode the capacity of federal agencies and
threaten their ability to cost-effectively carry out their missions. GAQ’s prior work
has shown that continued attention is needed to ensure agencies have the
human resources to drive performance and achieve the results the nation
demands. Key areas where the federal government has taken some actions but
additional attention is still needed include the following:

General Schedule (GS) Classification System: in 2014, GAQ identified eight
key attributes of a modern, effective classification system, such as, flexibility,
transparency, and simplicity. The GS system’s design reflects some of these
eight attributes, but when the Office of Personnel Management (OPM)
implemented the system, the attributes of transparency, internal equity,
simplicity, flexibility, and adaptability were reduced. This occurred, in part,
because some attributes are at odds with others so fully achieving one comes at
the expense of another, GAO recommended and OPM partially concurred with
the need to examine ways to make the GS system consistent with the eight
attributes of an effective classification system.

Mission-Critical Skills Gaps: The challenges that agencies face were not fully
captured by the Chief Human Capital Officers Council Working Group's efforts
that identified skills gaps in six government-wide, mission-critical occupations. In
2015, GAQ identified skills gaps in nearly two dozen occupations with significant
program implementation impacts. As a resuit, GAO recommended OPM take a
number of steps to address this issue. OPM concurred and in response has
established an interagency working group, which is expected to identify a new
set of government-wide skilis gaps by June 2015.

Improving Performance Management: OPM makes a range of tools and
guidance available to help agencies address poor performance. In 2015, GAO
concluded that improved supervision and better use of probationary periods are
needed to address substandard employee performance. In response, OPM
agreed to consult with stakeholders regarding the need for longer probationary
periods for some complex positions. In 2015, GAC also found that OPM needed
to do more to ensure meaningful distinctions are made in senior executive ratings
and performance awards, OPM disagreed with the recommendation. GAC
maintains that additional action should be considered to ensure equity in ratings
and performance awards across departments.

Strengthening Employee Engagement: GAC’s ongoing work indicates that the
recent government-wide decline in engagement, as measured by OPM's
Employee Engagement Index, masks the fact that the majority of agencies either
have sustained or increased their employee engagement levels. Government-
wide, engagement has declined 4 percentage points from an estimated 67
percent in 2011 to an estimated 63 percent in 2014. However, this decline is
primarily attributable to 13 agencies where employee engagement declined from
2013 o 2014, In contrast, 31 of 47 agencies have sustained and 3 agencies
have increased their employee engagement levels from 2013 to 2014.

United States Government Accountability Office
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Chairman Lankford, Ranking Member Heitkamp, and Members of the
Subcommittee:

Thank you for the opportunity to be here today to discuss the state of the
21st century federal civil service, and what can be done going forward to
ensure a top-notch federal workforce, the importance of which cannot be
overstated. As we have long reported, strategic human capital
management plays a critical role in maximizing the government’s
performance and assuring its accountability to Congress and to the nation
as a whole, However, the federal government is facing workforce-related
challenges that could affect the ability of agencies to cost-effectively carry
out their missions. These challenges include a retirement wave that could
cause a loss of leadership and institutional knowledge at all levels. In the
current economic situation, projections of how many federat workers will
actually retire upon becoming eligible remain unclear. However, when
these workers do retire, the federal government needs to have the right
people in the right jobs at the right time to meet the challenges it faces.
Other challenges include filling mission-critical skifls gaps, improving
performance management, and strengthening employee engagement
during difficult times.

Strategic human capital management has been one of our high-risk areas
since 2001." Since then, Congress, the Office of Personnel Management
(OPM), and some individual agencies have taken a number of actions
toward addressing the government’s human capital challenges. For
example, in 2002, Congress created the chief human capital officer
(CHCO) position in 24 agencies to advise and assist the heads of the
agencies with human capital efforis.2 The same law created the CHCO
Council to advise and coordinate the human capital activities of member
agencies.® Congress has also provided agencies—individually and across
the federal government—with various authorities and flexibilities to
manage the federal workforce and make the federal government a more
attractive employer. Further, congressional hearings that have focused on

'GAO, High-Risk Series: An Update, GAC-01-263 (Washington, D.C.: January 2001).

2Chief Human Capital Officers Act of 2002, title Xill of the Homeland Security Act of 2002.
Pub. L. No. 107-296, § 1302(a).118 Stat. 2135, 2287 (Nov. 25, 2002). 5 U.S.C. § 1401,

*The CHCO Council now has 27 members who represent executive departments or

muitiple agencies (such as agencies within the intelfligence community) or are designated
by the Director of OPM, who chairs the council.
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federal human capital management challenges have been important for
ensuring that OPM and agencies continue to make progress in acquiring,
developing, and retaining employees with the skills needed to carry out
the government’s vital work. Continued congressional attention to
improving the government's human capital policies and procedures will be
essential to further progress in this area.

While many actions to further progress have been {aken in the last few
years, ample opportunities continue to exist for agencies to improve their
strategic human capital management, and for OPM to continue its
leadership in these areas. For example, we reported in February 2015
that strategic human capital management remains high risk because
more work is needed to address government-wide, mission-critical skills
gaps.* A direct link between personnel management and organizational
performance can be seen in a number of our studies that identified
operational and other problems at various federal agencies. These
problems include wait times at Department of Veterans Affairs medical
facilities; management of oil and gas operations by the Department of the
interior; information technology management at the Social Security
Administration; rail safety inspections by the Federal Railroad
Administration; and acquisition management at the Departments of
Defense and Homeland Security. All of these examples share a common
problem: a breakdown of one or more human capital activities, such as
robust workforce planning or performance management.

To address these and similar challenges, federal agencies will need to
change their cultures and create the institutional capacity to become high-
performing organizations. This includes recruiting and refaining
employees able to create, sustain, and thrive in organizations that are
fiatter, results-oriented, and externally focused, and that coliaborate with
other government entities as well as with the private and nonprofit sectors
to achieve desired outcomes. As federal agencies seek to improve their
operations within budget constraints and to compete for talent with the
private sector, federal agencies will need to focus attention on
management practices that both increase the level of employee
engagement, and also enable managers to make meaningful distinctions
in performance to reward top performers and deal with poor performers.

4GAQ, High-Risk Series: An Update, GAC-15-280 {Washington, D.C.: February 2015).
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My remarks today will focus on describing recent trends in federal civilian
employment and also on some of the key strategic human capital
management issues facing executive branch agencies and OPM. These
issues include: (1) improving management and oversight of the federal
classification system, {2} closing mission-critical skills gaps, {3}
developing strategies to help agencies meet their missions in an era of
highly constrained resources, (4) improving performance management,
and (5) strengthening employee engagement during challenging times.
(For a list of open human capital recommendations to agencies and OPM,
see appendix 1.}

My observations on employee engagement represent the prelfiminary
observations from our ongoing work that we are doing at the request of
the House Committee on Oversight and Government Reform, the House
Subcommittee on Government Operations, and the House Subcommitiee
on Federal Workforce, U.S. Postal Service, and the Census, For that
study we analyzed responses to questions from the OPM Federal
Employee Viewpoint Survey for the years 2010 through 2014, from which
the Employee Engagement Index is derived. We obtained agency
officials’s views on the information presented from our ongoing work and
have incorporated their comments as appropriate. The rest of this
statement is based on our large bady of work on federal human capital
management, issued primarily between January 2014 and February
2015, and is updated with more recent information as appropriate. For
example, to update federal civilian employment trend information, we
analyzed more recent data from OPM's Enterprise Human Resources
Integration database. Detailed descriptions of the scope and
methodologles for our completed work can be found in the original reports
cited throughout this statement. The work that this statement is based on
is either being conducted or was conducted in accordance with generally
accepted government auditing standards. Those standards require that
we plan and perform the audit to obtain sufficient, appropriate evidence to
provide a reasonable basis for our findings and conclusions based on our
objectives. We believe that the evidence obtained provides a reasonable
basis for our findings and conclusions based on our audit objectives.
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Recent Trends in
Federal Civilian
Employment

Federal Civilian Workforce
Grew by 10.3 Percent
from 2005 through 2014

From 2005 to 2014, the civilian workforce (excluding the U.S. Postal
Service) grew from 1.88 miltion to 2.07 million, an increase of 10.3
percent, or 192,951 individuals.® Most of this growth (76 percent)
cccurred between 2009 and 2014. The number of permanent career
executive branch employees grew by 221,672, from about 1.7 million in
2005 to 1.92 mitlion in 2014 (an increase of 13 percent). Of the 24 Chief
Financial Officers (CFO) Act agencies, 13 had a higher percentage of
permanent career employees in 2014 than they did in 2005, and 11 had a
lower percentage (see figure 1).°

5To conduct our analysis of federal workforce frends, we used OPM's Enterprise Human
Resources Integration (EHRI) Statistical Data Mart. EMRI (formerly Central Personne!
Data File-CPDF) is the primary government-wide source for information on federal
employees. The EHRI data we analyzed cover executive branch civilian employees,
excluding the U.S. Postal Service, legislative or judicial branch employees, or intelligence
agencies. OPM transiticned from CPDF to EHRI as of fiscal year 2010. We have
previously reported on recent trends in federal government employment, See GAQ,
Federal Workforce: Recent Trends in Federal Civilian Employment and Compensation,
GAO-14-215 (Washington, D.C.: Jan. 29, 2014).

SThe CFO Act agencies are the executive branch agencies listed at 31 U.S.C. § 901(b).
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Figure 1: Average Annual Percent Change in the Number of P Career Employ by Agency, 2005-2014
CFO Act Agency
Department of
Department of Commerce TN AT
Department of Defense EESETTTEE
Department of Education S
Department of Energy "
Department of Health and Human Sciences oo R
Department of Homeland Security
Department of Housing and Urban D
Department of interior [ ]
Depariment of Justice SR
Departinent of Labor s
Department of State
Department of Transportation o

Department of Treasury R
Department of Veterans Affairs

Envirenmental Protection Agency TS

General Services inistrati
Nationai ics and Space

National Science Foundation

Nuclear Regulatory Commission

Office of Personnel Management

Small Business Administration

S$ocial Security Administration

United States Agency for International Development
Non-CFO Act agencies

-2 -1 o 1 2 3 4 5 8
Average annual percent change
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Fourteen Percent of On The retirement rate of federal civilian employees rose from 3.2 percent in
Board Employees Were 2004 to a high of 3.6 percent in 2007 when, according to data from the
iy e National Bureau of Economic Research, the recession began. During the

Eligible to Refire in 2014 recession, the total attrition rate dropped to a low of 2.5 percent in 2009
before rebounding to pre-recession levels in 2011 and 2012. Beginning at
the end of 2007, the recession saw retirement rates decline to 3.3 percent
in 2008, 2.5 percent in 2009, and 2.7 percent in 2010, before increasing
again to 3.5 percent in 2014,

With respect {o retirement eligibility, of the 1.92 million permanent career
employees on board in 2014, approximately 270,000 (14 percent) were
eligible to retire. By September 2019, approximately 590,000 (31 percent)
of on board staff will be eligible to retire. Not all agencies will be equally
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affected. Also by September 2019, 18 of the 24 CFO Act agencies will
have a higher percentage of staff eligible to retire than the current overall
average of 31 percent.” About 23 percent of Department of Homeland
Security staff on board as of September 2014 will be eligible to retire in
2019, while more than 43 percent will be eligible to retire at both the
Department of Housing and Urban Development and the Small Business
Administration (see figure 2). Certain occupations—such as air traffic
controllers, customs and border protection agents, and those involved in
implementing government programs—will also have particularly high
retirement-eligibility rates by 2019. About 63 percent of career executives
may be eligible to retire by 2018.

"These projected retirement eligibility rates do not take into account hiring and separations
that may occur over the next 5 years.
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Eligible to Retire by 2019 by
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OPM Needs o
improve the Design,
Management, and
Oversight of the
Federal Classification
System

As we reported in 2014, the General Schedule (GS) classification system
is @ mechanism for organizing federal white-collar work, notably for the
purpose of determining pay, based on a position’s duties, responsibilities,
and difficulty, among other things.® The GS system, which is administered
by OPM and includes a standardized set of 420 occupations, grouped in
23 occupational families and 15 statutorily-defined grade levels,
influences other human capital practices such as training, since training
opportunities link position competencies with the employee'’s
performance ® in 2013, the GS system covered about 80 percent of the
civilian white-collar workforce (about 1.6 million employees).

The GS system was designed to uphold the key merit system principle of
equal pay for work of substantially equal value and other important goals.
However, some OPM reports and several public policy groups have
questioned the GS system’s ability to meet agencies’ needs for flexible
talent management tools that enable them to align employees with
mission requirements. For example, in 2002, OPM outlined the
advantages and disadvantages of the GS classification system and
concluded that agencies should be allowed to tailor their pay practices to
better recruit, manage, and retain employees to accomplish their
mission.® in 2014, the Partnership for Public Service reported that by
treating all occupations equally and linking them to the current pay scales,
the GS system is unable to distinguish between meaningful differences in
complexity and skill across occupations.'” Also, as federal agencies have
taken on additional roles and responsibiiities, their missions have become
increasingly complex, and their employees need to possess a range of
expertise and skills that may not be adequately captured by the GS
system.

We reported in July 2014 on the attributes of a modern, effective
classification system and the extent to which the current GS system

BGAO, Human Capital: OPM Needs to Improve the Design, Management, and Qversight
of the Federal Classification System, GAO-14-877 (Washington, D.C.: July 31, 2014).

“The GS system was created by the Classification Act of 1949 and later codified in title 5
ofthe U.S. Code (6 U.8.C. §§ 5101-5115).

°Office of Personnel Management, A Fresh Start for Federal Pay: The Case for
Modernization {Washington, D.C.; Aprii 2002).

""The Partnership for Public Service and Booz Allen Hamifton, Building the Enterprise: A
New Civil Service Framework (Washington, D.C.. and Herndon, Va.: April 2014).
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balances those attributes.? Our analysis of subject matter specialists’s
comments, related literature, and interviews with OPM officials identified a
number of important characteristics for a modern, effective classification
system, which we consolidated in eight key attributes (see table 1).

Tabie 1: Attributes of a Modern, Effective Classification System

internal equity: Al employees with comparable qualifications and responsibilities for
their respective occupations are assigned the same grade level.

External equity: All employees with comparable qualifications and responsibilities are
assigned grade leveis and coresponding pay ranges comparable to the nonfederal
sector.

Transparency: A comprehensible and predictable system that employees,
management, and taxpayers can understand.

Flexibility: The ease and ability to modify the system to meet agency-specific needs and
mission requirements, including modifying rates of pay for certain occupations to attract
a qualified workforce, within the framework of & uniform government-wide system.
Adaptability: The ease and ability to conduct a periodic, fundamental review of the
entire classification systern that enables the system to evolve as the workforce and
workplace change,

Simplicity: A system that enables interagency mobility and comparisons, with a rational
number of occupations and clear career ladders with meaningful differences in skills and
performance, as well as a system that can be cost-effectively maintained and managed.
Rank-in-position: A classification of positions based on mission needs and then hiring
individuals with those qualifications.

Rank-in-p A classification of employees based on their individual skills and
abilities.

Sousce: GAC analysis of nierviews with subject matter specialists and OPM officials, and teratuse reviews. | GAQ-15-616T

In 2014 we found that, in concept, the current GS classification system'’s
design incorporates several key attributes including internal and external
equity, transparency, simplicity, and rank in position.”® However, as OPM
implemented the system, the attributes of transparency, internal equity,
simplicity, flexibility, and adaptability were reduced. This occurred, in part,
because some atiributes are at odds with one another. So, fully achieving
one attribute comes at the expense of ancther. Thus, OPM, working with
its stakeholders, is challenged to determine how best to optimize each
attribute.

12GAQ-14-677
BEAO-14-677.
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We also reported that the GS system’s standardized set of 420
occupations incorporates several key attributes, but falls short in
implementation.™ For example, the occupational standard for an
information technology specialist clearly describes the routine duties,
tasks, and experience required for the position. This kind of information is
published for the 420 occupations so all agencies are using the same,
consistent standards when classifying positions—embodying the
attributes of transparency and internal equity. However, in
implementation, having numerous, narrowly defined occupational
standards inhibits the system’s ability {o optimize these attributes.
Specifically, classifying occupations and developing position descriptions
in the G8 system requires officials to maintain an understanding of the
individual position and the nuances between similar occupations. We
concluded that without this understanding, the transparency and internal
equity of the system may be inhibited as agency officials may not be
classifying positions consistently, comparable employees may not be
treated equitably, and the system may seem unpredictable.

We believe that, going forward, these eight attributes of a more modern,
effective classification system can help provide criteria for policymakers
and other stakeholders to use in determining whether refinements to the
current G8 system or wholesale reforms are needed. In our July 2014
report, we recommended that OPM, working through the Chief Human
Capital Officer (CHCO) Council and in conjunction with key stakeholders
such as the Office of Management and Budget, unions, and others,
examine ways to make the GS system’s design and implementation more
consistent with the attributes of a modern, effective classification
system.”™ OPM partiafly concurred with our recommendation to work with
key stakehoiders to use pricr studies and lessons learned to examine
ways to make the GS system more consistent with the atiributes of a
modern, effective classification system. But it also noted several efforts to
assist agencies with classification issues, including its interagency
classification policy forum and partnering with agencies to address
challenges related to specific occupational areas. While these examples
of assisting agencies to better implement the GS system on a case-by-
case basis are helpful, they do not fully address the fundamental

MGAO-14-677.

BGEA-14-677.
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challenges facing the GS system, which we and others have said is not
meeting the needs of federal agencies.

OPM Has Not Conducted
Oversight of Agency
Classification Programs

In 2014, we also reported that OPM is responsible for establishing new—
and revising existing—occupational standards after consulting with
agencies.™ From 2003 to 2014, OPM revised almost 20 percent of the
occupational standards and established 14 new ones. However, there
was no published review or update of 124 occupations since 1990. OPM
officials said they first review occupations identified in presidential
memorandums as needing review; however, they do not systemically
track and prioritize the remaining occupational standards for review.
Therefore, we concluded that OPM had limited assurance that it is
updating the highest priority occupations.

OPM is required by law to oversee agencies’ implementation of the GS
system. However, OPM officials said OPM has not reviewed any
agency's classification program since the 1980s because OPM leadership
at the time concluded that the reviews were ineffective and time
consuming. As a result, we also concluded that OPM has limited
assurance that agencies are correctly classifying positions according to
standards.

in 2014, we determined that, going forward, OPM could improve its
management and oversight of the GS system, and like all agencies, must
consider cost-effective ways to fulfill its responsibilities in an era of
constrained resources.'” Using a more strategic approach to track and
prioritize reviews of occupational standards—that perhaps better reflects
evolving occupations——could help OPM better meet agencies’s needs and
the changing nature of government work. We therefore recommended
that OFM develop a strategy to systematically track and prioritize updates
to occupational standards. However, OPM did not concur with our
recommendation and noted that occupational standards are updated in
response to a systematic, prioritized process informed by working with
agencies and other stakeholders and analysis of occupational frends.
QPM officials were unable to provide us with the documentation of such
efforts. As we noted in our 2014 report, OPM had not published a review
or update of roughly 30 percent of the total number of occupations on the

EAO-14-677.
VGAQ-14-677,
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GS system since 1990. Further, OPM officials could not provide the near-
or long-term prioritization of occupations scheduled for review. As a
result, we concluded that OPM cannot demonstrate whether it is keeping
pace with agencies’ needs nor does it have reasonable assurance that it
is fulfilling its responsibilities to establish new or revise existing
occupational standards based on the highest priorities. We continue to
believe that OPM should take action to fully address our
recommendation.

We also recommended in 2014 that OPM develop a strategy that would
enable it to more effectively and routinely monitor agencies's
implementation of classification standards.*® OPM partially concurred with
our recommendation and stated that it will continue to leverage the
classification appeals program to provide interpretative guidance to
agencies to assist them in classifying positions. OFM also stated It will
direct consistency reviews as appropriate, however as we noted in the
report, OPM does not review agencies’ internal oversight efforts. We
continue to believe that OPM should develop a strategy to fully address
the recommendation, and we will continue to monitor OPM's efforts in that
regard.

OPM and Agencies
Need to Strengthen
Efforts to Identify and
Close Mission-Critical
Skills Gaps

Our past work has shown that mission-critical skifls gaps in such
occupations as cybersecurity and acquisition pose a high-risk to the
nation.’® Whether these gaps are within specific federal agencies or
across the federal government, they impede federal agencies from cost-
effectively serving the public and achieving results. To address complex
challenges such as disaster response, national and homeland security,
and rapidly evolving technology and privacy security issues, the federal
government requires a high-quality federal workforce able to work
seamlessly with other agencies and levels of government, and across
sectors. However, efforts are threatened by trends that include current
budget and long-term fiscal pressures, declining levels of federal
employee satisfaction, the changing nature of federal work, and a
potential wave of employee retirements that could produce gaps in
leadership and institutional knowledge.

BGAQ-14-677.
PGAO-15-290.

Page 12 GAO-15-818T



43

OPM Plans to Strengthen
the Methodology Used to
Identify Emerging Skills
Gaps

In our 2011 High Risk report we stated that OPM, agencies, and the
CHCO Council need to address critical skills gaps that cut across several
agencies.? As we reported earlier this year, OPM and agencies have
taken promising steps, but additional efforts are needed to coordinate and
sustain their efforts. Additionally, agencies and OPM need to make better
use of workforce analytics which can be used to predict newly emerging
skills gaps.?' An important government-wide effort we identified in this
area was the CHCO Councif's Working Group (Working Group). The
Working Group has identified skills gaps in six government-wide, mission-
critical occupations: cybersecurity specialist, auditor, human resources
specialist, contract specialist, economist, and the science, technology,
engineering, and mathematics (STEM) professions. Although this effort
was an important step forward, our 2015 work identified skills gaps in
nearly two dozen occupations with significant programmatic impact.2 We
also determined that the Working Group did not develop a more
comprehensive fist because of various methodological shortcomings.
Going forward, we concluded that OPM and the CHCO Councit will need
to use lessons learned to inform a new round of work expected in this
year. Specifically, the Working Group’s experience underscored the
importance of (1) using a robust, data-driven approach to identify
potential mission-critical cccupations early in the process; (2) prioritizing
occupations using criteria that consider programmatic impact; and (3)
consulting with subject matter experts and other stakeholders prior to
identifying mission-critical occupations.

Qur January 2015 report also noted that, to make further progress on this
issuie, the federal government needs to build a predictive capacity for
identifying emerging mission-critical skills gaps.?® Realizing this, OPM has
established an interagency working group known as the Federal Agency
Skills Team (FAST), which is composed of agency officials with workforce
planning and data analysis skiffs. OPM has tasked the group with
implementing a standard and repeatable methodology for identifying and
addressing government-wide skills gaps, as well as mission-critical

2GAO, High-Risk Series: An Update, GAO-11-278 (Washington, D.C.; February 2011).

“'GAD, Federal Workforce: OPM and Agencies Need to Strengthen Efforts to ldentify and
Close Mission-Critical Skills Gaps, GAO-15-223 (Washington, D.C.: Jan. 30, 2015).

2GAD-16-223
BGAD-15.223,
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competencies, over a 4-year cycle. OPM officials said that, in its first year,
FAST intends to meet regularly until it identifies a new set of government-
wide skills gaps. OPM officials expect this to occur by June 2015.

Because we identified a number of shoricomings in the implementation of
FAST, our January 2015 report recommended that the Director of OPM,
in conjunction with the CHCO Council, take the following actions:

« Assist FAST in developing goals for closing skills gaps with targets
that are both clear and measurable.

«  Work with FAST to design outcome-oriented performance metrics that
align with overall targets for closing skills gaps and link to the activities
for addressing skills gaps.

« Incorporate greater input from subject matter experts, as planned.?

OPM concurred with these recommendations and has reported that it will
implement all of these actions. However, not all actions will be
implemented through FAST but instead will rely on subject matter experts
from across the federal workforce. In the same report, we recommended
that the Director of OPM work with agency CHCOs to bolster the ability of
agencies to assess workforce competencies by sharing competency
surveys, lessons learned, and other tools and resources. These actions
will help ensure that OPM builds the predictive capacity to identify
emerging skills gaps across the government—including the ability to
collect and use refiable information on the competencies of the federal
workforce for government-wide workforce analysis. OPM also agreed with
this recommendation.

Finally, in January 2015 we also reported on OPM’s efforts to assist in
addressing skills gaps at the agency level.?* OPM created HRstat, a
process of holding regularly scheduled, data-driven review meetings led
by an agency’s CHCO to review performance metrics for driving progress
on the agency’s human capital management priorities and goals, such as

2GA0-15-223.
BGA0-15-223.
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closing mission-critical skills gaps.® OPM launched HRstat as a 3-year
piiot program in May 2012, with an initial group of eight agencies.
However, our work determined that OPM should take a greater leadership
role in helping agencies include a core set of metrics in their HRstat
reviews so that OPM and agency leaders can have a clear view of
progress made closing skills gaps. While it is important for agencies to
have ownership over their HRstat reviews, OPM should also maximize its
opportunity to use HRstat to gain greater visibility over the federal
workforce. Therefore, in our January 2015 report we recommended that
the Director of OPM take the following actions:

«  Work with the CHCO Council to develop a core set of metrics that alil
agencies should use as part of their HRstat data-driven reviews.

» Coordinate with FAST personnel and explore the feasibility of
collecting information needed by FAST as part of agencies's HRstat
reviews.?

OPM agreed with our recommendation to develop a core set of metrics
and plans to convene agency officials respensible for conducting HRstat
reviews within their agencies, and have them identify a useful set of core
metrics. OPM expects to complete this by the end of 2015. in regards to
coordinating the efforts of FAST and agencies' HRstat reviews, OPM
stated that integrating these efforts would not be appropriate because of
differing data requirements and goals of the two processes. We continue
to believe that OPM should explore coordinating these efforts to gain
greater visibility over the federal workforce and to monitor progress
toward closing skills gaps.

Efforts to close mission-critical skills gaps are often couched in
discussions about interagency initiatives and working groups, as well as
technical terms, such as staffing numbers, competencies, and metrics.
Yet, the ultimate goal is a higher-performing, cost-effective government.

BData-driven reviews—commonly referred to as “stat” meetings—are regularly
scheduted, structured meetings used by organizations to review performance metrics with
department or program personnel to drive progress on agency priorities and goals.
Conducting frequent stat meetings is a leadership strategy proven to help agency officials
achieve results by focusing on an identified set of priorities, diagnosing problems, and
deciding on the next steps to increase performance. See GAQ, Managing for Resuits:
Data-Driven Performance Reviews Show Promise But Agencies Should Explore How to
involve Other Relevant Agencies, GAO-13-228 (Washington, D.C.. Feb. 27, 2013).

TTGAO-15-223
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Wwith a continual focus on implementing the recommendations we have
made in these areas, we believe that OPM, the CHCO Councll, and
agencies should begin to make progress on addressing current and
emerging skills gaps.

Management
Challenges and
Strategies to Help
Agencies Meet Their
Missions in an Era of
Highly Constrained
Resources

In May 2014, we reported on strategies for managing the federal
workforce and planning for future needs in an era of constrained
resources.? The strategies we identified included the following:

Strengthening collaboration to address a fragmented human
capital community. Our analysis found that the federal human
capital community is highly fragmented with multiple actors inside
government informing and executing personnel policies and initiatives
in ways that are not always aligned with broader, government-wide
human capital efforts. The CHCO Council was established to improve
coordination across federal agencies on personnel issues. But,
according to CHCOs we spoke to, the council is not carrying out this
responsibility as well as it could. This challenge manifests itself in two
ways. First, across organizations, many actors are making human
capital decisions in an uncoordinated manner. Second, within
agencies, CHCOs and the human capital staff are excluded from key
agency decisions.

« Using enterprise solutions to address shared challenges. Our
analysis found that agencies have many commen human capital
challenges. But, they tend to address these issues independently
without looking to enterprise solutions (i.e., government-wide) that
could resolve them more effectively. Across government, there are
examples of agencies and OPM initiating enterprise solutions to
address crosscutting issues, including the consolidation of federal
payroll systems into shared-services centers, CHCOs we spoke to
highlighted human resource information technology and strategic
workforce planning as two areas that are ripe for government-wide
collaboration.

« Creating more agile talent management to address inflexibilities
in the current system. Our analysis found talent management tools

BGAQ, Human Capital: Strategies to Help Agencies Meet Their Missions in an Era of
Highly Constrained Resources, GAO-14-188 (Washington, D.C.; May 7, 2014).
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lack two key ingredients for developing an agile workforce, namely the
ability to (1) identify the skills availabie in their existing workforces,
and (2) move people with specific skills to address emerging,
temporary, or permanent needs within and across agencies.

in our May 2014 report, we stated that the CHCOs said OPM needs to do
more to raise awareness and assess the utility of the tools and guidance
they provide to agencies to address key human capital challenges.®® The
CHCOs said they were either unfamiliar with OPM’s tools and guidance,
or they fell short of their agency’s needs. OPM officiails said they had not
evaluated the tools and guidance they provide to the agencies. As a
result, a key resource for helping agencies improve the capacity of their
personnel offices is likely being underutilized.

Therefore, we recommended that OPM, in conjunction with the CHCO
Council, (1) strengthen coordination and leadership on government-wide
human capital issues, (2) explore expanded use of enterprise solutions to
more efficiently and effectively address shared challenges, (3) review the
extent to which new capabilities are needed to promote agile talent
management, and (4) evaluate the communication strategy for and
effectiveness of tools, guidance, or leading practices OPM or agencies
provide for addressing human capital challenges.®® OPM and the CHCO
Council concurred with our recommendations.

Opportunities Exist to
Deal with Poor
Performance and
Strengthen
Performance
Management

Managing employee performance has been a long-standing government-
wide issue and the subject of numerous reforms since the beginning of
the modern civil service. Without effective performance management,
agencies risk losing (or failing to utilize) the skills of top talent. They also
may miss the opportunity to observe and correct poor performance. Qur
past work has shown that a long-standing challenge for federal agencies
has been developing credible and effective performance management
systems that can serve as a strategic tool {o drive internal change and
achieve results.

More than a decade ago, we reported that day-to-day performance
management activities benefit from performance management systems

BGAO-14-168
HGAO-14-188
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that, among other things, (1) create a clear “line of sight” between
individual performance and organizational success; (2) provide adequate
training on the performance management system; (3) use core
competencies to reinforce organizational objectives; (4) address
performance regularly; and {5) contain transparent processes that help
agencies address performance “upstream” in the process within a merit-
based systemn that contains appropriate safeguards.®! Implementing such
a system requires supervisors to communicate clear performance
standards and expectations, to provide regular feedback, and to
document instances of poor performance.

Agencies Have Multiple
Avenues Available to
Address Employee Poor
Performance

Managers’ ability to deal with poor performers is also a concern of federal
employees. OPM's Federal Employee Viewpoint Survey (FEVS) data
from 2011 to 2014 show that around 30 percent of respondents provided
positive responses to whether managers took steps to deal with poor
performers. In 2014, over 40 percent of respondents disagreed that
managers consistently take steps to deal with poor performers. Almost 30
percent neither agreed nor disagreed.

In general, agencies have three means to address employees’ poor
performance: (1) day-to-day performance management activities (which
should be provided to all employees, regardiess of their performance
levels), (2) dismissal during probationary periods, and (3) use of formal
procedures. Agencies’ choices will depend on the circumstances at hand.
Day-to-day performance management activities such as providing regular
performance feedback to employees can produce more desirable
outcomes for agencies and employees than dismissal options, which are
a last resort. As we reported in February 2015, supervisors do not always
have the skills to identify, communicate, and help address employee
performance issues. Given the critical role that supervisors play in
performance management, it is important for agencies to identify,
promote and continue to develop effective supervisors.

3GAO, Results-Oriented Cultures: Creating a Clear Linkage between Individual
Performance and Organizational Success, GAO-03-488 (Washington, D.C.: Mar. 14,
2003).

S2GAO, Federal Worldorce: Improved Supervision and Better Use of Probationary Periods

Are Needed to Address Substandard Employee Performance, GAO-15-191 (Washington
D.C.: Feb. 6, 2015).
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Probationary periods for new employees provide supervisors with an
opportunity to evaluate an individual's performance to determine if an
appointment fo the civil service should become final. However, CHCOs
we interviewed told us supervisors often do not use this time to make
decisions about an employee’s performance because they may not know
that the probationary period is ending or they have not had time to
observe performance in all critical areas. We agree with OPM that
notifying supervisors that a probationary period is coming to an end is an
agency’s responsibility. However, we maintain that more could be done to
educate agencies on the benefits of using automated notifications to
notify supervisors that an individual's probationary period is ending and
that the supervisor needs to make an affirmative decision or otherwise
take appropriate action. OPM also needs to determine whether
occupations exist in which—because of the nature of work and
complexity—the probationary period should extend beyond 1-year and, if
s0, take appropriate actions which may include developing legislative
proposals for congressionai consideration. OPM agreed to consuit with
stakeholders to determine whether longer probationary periods are
needed for certain complex positions.

in our February 2015 report, we noted that OPM provides guidance, tools,
and training to help agencies attain human capital management goals
that meet its strategic goal of enhancing the integrity of the federal
workforce.® In addition to its regulations, OPM makes a range of different
tools and guidance available to help agencies address poor performance
through multiple formats, including through its website, webinars,
webcasts, in-person training, guidebooks, and through one-on-one
assistance and consultation with agencies, according to OPM officials.
We identified in our report promising practices that some agencies
employ to more effectively ensure that that they have a well-qualified
cadre of supervisors capable of effectively addressing poor performance,
The practices include:

« extending the employee's supervisory probationary period beyond 1
year to include at least one full employee appraisal cycle;

« providing temporary duty oppertunities outside the agency or
rotational assignments to supervisory candidates prior to promotion,

F0ffice of Personnel Management, Recruit, Retain, and Honor: Strategic Plan FY2014-
FY2018 (Washington, D.C.: 2014),
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where the candidate can develop and demonstrate supervisory
competencies; and

« using a dual career ladder structure as a way to advance employees
who may have particular technical skills or education but who are not
interested in or inclined to pursue a management or supervisory track.

We recommended that OPM determine if these practices should be more
widely used government-wide. OPM partially concurred with our
recommendation, noting that agencies already have authority to take
these actions. We acknowledged OPM'’s point, but maintain that OPM
can still take a leadership role and encourage agencies to take these
steps. Also in our February 2015 report, we found that OPM, in
conjunction with the CHCO Council and other key stakeholders, needs to
assess the adequacy of leadership training that agencies provide to
supervisors to help ensure supervisors obtain the skills needed to
effectively conduct performance management responsibilities.> We
recommended that OPM assess the adequacy of leadership training and
OPM concurred.

OPM Needs to Do More to
Ensure Meaningful
Distinctions Are Made in
Senior Executive Service
(SES) Ratings and
Performance Awards

in 2012, OPM facilitated development of an SES performance appraisal
system with a more uniform framework to communicate expectations and
evaluate the performance of executive branch agency SES members, the
government's cadre of senior leaders. The system is expected to promote
consistency, clarity, and transferability of SES performance standards
and ratings across agencies. Career SES employees receive a base
salary and benefits. But, pay increases—as well as performance
awards—are to be performance driven, based on annual ratings of
executives’ performance following reviews within their agencies. To
obtain SES appraisal system certification for agencies seeking access to
higher levels of pay, agencies are required to make meaningful
distinctions based on the relative performance of their executives as
measured through performance and pay criteria. OPM stressed that a
major improvement of the system included dealing with the wide disparity
in distribution of ratings by agency through the provision of clear,
descriptive performance standards and rating score ranges that establish
mid-level ratings as the norm and top-level ratings as truly exceptional.

HGAO-15-191
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in our January 2015 report, we found that more than 85 percent of career
Chief Financial Officers Act agency SES were rated in the top two of five
categories for fiscal years 2010 through 2013, and career SES received
approximately $42 million in awards for fiscal year 2013.% In a closer
examination of five departments (Departments of Defense, Energy,
Health and Human Services, Justice, and Treasury) for fiscal year 2013,
we found that, similar to the government-wide results, these five
departiments rated SES primarily in the top two categories. In addition,
four of five departments awarded the same or higher performance awards
to some SES with lower ratings.

Effective performance management systems recognize that merit-based
pay increases should make meaningful distinctions in relative
performance. This principle is central to the SES performance
management system, where under the law, to be certified and thereby
able to access the higher levels of pay, the appraisal system must make
meaningful distinctions based on relative performance. OFPM certification
guidelines state that the SES modal rating—the rating leve! assigned
most frequently among the actual ratings—should be below “outstanding”
and that multiple rating levels should be used. However, OPM'’s
guidelines also state that if an agency’s modal rating level is
“outstanding,” the appraisal system can still be certified if accompanied
with a full, acceptable justification. Nonetheless, the continued
concentration of senior executives at the top two rating levels indicates
that meaningful distinctions in SES performance may not be being made
across government, OPM plans to convene a cross-agency working
group in 2015 to revisit the SES certification process.

in our January 2015 report, we recommended that the Director of OPM
consider various refinements to better ensure the SES performance
appraisal system certification guidelines promote making meaningful
distinctions in performance without using a forced distribution.* Options
could include not certifying appraisal systems where the modal rating is
“outstanding” or increasing transparency in cases where the modal rating
is “outstanding.” OPM disagreed with the recommendation stating that,

BGAO, Results-Oriented Management: OPM Needs to Do More to Ensure Meaningful
Distinctions Are Made in SES Ratings and Performance Awards, GACG-15-188
{Washington, D.C.: Jan. 22, 2015),

BGAD-15-189.
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among other things, # could resuit in forced distributions in ratings. We
maintain that additional action should be considered to ensure equity in
ratings and performance awards across depariments.

Retaining Employees:
Strengthening
Employee
Engagement during
Challenging Times

A growing body of research on both private- and public-sector
organizations has found that increased levels of engagement—generally
defined as the sense of purpose and commitment employees feel towards
their employer and its mission—can lead to better organizational
performance.¥” Engaged employees are more than simply satisfied with
their jobs. Rather, they take pride in their work, are passionate about what
they do, and are committed to the organization, the mission, and their job.
They are also more likely to put forth extra effort to get the job done.

Put another way, if a talented workforce is the engine of productivity and
mission accomplishment, then a workplace that fosters high levels of
employee engagement helps fuel that engine. Preliminary observations
from our ongoing work have found that government-wide leveis of
employee engagement have recently declined 4 percentage points, from
an estimated 67 percent in 2011, to an estimated 63 percent in 2014, as
measured by the OPM FEVS, and a score derived by OPM from FEVS—
the Employee Engagement Index (EEI).%®

However, our ongoing work also indicates that the recent government-
wide average decline in EEl masks the fact that the majority of federal
agencies either sustained or increased employee engagement levels
during the same period.* The decline is the result of several large
agencies bringing down the government-wide average. Our preliminary
work indicates that 13 of 47 agencies saw a statistically significant decline
in their EEis from 2013 to 2014. While this is only 28 percent of agencies,
nearly 69 percent of federal employees are at one of those agencies,

S0ffice of Personnel Management (OPM), 2074 Federal Employee Viewpoint Survey
Results: Employees Influencing Change: Government-wide Management Report
{Washington, D.C.: 2014).

SSyhile OPM's EEI measures conditions conducive to engagement, OPM and others refer
to EE! as an agency's engagement level. For purpases of this testimony, we refer to EEI
scores as engagement levels.

3GAO, Federal Workforce: Preliminary Observations on Strengthening Employee
Engagement During Challenging Times, GAQ-15-5297T (Washington, D.C.: Apr. 16, 2015).
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including the Departments of Defense, Homeland Security, and Veterans
Affairs.*® Meanwhile, the majority of agencies sustained or improved
engagement. Between 2013 and 2014, of 47 agencies included in our
analysis of the EEl, 3 increased their scores; 31 held steady; and 13
declined, as shown in figure 3.

Figure 3: Number of Agencies with Statistically Signifi increasing, Decreasing,
and Flat Employee Engagement Index Levels, 2010 to 2014

Number

50

2010 to 2011 2011 to 2012 2012 10 2013 2013 to 2014

increased Employee Eny

gament Index (EE)) scores

Flat Employes EET scores

BB vecreasco eerscores

Source: GAO analysis of Office of Persennel Management Fedsrat Employment Viewpaint Survey (FEVS) data, 2008-2014. | GAQ-15-619T

Note: Data represents agencies with more than 500 employees and with a minimum number of 100
respondents in each of the years. The counts in each bar sum to the number of agencies (from
amony the group that we analyzed) who participated in FEVS in the given year, ranging from 45 to 47
agencies. Stalistical significance was determined by comparing whether the 95 percent confidence
intervals around the agency estimate overlapped or not. A t-test was not coenducted to determine if
overlapping confidence intervals were statistically different. Agency employee engagement index
estimates have margins of error which range from pius or minus 1 percentage point at the 95 percent

“OThe others were the Department of Energy, General Services Administration, Small
Business Administration, Department of the Treasury, Federal Communications
Commission, Broadcasting Board of Governors, Merit Systems Protection Board,
Commodity Futures Trading Commission, and Consumer Product Safety Commission. We
determined that a difference was statistically significant from one year to the next if the
two 95 percent confidence intervals around an agency's EEI estimates did not overlap.
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ievel of confidence for the largest agencies to plus or minus 5 percentage points at the 95 percent
tevel of confidence for the medium sized agencies.

Even one agency with a downward trending engagement score is not to
be taken lightly. There is room for improvement with all federal agencies.
Yet, the large number of agencies that sustained or increased their levels
of employee engagement during challenging times suggests that
agencies can influence employee engagement levels in the face of
difficult external circumstances. For example, the Federal Trade
Commission maintained a consistent estimate of 75 percent engagement
index score—well above the government-wide average—throughout the
period of general decline.*!

In conclusion, strategic human capital management must be the
centerpiece of any serious effort to ensure federal agencies operate as
high-performing organizations. A high-quaiity federal workforce is
especially critical now given the complex and cross-cutting issues facing
the nation. Through a variety of initiatives, Congress, OPM, and individual
agencies have strengthened the government’s human capital efforts since
we first identified strategic human capital management as a high-risk area
in 2001. Still, while many actions towards progress have been taken over
the last 13 years, the job is far from over. Indeed, the focus areas
discussed today are not an exhaustive list of challenges facing federal
agencies and are long-standing in nature.

Greater progress will require continued collaborative efforts between
OPM, the CHCO Council, and individual agencies, as well as the
continued attention of top-level leadership. Progress will also require
effective planning, responsive implementation, robust measurement and
evaluation, and continued congressional oversight to hold agencies
accountable for results. in short, while the core human capital processes
and functions-—such as workforce planning and talent management—
may sound somewhat bureaucratic and transactional, our prior work has
consistently shown the direct link between effective strategic human
capital management and successful organizational performance. At the
end of the day, strategic human capital management is about mission

#'Egtimates for the Federal Trade Commission have a margin of error no graater than plus
or minus 3 percentage points at the 85 percent level of confidence,
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accomplishment, accountability, and responsive, cost-effective
government.

Chairman Lankford, Ranking Member Heitkamp, and Members of the
Subcommittee, this completes my prepared statement. | wouid be
pleased to respond to any questions you may have at this time.

Contacts and
Acknowledgments

For further information regarding this statement, please contact Yvonne
D. Jones, Director, Strategic Issues, at (202) 512-2717 or
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Appendix I: Content and Status of Prior
Human Capital GAO Recommendations

Product

Recommendation

Status

ISSUE AREA: IMPROVING MANAGEMENT AND OVERSIGHT OF THE FEDERAL CLASSIFICATION SYSTEM

GAD-14-677

Human Capital: OPM Needs to Improve the Design, Management, and Oversight of the Federal

Classification System (July 2014}

To improve the classification system and to
strengthen OPM's management and oversight,
the Director of OPM, working through the Chief
Human Capital Officer Council, and in
conjunction with key stakeholders such as the
Office of Management and Budget, unions, and
others, should use prior studies and lessons
{earned from demonstration projects and
alternative systems to examine ways to make the
GS system's design and implementation more
consistent with the attributes of a modemn,
effective classification system. To the extent
warranted, develop a legislative proposal for
congressional consideration.

in July 2014, OPM stated that it partially concurred with
our recommendation to work with key stakeholders to use
prior studies and lessons learned to examine ways to
make the GS system more consistent with the attributes of
a modern, effective classification system. OFM agreed
that the system needs reform but OPM noted several
efforts to assist agencles with classification issues,
including its interagency classification policy forum and
partnering with agencies to address challenges related to
specific occupational areas, While these examples of
assisting agencies {o better implement the GS system on
a case-by-case basis are helpful, they are not fully
addressing the fundamental challenges facing the GS
system, which we and others have said is not meeting the
needs of federal agencies.

To improve the classification system and to
strengthen OPM's management and oversight,
the Director of OPM shouid develop cost-
effective mechanisms to oversee agency
implementation of the classification system as
required by law, and develop a strategy to
systematically track and prioritize updates to
occupationat standards.

In July 2014, OPM stated that it did not concur with our
recommendation to develop a strategy to systematically
track and prioritize updates to occupational standards.
Specifically, OPM noted that occupational standards are
updated in response to a systematic, prioritized process
informed by working with agencies and other stakehclders
and analysis of occupational trends. However, OPM
officials were unable to provide us with the documentation
of thelr efforts. As noted in our report, OPM has not
published a review or update of 124 occupations, roughty
30 percent of the total number of occupations on the GS
system, since 1990, Further, OPM officials could not
provide the near- or long-term prioritization of occupations
schedule for review. As a result, OPM cannot demonstrate
whether it is keeping pace with agencies’ needs nor does
it have reasonable assurance that it is fulfilling s
responsibilities to establish new, or revise existing
occupational standards based on the highest priorities.
We continue to believe that OPM should take action to
fully address our recommendation

To improve the classification system and to
strengthen OPM's management and oversight,
the Director of OPM should develop cost-
effective mechanisms to oversee agency

imp ion of the classification system as
required by law, and develop a strategy that will
enable OPM to more effectively and routinely
monitor agencies' implementation of
classification standards.

In July 2014, OPM stated that it partially concurred with
our recommendation fo develop a strategy to more
effectively and routinely monitor agencies' implementation
of classification standards. OPM stated that it will continue
to feverage the classification appeals program to provide
interpretative guidance o agencies fo assist them in
classifying positions. OPM also stated it will direct
consistency reviews as appropriate, however as we noted
in the report, OPM does not review agencies’ internal
oversight efforts.
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Appendix : Content and Status of Prior Human

Capital GAD Recommendations

Product Recommendation Status
ISSUE AREA: CLOSING MISSION CRITICAL SKILLS GAPS
GAQ-16-223 Federal Workforce: OPM and A jes Need to Strengthen Efforts to Identify and Close Mission-

Critical Skills Gaps (January 2015)

To assist the interagency working group, known
as the Federal Agency Skills Team (FAST), to
better identify govemnment-wide skitls gaps
having programmatic impacts and measure its
progress towards closing them, the Director of
OPM-in conjunction with the CHCO Council-
should sirengthen its approach and methodology
by (1) assisting FAST in developing goats for
closing skills gaps with targets that are both clear
and measurable; (2) working with FAST to
design outcome-oriented performance metrics
that align with overall targets for closing skills
gaps and link to the activities for addressing
skills gaps; (3) incorporating greater input from
subject matter experts, as planned; and (4}
ensuring FAST consistently follows key practices
for project planning.

in January 2015, OPM stated that it partially concurred
with our recommendation to strengthen the approach and
methodology used by the interagency working group,
known as FAST, to better identify skills gaps. OPM noted
it agreed with, and planned to implement, the principles of
each recommended action. However, OPM said it needed
to clarify how its terminology and planned process differs
from the description in our recommendation. In particular,
OPM stated its process will identify government-wide
rather than agency-specific skills gaps as it believes our
draft recormendation suggests. We recognize that FAST
was established to address government-wide skills gaps
and have clarified the language in our recommendation
accordingly.

To ensure that OPM buiids the predictive
capacity to identify emerging skills gaps across
the government-including the abiity to coffect
and use reliable information on the competencies
of the federal workforee for government-wide
workforce analysis-the Director of OPM should
(1) establish a schedule specifying when OPM
will medify its Enterprise Human Resources
tntegration (EHRI) database fo capture staffing
data that it currently coflects from agencies
through its annual workforce data reporting
process; and (2) work with agency CHCOs to
boister the ability of agencies fo assess
workforce competencies by sharing competency
surveys, lessons leamed, and other tools and
resources.

In January 2015, OPM stated that it did not concur with
our recommendation. Regarding EHRI, OPM maintained
that it is impossible for the EHRI database to automatically
capture staffing data currently included in MCO Resource
Charts because some of these data includes specific
agency projections and targets, which are provided via a
manual data feed. OPM stated that it is assessing whether
EHR! can be modified to allow agencies to supply these
manual feed data into the database system. We have
modified our report to recognize that EHRI cannot
automatically capture the same agency staffing data that
are captured through the MCO Resource Charts. in
addition, OPM noted that there are funding implications
associated with its ability to anticipate whether and when
a modification schedule to the EHRI online database
could be established.

To help agencies and OPM better monitor
progress toward closing skifls gaps within
agencies and government-wide, the Director of
OPM should (1) work with the CHCO Council to
develop a core set of metrics that all agencies
should use as part of their HRstat data-driven
reviews; and (2) coordinate with FAST personne!
and explore the feasibitity of collecting
information needed by FAST as part of agencies’
HRstat reviews.

in January 2015, OPM concurred with our
recommendation to develop a core set of metrics that aff
agencies should use as part of their HRstat data-driven
reviews, and explore the feasibility of collecting
information needed by FAST as part of agencies’ HRstat
reviews.
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Appendix I Content and Status of Prior Human

Capital GAO Recommendations

Product Recommendation Status

ISSUE AREA: DEVELOPING STRATEGIES TO HELP AGENCIES MEET THEIR MISSION IN AN ERA OF HIGHLY
CONSTRAINED RESOURCES

GAO-14-168 Human Capital: to Help Ag Meet Their in an Era of Highly Constrained

Resources (May 2014)

To create a more effective human capital system
that is more responsive to managing priorities
and future workforce needs, the Director of OPM,
in conjunction with the CHCO Council, should
strengthen OPM's coordination and leadership of
government-wide human capital issues o ensure
governmentwide initiatives are coordinated,
decision makers have all relevant information,
and there is greater continuity in the human
capital community for key reforms. Such actions
could include: (1) developing a government-wide
human capital strategic plan that, among other
things, would establish strategic pricrities, time
frames, responsibilities, and metrics to better
align the efforts of members of the federal
human capitat community with government-wide
human capital goals and issues; and {2}
coordinating communication on government-wide
human capital issues with other members of the
human capital community so that there is greater
consistency, transparency, and completeness in
exchanging and using information by
stakeholders and decision makers.

in April 2014, OPM provided exampies of working groups
and other efforts to address issues such as closing skills
gaps and developing HRStat, many of which are
described in our report. Further, aithough the CHCO
Councif agreed that more could be done to coordinate,
share resources, and explore talent management
strategies, the CHCO Councit disagreed with our finding
that the human capital community was highly fragmented.
Our analysis of the comments made by the CHCO Coungil
found that the human capital community is fragmented
and that our recommendation for a government-wide
human capital strategic plan could help to coordinate
these efforts to ensure initiatives were not duplicative and
were aligned with the most pressing human capital
challenges. A govemment-wide strategic pian should
include input from the many participants in the human
capital community—reflecting the different perspectives,
missions, and resources of these organizations.

To create a more effective human capital system
that is more responsive to managing priorities
and future workforce needs, the Director of OPM,
in conjunction with the CHCO Council, should
explore the feasibility of expanded use of
enterprise solutions to more efficiently and
effectively address shared or government-wide
human capital challenges. Such actions couid
include: {1) seeking cost savings and improved
functionality through coordinated government-
wide Human Resources Information Technology
planning and acquisition, (2) seeking agency
input to ensure OPM’s workforce planning tools
provide effective guidance for agencies, and (3)
sharing workforce planning lessons learned and
successful models across the government.

In Aprit 2014, OPM stated that in 2014 it began working
with the CHCQ Council to refine the strategic workforce
planning method that the CHCO Council will use to
identify enterprise-wide occupations and competencies for
continued focus, and that alf agencies will use to identify
and close their own internal skill gaps. When developing
these tools, OPM should consider agencies’ capacity to
implement them to ensure they are put o their best use.
Further, OPM also said its March 2014 Strategic
{nformation Technology Plan provides a strategy for
aligning human capital systems and steps in the human
capital life cycle. Given the past barriers to developing
enterprise solutions for MR {T—such as agency specific
resources and priorities—it will be critical that this new
effort leverages the lessons fearned from past efforts and
individual agencies HR IT systems.

To create a more effective human capital system
that is more responsive to managing priorities
and future warkforce needs, the Director of OPM,
in conjunction with the CHCO Council, should
review the extent to which new capabilities are
needed to promote agile talent management.
Such actions could include developing or
sharing: {1) tools, resources, and methods to
help identify skills gaps and surpluses that can

In Aprit 2014, OPM provided information about
GovConnect, a pifot program launched in March 2014 and
intended to create a talent exchange and networking
capabilities within agencies. We revised the report to
reflect this effort
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Appendix I: Content and Status of Prior Human

Capital GAO Recommendations

Product

Recommendation

Status

inform agency recruitment, retention, and training
needs; and {2) mechanisms for increasing staff
mehility within an agency and government-wide
to assist agencies in aligning their workforces
with evolving needs.

To create a more effective human capital system
that is more responsive to managing priorities
and future workforce needs, the Director of OPM,
in conjunction with the CHCO Councll, should
ensure agencies are getting the guidance and
{ools that they need by evaluating the
communication strategy for and effectiveness of
relevant tools, guidance, or leading practices
created by OPM or the agencies to address
crosscutting human capital management
challenges.

in April 2014, OPM stated that it would expand its
collaboration with agencies to design and deliver the tools
agencies need through use of the LAB@OPM, OPM's
innavation lab. We previously reported that OPM needs
clear and specific cutcome measures o help meat its
goals of enhancing skills in innovation and supporting
project-based problem solving. Otherwise, OPM's
innovation lab efforts may not be able to demonstrate the
types of results initially envisioned. It will be important for
OPM to understand how the tools and guidance it
develops through the innovation lab and other methods
are being used by agencies.

ISSUE AREA: IMPROVING PERFORMANCE MANAGEMENT

GAD-13-756

Federal Employees: Opportunities Exist to Strengthen Performance M Pitot ¥

2013)

Recognizing that moving toward a more
performance-oriented culture within federal
agencies is likely to be a continuous effort and to
ensure that the opportunity GEAR
recommendations offer to improve performance
management is not lost, the Acting Director of
OPM, in collaboration with the CHCO Council,
should define roles and responsibifities of OPM,
the CHCO Council, and participating federal
agencies going forward as the GEAR framework
is implemented government-wide. in doing so,
OPM, in collaboration with the CHCO Council,
could define roles and responsibilities such as
supplementing the GEAR report and updating
the diagnostic toolkit as needed to reflect
additional promising practices and lessons
learned (such as those GAQ identified) and
guidance on using metrics. This should include
considering whether connecting performance
expectations to crosscutting goals should be part
of the GEAR framework,

As of June 2010, the Executive Director of the CHCO
Council told us that the implementation of GEAR needs to
be a community effort and individual agencies need take
ownership for implementing the parts of the GEAR
framework that best suit their needs. The CHCO Council
would like to avoid dictating roles and responsibilities to
agencies on what to do and how to do it. OPM and CHCO
Councit officials did not indicate whether they planned to
connect performance expectations to cross-cutting goals.

To improve agencies’ GEAR implementation
plans, the Secretary of the Department of
Homeland Security (DHS) should direct the
Commandant of the Coast Guard to update the
agency's GEAR implementation plan to include
{1} performance measures that permit
comparison between desired outcomes and
actual results and (2) additional information
schedules that are finked to specific actions.

As of September 2014, DHS had not provided updates on
the status of the Coast Guard's effort to update its GEAR
implementation plan to include (1) performance measures
that permit comparison between desired outcomnes and
actual results or (2) additional information schedules that
are linked to specific actions.
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Recommendation
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GAQ-156-189

Its Oriented M:

OPM Needs to Do More to Ensure Meaningful Distinctions Are Made

in SES Ratings and Performance Awards (January 2015)

As OPM convenes the cross-agency working
group, the Director of OPM, as the head of the
agency that certifies-with OMB concurrence-SES
performance appraisal systems, should consider
the need for refinements to the performance
certification guidelines addressing distinctions in
performance and pay differentiation. Options
could include

+  Revisifing and perhaps eliminating the
guideline that allows OPM to certify
agencies’ performance management
systems with an SES modeal rating of
“outstanding.

»  Strengthening the accountability and
transparency of this guideline by activities
such as
+ Reporting agencies' justifications for

high ratings to OPM on its website.

«  Reporting agencies’ justifications for
high ratings to Congress.

«  Obtaining third party input on agencies’
justifications for high ratings, such as by
the Chief Human Capital Officers
Councit.

in January 2015, OPM generally agreed with the
information in our report but did not agree with our
recommendation. OPM expressed concerns that imposing
such a criterion would lead to arbitrary manipulation of the
final ratings rather than an appropriate comparison of
performance to standards, OPM asserted that this
situation would be ripe for forced distribution of the
ratings, which is explicitly prohibited by regulation. OPM
also stated that the more appropriate action is to continue
emphasizing the importance of sefting appropriate,
rigorous performance requirements and standards that
fogically support meaningfu! distinctions in performance.
As recognized in our report, OPM's regulations
contermplate that it is possible to apply standards that
make meaningful performance distinctions and to use a
range of ratings while avoiding the use of forced
distributions. As we also note, since our 2008 report on
SES performance management systems-—continuing
through the career SES performance ratings for fiscal year
2013~—questions persist about the extent to which
meaningful distinctions based on refative SES
performance are being made...

OPM stated that it did not support the second part of our
recommendation regarding three suggestions for
increasing transparency for those agencies that are
certified with a modal rating of "outstanding.” Although we
suggested that OPM report high rating justifications fo
Congress through its Annual Performance Report, we
understand that this may not be the most appropriate
vehicle to use; ancther avenue of reporting to Congress
would certainly be accsptabie, and we adjusted the text
accordingly.

GAQ-15-191

Federal Workforce: Improved Supervision and Better Use of Probationary Periods Are Needed to

Address Substandard Employee Performance (|

February 2015)

To help strengthen the ability of agencies to deal
with poor performers and to help ensure
supervisors obtain the skifls needed to effectively
conduct performance management
responsibilities, the Director of OPM, in
conjunction with the CHCO Council and, as
appropriate, with key stakeholders such as
federal employee labor unions, should assess
the adequacy of leadership training that agencies
provide to supervisors.

in January 2015, OPM said that it concurred with our
recommendation. OPM stated it would assess what and
how agencies are training new supervisors and provide
feedback for improving the curricutum. in addition, OPM
stated that it would continue to provide agencies guidance
on evaluating the effectiveness of ieadership training.

To help strengthen the ability of agencies 1o deat
with poor performers and to more effectively
ensure that agencies have a well-qualified cadre
of supervisors capable of effectively addressing
poor performance, the Director of OPM, in
conjunction with the CHCO Council and, as

In January 2015 OPM said that it partially concurred with
our recommendation. OPM agreed to work with the CHCO
Council to (1) determine if technical guidance is needed to
help agencies more effactively use the supervisory
probafionary period, (2) explore mare government-wide
use of rotational assignments, and (3) discuss options for
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appropriate, with key stakeholders such as
federal employee {abor unions, should determine
if promising practices at some agencies should
be more widely used government-wide. Such
practices include (1) exiending the supervisory
probationary period beyond 1-year to include at
Ieast one full employee appraisat cycle; (2)
providing detail opportunities or rotational
assignments to supervisory candidates prior to
promotion, where the candidate can develop and
demonstrate supervisory competencies; and (3}
using a dual career ladder structure as a way to
advance employees who may have particular
technical skills and/or education but who are not
interested in or inclined fo pursue a management
or supervisory frack.

empioyees to advarnce without taking on supervisory or
managerial duties. In each of these cases, OPM noted
that agencies already have authority to take these actions.
We acknowledged OPM's point and clarified the report
accordingly. We maintain, howaver, that OPM can stitt
play a leadership role and encourage agencies to take
these steps.

To help strengthen the ability of agencies to deal

with poor performers and to help supervisors

make effective use of the probationary period for

new employees the Director of OPM, in

conjunction with the CHCO Councit and, as

appropriate, with key stakeholders such as

federal empioyee labor unions, should

«  educate agencies on the benefits of using
automated notifications to notify supervisars
that an individual's probationary period is
ending and that the supervisor needs to
make an affinmative decision or otherwise
take appropriate action, and encourage its
use to the extent it is appropriate and cost-
effective for the agency,; and

» determine whether there are occupations in
which-because of the nature of work and
complexity-the probationary period should
extend beyond t.year to provide supervisors
with sufficient time to assess an individual's
performance. if determined to be warranted,
initiate the regulatory process to extend
existing probationary periods and, where
necessary, develop a legisiative proposal for
congressional action to ensure that formal
procedures for taking action against an
employee for poor performance (and a right
to appeal such an action) are not afforded
until after the completion of any extended
probaticnary period.

in January 2015, OPM said that it partially concurred with
the part of our recommendation calling on OPM o
determine if certain occupations require a probationary
period longer than 1-year to allow supervisor sufficient
time to assess and individual’s performance. In particular
OPM agreed to consult with stakeholders to determine,
among other things, if an extension to the probationary
period for certain complex occupations is needed and, if
necessary, pursue the established Executive Branch
deliberation process for suggesting legislative proposals.
OPM noted that it has authority {o provide for longer
probationary periods under certain circumstances and we
have modified the recommendation so that it also calls on
OPM to initiate the regulatory process to do so if
warranted. As stated in our report, however, extending the
probationary peried and concurrently limiting appeal rights
during that time would require legislative action under
certain circumstances.

At the same time, OPM did not concur with the part of our
recemmendation for OPM to determine the benefils and
costs of providing automated notifications to supervisors
that an individual's probationary period is ending and that
the supervisor needs to make an affirmative decision.
OPM stated that choosing the best method to ensure that
supervisors are aware that the probationary peried is
ending and appeal rights will accrue is an agency
responsibility. We agreed. OPM alsc wrote that HR
systems at all Shared Service Centers have the
functionality to notify supervisors when an employee's
prohationary period is ending. However, as our report
notes, even though OPM considers having a tool in place
to notify supervisors that a prebationary period is ending
to be a leading practice, not all agencies have
implemented that practice. Accordingly, we clarified the
recommendation so that it calls on OPM to educate
agencies on the benefits and avallability of automated
notifications to alert supervisors.
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To help strengthen the ability of agencies to deal
with poor performers, and to help ensure OPM's
tools and guidance for dealing with poor
performers are cost-effectively meeting agencies
and supervisors’ needs, the Director of OPM, in
conjunction with the CHCO Council and, as
appropriate, with key stakeholders such as
federal employee labor unions, should use
Strategic Human Capital Management survey
results (once available), Federal Employee
Viewpoint Survey results, Performance Appraisal
Assessment Tool responses, and other existing
information, as relevant, to inform decisions on
content and distribution methods. The
importance of effective performance
management and addressing poor performance
may need to be reinforced with agency
supervisors so that they more routinely seek out
tools and guidance.

OPM partially concurred with our recommendation to use
the resuits of various surveys such as the FEVS and other
information sources to help determine the extent to which
its tools and guidance for dealing with poor performers are
cost-effectively meeting agencies’ needs. Specifically,
OPM said it would use relevant data from these resources
to inform decisions about content and distribution methods
for the material OPM makes available to agencies. At the
same time, OPM noted that the information contained in
these surveys and other data sources had certain
fimitations and may not always be relevant. We agreed
and clarified the recommendation accordingly.

OTHER OPEN HUMAN CAPITAL RECOMMENDATIONS

GAO-12-518

Federal Telework: Program Measurement Continues to Confront Data Reliability Issues {April 2012)

To improve OPM's annual reporting of telework
to Cengress, the OPM Director should continue
efforts to improve data collection and gather
information that allows for the appropriate
qualification of year-to-year comparisons and
informs users about the effects of data collection
changes going forward.

As of June 2012, OPM had revised its collection of
telework participation data from agencies to include full FY
participation data from FY12. This action should enable
OPM to report year-to-year comparisons of telework
participation in its 2014 Status of Telework in the Federal
Government Report to Congress. This report is expected
to be issued by OPM in late 2014/early 2015. Reporting
an accurate year to year comparison of telework
participation would complete the implementation of this
recommendation.

GAQ-12-878

OPM and

Can Do More to Ensure Cost-Effective Decisions

Federal Training
(September 2012)

To improve federal training investment decision-
making processes, the Director of OPM should
Inctude in existing or new OPM guidance or
technical assistance additional information In the
following areas: (1) Steps agencies should take
and factors they should consider when

in February 2015, OPM provided a document that
summarized efforts that are underway to address our
recommendation. According to the document, under the
OMB/GSA Category Management Education & Training
Initiative, OPM leads and participates on two working
groups that are addressing federal training investment

prioritizing federal training i agency-
wide, including developing a process to rank
training using criteria, such as expected demand
for the investment from internal sources,
availability of resources to support the effort,
potential for increased revenue, and risk of
unfavorable consequences if investments are not
made. (2) Steps agencies should take and
factors they should consider for comparing the
merits of different delivery mechanisms and
determining the mix of mechanisms to use, in
order to ensure efficient and cost-effective
delivery of federal training. Such guidance could

decision making. The working groups have been tasked
with revamping several categories of training standards
development; including improving federal training
investment decisions and improving the quality of training
data. According to OPM, the expected output is to
measure impact, not just quantitative information, to
inform data-driven decision-making on training
investments. The document also stated that by the end of
FY 2015, the working groups expect to complete three
guides to include: 1) a draft of training prioritization
standards; 2) standardization of, and guidance on, SF 182
and training data quality; and 3) guidance on developing
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include requesting that agencies consistently
utilize Standard Form (SF) 182 to document and
report training costs associated with the different
delivery mechanisms employed,

sound training programs and financial plans for training.

To improve federal training investment decision-
making processes, the Director of GPM should,
in fine with statutory and regulatory provisions on
maintenance and reporting of fraining
information, work with the CHCO Council to
improve the reliability of agency training
investment information by: (1) ensuring that
agencies are familiar with and follow guidance
outlined in OPM’s Guide for the Collection and
Management of Training information regarding
which training events should be documented as
training and reported to OPM,; (2) developing
policies to strengthen the utilization of Standard
Form- 182 to document and report training costs;
{3) encouraging agencies through guidance and
technical assistance, o develop policies that
require consistent reporting of training data to
their learning management systems; and (4)
encouraging each agency to assess its existing
training information system(s) and identify
whether it is providing complete and reliable data
and, if not, to develop approaches o improve the
system(s), in order to do so.

in February 2015, OPM provided a document that
summarized efforts that are underway to address the
recommendation. According to the document, during FY
14, OPM & the Chief Learning Officers (CLO) Council co-
chaired a working group to develop proposed
standardized data elements/metrics and data quality
scorecard. This task has been folded into the agenda of
the OPM-led working groups under the OMB/GSA
Category Management initiative. OPM stated that by
September 30, 2015, it expects to develop and approve
proposed standardized data elements and metrics and a
quality scorecard. In the summer of 2014, OPM
administered a survey to the Training & Development List
Serv members on the utilization of OPM's Training and
Development Wiki on opm.gov. Survey results revealed
that over 50 percent of the respondents Were not aware
of the Wiki. A plan to revitalize the Wiki in order to provide
improved guidance to agencies has been developed but
OPM's Employee Services still needs to determine what
funding is available for the preduct.

To improve federal training investment decision-
making processes, the Director of OPM should
provide regular report summaries to agencies on
Enterprise Human Resources Integration (EHRI)
training investment data and its reliability, in
order to improve the fransparency and reliability
of federal training investment data.

In February 2015, OPM provided a document that
summarized efforts that are underway to address our
recommendation. According to the document, OPM stated
that by September 30, 2015, it expects to develop and
approve proposed standardized data elements and
metrics and a quality scorecard. in addition, OPM stated
that the agency will provide agencies their training data
reports from EHRI for FY 14 in FY 15.

To improve federal training investment decision-
making processes, the Director of OPM should,
once federal training data reliability has been
sufficiently improved, consistent with Executive
QOrder No. 11348, use EHRI data to: a) counsel
heads of agencies and other agency officials on
the improvement of training, and b) assist
agencies in developing sound programs and
financial plans for training and provide advice,
information, and assistance to agencies on
planning and budgeting training programs,

in February 2015, OPM provided a document that
summarized efforts that are underway to address our
recommendation. According to the document, by the end
of FY 2015, the OPM Talent Development working groups
expect to complete three guides which will include: 1) a
draft of training prioritization standards; 2) standardization
of, and guidance on, SF 182 and training data quality; and
3) guidance on developing sound training programs and
financial plans for training. In addition, the document
stated that OPM will also develop a report: The Siate of
Learning and Development in the Federal Government.
According to OPM, this report will provide insight into best
practices in the public sector. To develop this report, OPM
plans to survey agencies’ CLOs/Training Officers in
Spring 2015, follow-up on survey results with focus groups
(if needed), and research private-sector learning and
development programs. The report is planned for delivery
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in fate 2015,

Ta improve federal training investment decision-  In February 2015, OPM officials provided a document that

making processes, the Director of OPM should,  summarized OPM's continuing efforts to address our

in collaboration with the CHCO and Chief recommendation. According to the document, OPM is

Learning Officer (CLO) Councils, identify the best designing and building a Government-wide University

existing courses that fulfill government-wide prototype known as Gov U. Through Gov U all federal

training requirements, such as mandatory Equal  employees will access accredited training and education

Employment Opportunity training, or training in - through a centralized portal that finks them to federally

common federal occupations, such as basic mandated training, occupationai and

training in financial management, and offer them managementfieadership courses and degree programs,

to all agencies through HR University or other s0 the government can reduce costs, increase quality and

appropriate platform to reduce costly and assure access for all employees. According to OPM, the

duplicative federal training investments. CLO Council's Mandatory Training Working Group drafted
the government-wide mandatory training curriculum and
also met to discuss the process for selecting federally
mandated training courses to share across agencies in
different modalities. The working group is currently
developing the Domestic Violence, Sexual Assault and
Stalking training. The course structure and interface have
been designed and the course storyboarding is expected
to be completed by the end of Apri 2015,

GAO-13-208R Federal Employees: Office of Personnel Management's 2012 Telework Report Shows Opportunities

for improvement (June 2013}

tn preparation for the 2014 telework report, OPM
should provide goal setting assistance for
agencies not yet able to report felework goals,
including agencies which intend to establish
nonparticipation goals but are not yet able to
report on these goals. OPM should request in its
data call that each of these agencies report by
what year the agency will be abte to report its
goals, including each agency’s timetable for
complete reporting and the status of action steps
and milestones they established to gauge
progress.

While OPM has taken several actions to implement our
recommendation, it is premature to assess the results of
these efforts. OPM has conducted several training
sessions with agencies and added an appendix to its 2013
data call to assist agencies establish standards for setting
and evaluating telework goals. Our analysis of OPM's
2012 telework report did not indicate a high number of
agencies had set numeric goals, calling into question the
value of OPM's technigues to assist agencies in setting
goals. Since the time of our report, the evidence OPM has
provided continues to emphasis similar training
techniques it has traditionally used with no evidence it has
yielded improvements. We will review the sfatus of this
recommendation when OPM releases its 2014 telework
report.

OPM should include in its 2014 report to
Congress the amount of cost savings resuiting
from the impacts of telework each agency may
have identified, and the method the agency used
to assess or verify the savings.

OPM added guestions to its 2013 telework data cali to
gather the amount of cost savings and the method the
agency used to assess the savings. When OPM issues its
2014 telework report to Congress in 2015, we will assess
the extent to which OPM has identified cost savings and
how agencies assess or verify the savings.

To improve the reliability of data collection, OPM
should work with the Chief Human Capital
Officers {CHCO) Council and its leadership to
develop documented agreements and a
timetable to complete an automated tracking
system or other reliable data gathering methed
that can be validated by OPM.

QPM has not taken any further actions and continues to
state it has completed the recommendation. In follow up
work we conducted in April 2014, OPM cited the same
material it provided in its August 2013 response letter. We
continue to befieve OPM's actions do not demonstrate the
recommendation has been implemented. OPM has not
provided the evidence called for in the recommendation,
namely (1) documented agreements with agencies,
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payroll providers, or the CHCO Council, or (2) a timetable
1o complete an automated tracking system or other
reliable data gathering methods that can be validated by
OPM. We foliowed-up with OPM in August and
September 2014, and OPM confirmed there was no new
information to report,

GAG-14-132

Human Capital: Agencies Should More Fully Evaluate the Costs and Benelfits of Executive Training

{January 2014}

To help ensure that agencies track and report
comparable and reliable cost data and perform
evaluations that assess the impact of executive
training on agency performance or missions, the
Director of OPM, in coordination with the CHCO
Coungil, should establish interim mitestones for
meeting with agencies in order to address
training data deficiencies and to establish weli-
defined timeframes for improving the reliability of
the data in its Enterprise Human Resources
Integration database,

in May 2014, OPM outlined its action plan to address our
recommendation. According to OPM, the agency will work
with agencies via the Chief Human Capital Officers
Council and Chief Learning Officers Council to poll
agencies to establish an “as is” state of training data
refiability and deficiencies. Based on evidence gatherad,
OPM plans to develop proposed standardized data
elements, metrics and a data quality scorecard. Once both
Coungcils approve the proposal, OPM plans to make
changes to training data elements in the Enterprise
Human Resource Integration data warehouse and Guide
to Human Resources Reporting. OPM also has plans to
monitor agency progress for improving data.

To help ensure that agencies track and report
comparable and reliable cost data and perform
evaluations that assess the impact of executive
training on agency performance or missions, the
Director of OFPM, in coordination with the CHCO
Council, should improve assistance to agencies
regarding evaluating the impact of executive
training on mission and goals, for example by
sharing information and examples of how
agencles could better conduct such evatuations,

In May 2014, OPM outlined its action plan to address our
recommendation. According to OPM, the agency will work
through the Chief Learning Officers Council to encourage
agengcies fo incorporate training evaluation in their
executive training in a more robust way. OPM plans to use
OPM-hosted roundtables and best practice sessions to
provide agencies assistance on evaluating the impact of
executive training. OPM will encourage agencies to adopt
an evaluation approach that considers individual agency
management practices while being consistent with OPM's
Training Evaluation Field Guide.

To enhance the efficiency of executive training,
the Director of OFM, in coordination with the
CHCO Council, should assess potential
efficiencies identified by agencies for possible
government-wide implementation, and then take
the steps necessary o implement these, such as
updating the guidance governing executive
training programs.

In May 2014, OPM outlined its action plan to address our
recommendation. According to OPM, the agency plans fo
survey agencies about the components and effectiveness
of their executive onboarding programs and use the
information, and other current research, to offer
Government-wide Best Practice sessions. OPM will aiso
use the results to update guidance governing executive
onboarding programs and the Federal Leadership
Development Program website.

GAQ-14-306

Office of Persannel Management: Agency Needs to Improve O

Value of its Innovation Lab (March 2014)

A fo Di the

To help substantiate the lab’s original geals of
enhancing skilis in innovation and supporting
project-based problem solving, the Director of
OPM should direct lab staff to develop a mix of
performance targets and measures to help them
monitor and report on their progress toward lab
goals. Output targets could include number and
type of lab activities over the next year, Quicome

In March 2015, OPM reported consulting with
representatives from Harvard & Kennedy School of
Government, Denmark’s MindLab, and Intuit's Innovation
Catalyst Group to improve its performance management
ptanning. OPM said it has developed a suite of output
measures to include things fike the number of meetings
held and people who attended and the number of
agencies partnering with the Iab, According to OPM, this
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targets and measures should correspond to the
{ab’s overarching goals to build organizational
capacity fo innovate and achieve specific
innovations in concrete operational challenges.

suite of measures also includes outcome related
measures for the tab, including the amount of estimated
tax dollars saved as a result of lab activities and the
satisfaction levels of participants in lab activities. OPM
indicated that draft targets for these measures Were in
review by the agency and that Lab officials had also
developed a retrospective document on the fab that
highlights key projects and the results of those projects.

To help substantiate the lab’s original goals of
enhancing skills in innovation and supporting
project-based problem solving, the Director of
OPM should direct lab staff to review and refine
the set of survey instruments to ensure that
taken as a whole, they will yield data of sufficient
credibility and relevance to indicate the nature
and extent to which the lab is achieving what it
intends to accomplish or is demonstrating its
vafue to those who use the iab space. For
example, lab staff should consider the following
actions: (1) Developing a standard set of
questions across all service offerings. (2)
Revising the format and wording of existing
questions related to skills development to
diminish the liketihood of social desirability bias
and use post-session questions that ask, ina
straight-forward way, about whether, or the
extent to which, new information was acquired.
{3) Replacing words or phrases that are
ambiguous or vague with defined or relevant
terminology {e.g., terms actually used in the
session) so that the respondent can easily
recognize a link between what is being asked
and the content of the session.

As of March 2015, GPM had revised its survey
instruments to include standard, understandable surveys
for (1) those receiving coaching skills in human centered
design, {2) Lab Fellows who will use human-centered
design techniques in their home agencies, and (3} human-
centered design workshops. The surveys aim io measure
participant’s satisfaction with sessions in the lab, as well
as anticipated return on investment and other job-related
improvements from work conducted in OPM's and
innovation lab.

To help substantiate the (ab’s original goals of
enhancing skills in innovation and supporting
project-based problem salving, the Director of
OPM should direct lab staff to build on existing
efforts to share information and knowledge within
the federal innovation community. For example,
OPM lab staff could reach out to other agencies
with labs such as Census, the Department of
Housing and Urban Development, and the
National Aeronautics and Space Administration’s
Kennedy Space Center to share best practices
and develop a credible evaluation framework,

in March 2015, OPM stated that it participates regularly in
communities of practice with government innovation
professionals and experts in human-centered design.
OPM also stated that its lab staff members make
presentations about OPM’s lab and innovation practices o
multiple audiences, including members of the federal
innovation community. For example, in December 2014
the director of OPM's lab provided subject matter
expertise to the Department of Health and Human
Services to try to help ignite its innovation program
curricutum. In addition, OPM noted that it engages
regularly with its innovation lab workshop alumni to
support their efforts to bring design-led innovation to their
agencies.

GAQ-15-9

Labor Relations Activities: Actions Needed to Improve Tracking and Reporting of the Use and Cost of

Official Time {October 2014)

To help ensure that OPM and agencies collect,
track, and report reliable data on the use of
official time, the Director of OPM should consider

in October 2014, OPM stated that it partiaily concurred
with our recommendation. OPM agreed to consider other
approaches to developing its cost estimaies in addition to
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other approaches to developing its cost estimate.

considering whether to continue using its current
methodotogy. OPM stated that its cost estimates have
been based on {1) official time and average salary data
provided to OPM through EHRI; (2) official time data
manually provided directly to OPM by certain agencies;
and (3) official time data manually updated by a number of
agencies. OPM said that the approach we used in the
report linking official time hours taken by specific
individuals to those individuals’ actual salaries is not
always possible using EHRLin all instances and is a labor
intensive, and thus more costly process to undertake for
the entire executive branch. The methodology we used
was intended as an example of an alternative methed for
producing a cost estimate. OPM reported in October 2014
that 52 of the 62 agencies that reported fiscal year 2012
official time data to OPM did so using EHRI, thus OPM
would be able to link official time hours used by specific
individuals to the actual salaries for the overwhelming
majority of reporting agencies. Although our approach
may be slightly more labor intensive, it provides greater
assurance that the cost reported is more representative of
actual cost and, ultimately, more useful for oversight
purposes.

To help ensure that OPM and agencies collect,
track, and report reliable data on the use of
officiat time, the Director of OPM should work
with agencies to identify opportunities to increase
efficiency of data coliection and reporting through

in October 2014, OPM stated that it partially concurred
with our recommendation, OPM stated that it will work
with agencies to identify opportunities which they may
wish to consider in order to increase the efficiency of data
coflection and reporting of official time through EHRL
However, OPM stated that it has no authority fo direct
agency actions regarding official time, including how
official time data is collected and reported. it added that
any opportunities to increase efficiency of data collection
and reporting of official time are ultimately dependent
upon individual agency determinations subject to local
collective bargaining obligations. We agree that agencies
are uitimately responsible for making changes to their
data collection but OPM plays an important role via its
reporting of official time. By following up with agencies
that report discrepancies during the verification process,
OPM could determine whether there are less rescurce-
intensive alternatives for agencies to pursue that would
yield more accurate data. We continue to believe that by
following up with agencies on data differences, OPM has
an opportunity to help improve the data quality on agency
reporting through EHRI

To help ensure that OPM and agencies collect,
track, and report reliable data on the use of
official time, the Director of OPM should consider
whether it would be useful fo share agencies’
practices on monitoring use of official time
through existing forums such as the Employee
Labor Relations (ELR) network.

In October 2014, OPM stated that it partially agreed with
our recommendation. OPM stated that it would consider
whether it would be useful to share agencies’ practices on
monitoring use of official time through existing forums
such as the ELR network, but ultimately, implementation
of any identified practices is subject to each agency’s
policies and their collective bargaining obligations. We
continue to believe that OPM has an opportunity to
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strengthen its assistance to agencies by sharing
techniques and approaches on monitoring official time in a
collaborative manner through its membership in the ELR

network.
GAO-15-79 Federal Paid Admini: ive Leave: Additional Guid: Needed to imprave OPM Data {October 2014)
To help ensure that agencies report comparable  in October 2014, OPM partially agreed with our
and reliable data to Enterprise Human recommendation. OPM agreed that (1) some reporting

Resources Integration (EHRY), the Director of requirements should be clarified, in particular, guidance
OPM, in coordination with agencies and payroll  regarding reporting holiday time; (2) it would clarify that

service providers the paid administrative leave category is a catch-all
Develap guidance for agencies on which category for paid leave that does not fall into another
activities o enter, of not enter, as paid EHRI category; and (3} it will collaborate with agencies
administrative leave in agency time and and payroll providers in developing changes in guidance
attendance systems and EHR! payroll data elements.

Provide updated and specific guidance to payrolt OPM said thatits role does not include directing guidance
service providers on which activities to report, or 10 agencies on how to collect time and attendance data,
rot report, to the paid administrative leave data  but it does including issuing guidance on EHRI data
element in EHRL requirements that agency systems should support. We
beligve that in directing EHRI data requirements to all
responsibie agency officials and payroll providers, OPM
can provide such guidance to agencies. We continue to
believe our recommendation is valid because we found
that payroll providers were reporting time for activities as
paid administrative leave that they should not, according

to OPM.
GAO-15-252 Human Capital: OPM Needs to Better Analyze and Manage Dual Compensation Waiver Data
{December 2014}
To improve OPM's assistance to agencies and  In December 2014, OPM stated that it did not concur with
management of its dual compensation waiver our recommendation {o analyze dual compensation

program, the Director of OPM should analyze waivers to identify trends that can inform OPM's human
dual compensation waivers to identify trends that  capital management tools. OPM noted that the waivers
can inform OPM's human capital management  are authorized for specific purposes and that the statue
tools. does not require OPM to conduct any trend analysis. OPM
also noted that it does not grant a large number of waivers
and that those patterns are identified when particular
circumstances, like natural disasters prompt agencies to
seek waivers for similar issues. As nofed in the report, we
agree that there are clearly defined purposes and that
there is no statutory requirement for OPM fo conduct a
trend analysis. While our analysis did find that most of
rehired annuitants were likely hired under an authority
maintained by the Department of Defense, OPM was
unable to provide evidence of the number of individual or
delegated waivers that it had approved in any year,
inciuding currently active waivers. Further, given the
likelihood of future agency requests for dual compensation
wailvers for natural disasters, the patterns OPM identified
after Hurricane Katrina and potential lessons learned are
evidence of the kind of insight that could be informing
OPM's other human capital management tools or
resources. We continue to befieve that OPM should
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analyze waivers and identify trends that couid improve its
other tools.

To improve OPM's assistance to agencies and
management of its dual compensation waiver
program, the Director of OPM should establish
policies and procedures for documenting the
dual compensation waiver review process.

tn December 2014, OPM stated that it partially concurred
with our recommendation to establish policies and
procedures for documenting the dual compensation
waiver review process. OPM noted that it has policies and
procedures for adjudicating waivers and thatitis in
compliance with the National Archives and Records
Administration policies. However, OPM was unable fo
provide evidence of any such policies and procedures. In
fact, OPM could not demonstrate adherence 1o federal
internal controf standards stating agencies shouid clearly
document significant transactions and events and the
documentation should be readily available for
examination. Further, while OPM was able to uitimately
produce 16 waiver decision letters, it was unable to
provide a single complete, agency waiver application
along with the supporting documentation and
corresponding OPM decision letter. OPM also could not
identify the total number of waivers for any given time
period, meaning that even if OPM individually reviewed
the thousands of documents in ifs document management
system, it would not know if alf materials were maintained
appropriately. We continue to believe that OPM should
take action to fully address this recommendation and
comply with federal internal control standards.

Source: GAQ | GAO-15-619T

(451156)
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%ﬂhmgem Statement of Patricia J. Niehaus before the Senate Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs Subcommittee
Association on Regulatory Affairs and Federal Management

Chairman Lankford, Ranking Member Heitkamp, and Members of the Senate Homeland Security
and Governmental Affairs Subcommittee on Regulatory Affairs and Federal Management:

My name is Patricia Nichaus and | am here today on behalf of the Federal Managers Association
(FMA), representing over 200,000 managers, supervisors and executives in the federal government.
Thank you for this opportunity to present our views on the management of the federal workforce before
the Subcommittee. As federal managers, we are committed to carrying out the mission of our agencies in
the most efficient and cost-effective manner while providing necessary services to millions of
Americans.

I am the National President of the Federal Managers Association. In my professional life, I am
the Chief of Civilian Personnel for Travis Air Force Base in California. I have completed 32 years of
federal service in the Department of the Air Force, the last 29 of which were in the human resources
field. T began my tenure as a GS-04 Secretary and worked my way up to my present position in the
Civilian Personnel Office. During my carcer, I have spent time in the General Schedule (GS) and the
National Security Personnel System (NSPS), and have worked with managers under four separate pay
systems ~ the Federal Wage Grade, GS, the General Manager system, and NSPS. Additionally, T was
involved with NSPS as a member of the NSPS Implementation Team for Travis AFB, as a trainer, a pay
pool facilitator and as an employee rated under that system. Please note that I am here on my own time
and of my own volition representing the views of FMA and do not speak on behalf of the Air Force.

Established in 1913, the Federal Managers Association is the largest and oldest association of
managers and supervisors in the federal government. FMA was originally organized to represent the
interests of civil service managers and supervisors in the Department of Defense (DOD) and has since
branched out to include more than 40 different federal departments and agencies. We are a nonprofit,
professional, membership-based organization dedicated to advocating excellence in public service and
committed to ensuring an efficient and effective federal government. As managers and stakeholders in
the federal government, we appreciate the opportunity to appear before you today at this vital hearing to
examine the challenges facing the federal government in the 21 century and to have a robust discussion
on ways we can improve on behalf of the American people.

The face of America’s workforce in the 21™ Century has changed dramatically. The General
Schedule was implemented in 1949 — sixty six years ago ~ and the federal government has dramatically
grown and changed since then. The workforce tackles much more diverse issues and functions. While
the federal workforce was previously made up primarily of administrative and clerical employees,
today’s federal government is comprised of experienced professionals performing highly technical jobs
that require a strong knowledge and skills base, forged through years of higher education and experience.
In his 2015 Presidential Proclamation for Public Service Recognition Week, President Barack Obama
noted today’s civil servants are “scientists and teachers, social workers and first responders.”

The federal civil service no longer reflects the standards today’s job seekers expect. FMA
supports changes that establish increased flexibilities, accountability and performance results. Below are
FMA’s views on challenges facing the federal workforce and policy changes that we recommend in
order to modernize the federal government in the areas of recruitment and hiring, retention, performance
management, termination, and compensation.
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RECRUITMENT, HIRING. AND RETENTION
USAJobs

In order to become a member of the federal workforce, most applicants must utilize
USAJobs.gov. Currently in its third version, the website, as run by the Office of Personnel Management
(OPM), requires applicants to complete an application that is often far more cumbersome and complex
than what is expected in the private sector. In November 2011, the House Subcommittee on Federal
Workforce, U.S. Postal Service and Labor Policy examined USAlJobs and its ability to assist in the
hiring process and adequately screen applicants for actual qualifications. In his opening statement, then-
Chairman Dennis Ross (R-FL) expressed concern that USAJobs users found the website frustrating and
discouraging. At the same hearing, Patrick Manzo, Executive Vice President of Monster Worldwide,
Inc., which managed the USAJobs website between the years 2003 and 2011, commented on the
challenges federal agencies face in human capital management. He stated, “The federal hiring process is
cumbersome and the time to fill mission critical positons is significantly higher than in the private
sector. As the Administration noted when embarking on federal hiring reform in May 2010, the
complexity of today’s federal hiring process deters many highly qualified individuals from seeking and
obtaining jobs in the federal government.”

As I noted, in my professional career I am the Chief of Civilian Personnel for Travis Air Force
Base and have spent almost thirty years working in human resources. In my own experience, I have
found that USAJobs does not live up to the promises made by OPM. Questionnaires are poorly written
and often very confusing for applicants. This dissuades qualified applicants from applying for federal
Jobs. As many federal agencies and departments are currently under reduced staffing, it is necessary that
hindrances are removed to ensure agencies can obtain a fully functioning workforce. We cannot impede
ourselves in the initial stages of the hiring process and expect a sustainable federal workforce that can
meet the demands of congressionally-mandated missions and goals.

Veterans Preference

FMA regularly hears from its members that the federal hiring system is too complex and time-
consuming. Part of that involves agency-specific rules and practices but part of it also involves the
complex and confusing federal hiring laws, particularly pertaining to veterans preference. We do not
advocate for the reduction of benefits provided to our veterans — in fact, FMA is working with a
bipartisan team of legislators in both the House and the Senate on legislation to assist our veterans to
enter into federal workforce, as I will discuss later in my testimony.

However, the mishmash of laws and regulations concerning the veterans preference program is
burdensome. FMA recommends that these rules and regulations be merged into one consolidated
regulation that spells out very clearly the entitlements owed to our veterans. That would not only benefit
the hiring officials and their Human Resources Offices, but veterans themselves who would have more
coordinated guidance.
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Competitive Service Act

In 2010, then-OPM Director John Berry called on Congress to allow agencies to share their lists
of best qualified talent as part of a broader piece of legislation aimed at reforming the federal hiring
process. Senators Jon Tester (D-MT) and Rob Portman (R-OH) have draft legislation, the Competitive
Service Act, which would allow agencies to review and sclect job candidates from another agency's
“best qualified list” — a list of applicants who have already undergone a competitive assessment process
and are certified as eligible for selection by an agency selecting official. Representatives Gerry Connolly
(D-VA) and Rob Wittman (R-VA) are working on similar legislation in the House.

As an example, if an agency is looking to hire a Position Classification Specialist (PCS) that
agency would be able to access a recent list of best-qualified candidates for a PCS position at any other
agency. This tool would expand access to highly qualified candidates across the government and help
streamline the hiring process, allowing agencies to recruit and hire top talent more easily. The legislation
also requires that an agency provide up to ten days for their own employees to apply for the position and
review those applications as part of the process to determine who is best qualified for the position. FMA
has endorsed this legislation, along with the Partnership for Public Service.

Recruitment and Retention

After the satisfaction of serving our country, two of the most often cited attractions of civil
service — retirement benefits and job security — are under seemingly endless attack. As FMA’s National
President, | hear how proud the Association’s members are to serve their nation. However, it is
discouraging to have our jobs constantly maligned and hard earned pay and benefits scrutinized. FMA
members comment on how this affects morale, which negatively impacts productivity and the ability to
complete congressionally-mandated missions and goals. Additionally, this drives away competent,
talented employees, creating a hollow workforce. This is no way to run the federal workforce, and FMA
urges Congress to avoid legislative efforts that would hurt retention.

We cannot expect to attract and retain the best and the brightest employees when they see federal
employees being attacked left and right by the governing body who should be supporting them. The
federal government already faces recruiting challenges. According to statistics from the Partnership for
Public Service on federal hiring, in 2014, only 7 percent of new hires to the federal government were
under the age of 25, compared to 23 percent in the private sector. With the largest demographic of the
federal workforce between the ages of 45-59, it is critical to take steps to ensure a sustainable federal
workforce as these workers consider jumping to the private sector or prepare for retirement. Federal
employces endured three years of pay freezes and minimal cost-of-living adjustments, sequestration and
a shutdown. If Congress continues to consider legislation that reduces benefits and arbitrarily eliminates
jobs, it will make civil service the last choice for many young people and will cause many current federal
employees to leave civil service.
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Further concerning are bills that would make it harder to accomplish our missions by arbitrarily
demanding cuts in staffing levels. The Federal Workforce Reduction Through Attrition Act (HR 417) as
introduced by Representative Cynthia Lummis (R-WY), calls for agencies to only be allowed to hire one
new employee for every three employees who leave federal service. This does not take into account the
impact on many of the critical missions of this country. The Social Security Administration {SSA) and
Internal Revenue Service (IRS) already face a depleted workforce and are unable to meet their missions.
The IRS has lost 13,000 employees since 2010, and the results are stunning: According to IRS
Commissioner John Koskinen, who spoke at the National Press Club on March 31, 2015, last year the
IRS was only able to answer four out of every ten calls — not to mention a reported loss of $2 billion in
revenue, without reducing missions. Mandating attrition and further reducing the federal workforce will
only result in higher costs and more inefficiency.

Separately, the REDUCE Act (HR 340), sponsored by Representative Ken Calvert (R-CA),
would eliminate 15 percent of the civilian DOD workforce. The civilian defense workforce is of vital
importance. They work alongside the military at home and aboard, protecting the country from threats.
Arbitrarily eliminating 15 percent of the workforce without eliminating 15 percent of the mission means
more military members will have to work longer hours to compensate for the absence of the civilians
who have been supporting the mission of defending our country. When the sequester was implemented
in March 2013, DOD called for six days of civilian furloughs. During this time, the Department faced
diminished manpower and caused a delay in mission execution. In June 2014, the Government
Accountability Office (GAO) issued a report, GAO-14-529, stating that by furloughing over 624,000
civilian employees, DOD saved about $1 billion. However, the report commented this savings did not
account for costs associated with implementing the furloughs and loss of productivity due to lack of
human capital. Additionally, the report noted that several DOD officials saw a decline in civilian morale
that further impacted ability to accomplish day-to-day goals. Since 1995, DOD has been on GAQ’s high-
risk list for financial management due to the departments’ inability to control costs, anticipate future
costs, and failure to account for its spending. While these furloughs were only temporary, FMA believes
a permanent reduction in the civilian defense federal workforce will only exacerbate this financial crisis.

In addition to discouraging people from a career in public service, federal employees are being
driven out of their careers due to Congress viewing their hard earned retirement benefits as a means to
combat the nation’s deficit. Our current retirement systems all utilize the calculation of retirement
annuities based on the highest three consecutive years of earnings. The Government Employee Pension
Reform Act (HR 1230) would change that formula to reflect the highest five consecutive years of
earnings. It is estimated that this would save the government $3.1 billion over ten years. That $3.1
billion would come directly out of the pockets of federal employees who have served their country long
enough to earn their retirements, which in most cases means over 30 years. I have heard directly from
retirement eligible employees that legislation like this only ensures employees will apply for retirement
as soon as possible, if not leave the federal workforce altogether.

Compensation

There are multiple studies that seek to compare federal workforce compensation with that in the
private sector, Too often, pay comparisons within the public and private sectors miss the mark because
they do not compare positions to like positions. According to a 2014 GAO report, GAO-14-215, the
federal government more regularly employs those with specialized knowledge and higher levels of

[
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education than the private sector. An accurate comparison cannot be made between a Registered Nurse
at a Veterans Administration Hospital to someone performing manual labor at a nursing home. It is
essential that any comparison and study of compensation ensure that skill levels, education and job
duties are truly comparable.

It is also important to discuss the harmful effect of proposals such as the PAID for Progress Act
(H.R. 1137), introduced by Representative Tom Rice (R-SC), which would require an 8.7 percent pay
cut for every federal employee who makes more than $100,000. Arbitrary, blanket attacks such as these
drive people away from the federal workforce and further destroy recruitment and retention. This bill
would impact employees across the country at the grades of GS-13 and above and in a few high cost
areas, at GS-12 and above. These are the senior {eaders in various locations across the country. They
usually have many years of service, having progressed through the ranks, and have amassed an
incredible amount of experience and expertise. Most managers and employees in GS-13, GS-14, and
GS-15 positions could easily move to the private sector and get a significant increase in salary. Choosing
an arbitrary cut off point for salaries earned over many years of service will only decrease the ability of
the government to recruit and retain senior managers.

PERFORMANCE MANAGEMENT, TERMINATION, AND FMA RECOM-
MENDATIONS FOR MODERNIZATION

The federal workforce is in the midst of a human capital crisis. Exacerbated by attacks on pay
and benefits; budgetary restraints caused by sequestration; a partial government shutdown that kept hard
working men and women away from their duties; and, an increase in retirement eligible employees,
federal managers face the pressure of ensuring a fully functional federal government. Not only do
managers need to be trained and capable, but there must be a proper mix of managers, rank-and-file
employees, and senior executives to fulfill each agency’s mission. Achieving department and agency
daily goals and congressionally-mandated duties require all members of the federal workforce to be fully
engaged. Federal managers are in a unique position to lead from the top down to encourage going above
and beyond the call of duty that promotes efficiency and effectiveness throughout the federal
government, best utilizing taxpayers’ money.

FMA makes the following recommendations based on our belief that providing talented
managers with fair benefits and compensation, as well as the authority and flexibility to make tough
decisions, is the key to managing a successful and strong civil service.

Pay for Performance

Pay-for-performance is a system that businesses in the private sector have utilized successfully
for a long time. FMA believes the GS should be utilized as a stepping stone to create a more evolved
system that focuses on pay-for-performance and reflect the needs of the present federal workforce. While
the common denominator of all departments and agencies is providing exceptional service to the
American people, the federal government is made up of the equivalent of many different businesses and
industrics. Departments and agencies must have maximum flexibility and ability to compete with the
private sector to attract the best and the brightest men and women to answer the call of public service.
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Transparency, fairness, and objectivity need to be core elements that comprise any personnel
system. FMA urges a departure from the rigid approach of the current GS, to a classification and pay
system that reflects the diverse missions of agencies across the federal government. The current GS
system of classification and pay setting should be revised to more easily accommodate changing
missions. The system would function more efficiently by allowing flexibility to significantly change
positions, as needed to accomplish the mission of the agency.

The current system promotes a workforce based on longevity rather than performance. The
highest performing employees should be rewarded with the highest rates of pay; those employees who
fall below the curve in terms of overall performance should not be rewarded at the same level. Where is
the incentive in performing better than your colleagues when little is done to recognize additional
efforts?

Based on feedback from FMA members indicating the lack of distinguishing performance among
employees serves as a de-motivator, it is time to change to a tiered system to rank employees which
removes the “human factor” to the greatest extent possible. Looking back at NSPS, employees were too
concerned with their number rating rather than the verbal feedback from their managers, and more
education was needed so that a “3” (average or acceptable performance) was not viewed as a bad thing.
It is imperative to take appropriate steps to ensure cronyism and favoritism are removed from the process
to the greatest extent possible.

Under NSPS, an employee’s pay raise, promotion, demotion or dismissal was much less
inhibited than current rules permit. FMA supports the premise of holding federal employees accountable
for performing their jobs effectively and efficiently and rewarding them accordingly. More specifically,
removal of pass/fail performance rating systems that do not allow for meaningful distinction among
levels of performance is a step in the right direction. FMA also believes the current GS system of
classification should be revised to more easily accommodate changing missions, The system would
function more effectively and efficiently by allowing flexibility to significantly change a position
without reclassifying, as needed to accomplish the mission of the agency.

NSPS did away with traditional time in grade requirements. Under the GS, an employee may
start out as a GS-5 but demonstrate the skills and abilities to work at a higher grade. Because of the
current time in grade requirements, that employee must wait at least a year before a being promoted to
the next higher grade, then another year before progressing onward in his or her career. The model of
evaluation under NSPS, where employees were evaluated and paid based on the job they were
performing and capable of, makes more sense and would encourage recruitment and retention of the
federal workforce. I know of many instances at DOD where highly qualified employces accept Jower-
graded jobs to enter the system but are discouraged from staying in the federal workforce because of the
arbitrary time in grade requirements, The federal government stands to lose many talented employees
because of this.

If Congress considers making changes to the GS or develops a new pay system or performance
review method, we recommend the following be included in any effort:

* maintenance of current benefits for active and retired employees;
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» no loss of pay or position for any current employee solely as a result of the implementation of the
new system(s);

» merit principles preventing prohibited personnel practices as well as an adherence to current
whistleblower protections and honoring and promoting veterans’ preference;

e continued use of the Merit Systems Protection Board (MSPB), an independent appeals process
for disciplined or terminated employees;

* adequate funding of “performance funds” for managers to appropriately reward employees based
on performance;

e development of a performance rating system that reflects the mission of the agency, the overall
goals of the agency, and the individual goals of the employee, while removing as much bias from
the review process as possible;

e atransparent process that holds both the employee being reviewed and the manager making the
decision accountable for performance as well as pay linked to that performance; and,

* a well-conceived, ongoing and mandatory training program that includes skills training and is
funded properly and reviewed by an independent body (we recommend the Government
Accountability Office as an auditor) which clearly lays out the expectations and guidelines for
both managers and employees regarding the performance appraisal process.

A shift in the culture of any organization cannot occur without an interactive, ongoing training
process that brings together the managers responsible for implementing the personnel system and the
employees they supervise. Implementation trumps design as the biggest factor in a system’s ultimate
success or failure. With the upheaval any major change brings to a new pay for performance system, it is
necessary to remain committed to the change long enough to let it work.

Termination

Recently, allegations of misconduct plagued the federal workforce and scandals erupted in
several federal departments and agencies. This behavior does not reflect the federal workforce as a
whole, and FMA has long argued the need to better address poor performers. Misconduct must be
punished, but it should not be easy to fire an employee. It is necessary to have protections and due
process in place to prevent members of the civil service from being terminated on a whim or in response
to outside pressures. The mission of the MSPB is to protect the merit system and ensure the federal
workforce is capable of providing excellent service to the American public. FMA’s concern lies not with
the MSPB process, but with many agency attorneys who practice risk avoidance rather than risk
management when it comes to problem employees.

Managers should continue to be required to provide justification and evidence to support
disciplinary and performance actions taken against employees. We have an obligation to ensure that we
are terminating employees for the right reasons — unacceptable conduct or performance that cannot be
corrected any other way.

The current MSPB system, as written in the statute, is not broken. MSPB generally makes
decisions promptly, and the employee is unpaid during that part of the process. It simply is not being
used as it was written. The statute only requires a minimum 30 day notice period from the date the
proposal to remove or demote is issued to the employee, to the effective date of action. That is not an
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unreasonable period of time to decide whether or not to terminate an individual's employment. While
disciplinary actions should not be taken based on suspicions or assumptions without supporting
evidence, it certainly should not take two years to complete an investigation and determine whether or
not there is sufficient evidence to remove a federal employee.

Performance cases generally do take longer than disciplinary ones. The reason for that is the
requirement under 3 CFR 432 to provide the employee with an opportunity to improve. In many
agencies, there is a practice of allowing at least 90 days of supervision before an employee is appraised
and it logically follows that this is often the minimum period to allow employees to demonstrate they
have improved to an acceptable level of performance. This is faster and less costly than recruiting for a
replacement if the employee is able to improve. Once the improvement period is completed and the
employee is determined not to have improved his or her performance to an acceptable level, the same
notice requirement applies to the performance action as to disciplinary actions.

FMA urges Congress to exercise caution when considering any changes to the current system.
Further limiting the number of days to process an action may result in findings of legal insufficiency and
no action being taken, rather than taking time to resolve any documentary issues.

We do, however, believe that changes could be made regarding the use of administrative leave.
In recent years, there have been instances of inappropriate uses of administrative leave, such as the
National Archives Inspector General who retired last year after an investigation into allegations of
misconduct dragged on for more than two years. To prevent similar abuses in the future, FMA
recommends that the length of time agencies and agency attorneys take to prepare a case when an
employee is under investigation be truncated. A time limit for completing investigations and shortening
the use of administrative leave would save the government money and would give certainty to the
employee.

Managers need to have time to manage, instead of being technicians, Management should be a
profession in the federal government, rather than an additional duty. First level supervisors and managers
need access to training programs that are sufficiently funded. Investments must be made in training in
areas such as addressing poor performing employees appropriately, enhancing mentoring skills, and
conducting accurate performance appraisals, in order to recognize problems early and deal with them
appropriately at the lowest possible level,

Training

Current law requires agencies to establish training programs for managers on topics including:
addressing poor performing employees, mentoring, and conducting accurate performance appraisals.
However, there is no accountability to ensure managers participate, and during times of strained budgets,
training is often viewed as a sccondary expense and is typically the first program to meet the chopping
block when cuts are made.

Many employees are promoted to management roles based on their technical skills rather than
their ability to lead, especially under the GS system where pay is based on promotion through the various
levels and steps. Therefore, it is not surprising that many employees note their supervisors’ managerial
skills lag behind their technical skills. An agency’s ability to meet its mission directly correlates to the
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quality of workforce management. There is a clear need for training if a manager is to be fully
successful. If an agency promotes an individual to managerial status based on technical prowess but then
fails to develop the individual’s supervisory skills, that agency severely jeopardizes its capability to
deliver the level of service the American public expects and does a disservice to both the manager and to
the employees supervised by that inadequately developed manager.

The development of managerial skills is one of the greatest investments an agency can make, both in
terms of productivity gains and the retention of valuable employees. This cannot be done solely by
fooking at a computer screen. A supervisor’s ability to effectively monitor his or her workforce while
resolving internal conflicts is instrumental in forming an appealing work environment. Whether serving
as a mediator between upper-level managers and their staff or clearly defining organizational goals, well-
trained federal managers serve a vital role in the continuity of operations on a day-to-day basis and are
an essential component in ensuring the federal government retains a workforce that espouses a strong
work ethic and commitment to the nation’s wellbeing.

Management training can no longer be viewed as an expendable program. For federal agencies to
remain competitive, effective and efficient, these programs need to be made mandatory. By establishing
a mandatory initial training program and ongoing training series, the entire workforce benefits from
enhanced supervision and improved leadership. Funding these programs in the appropriations process is
essential to preventing training dollars from being cut when budgets are tight. Properly trained managers
will also lead to fewer employee grievances, both formal and informal. When managers are properly
trained to do the job for which they have been hired, everyone wins.

FMA calls for the introduction of legislation that requires agencies to provide interactive, instructor-
based training on management topics ranging from mentorship and career development to hostile work
environments and poor performers. After the initial supervisory training, which would take place within
one year of promotion, supervisors would be required to receive ongoing training once every three years
thereafter. In addition, the measure should include an accountability provision to establish competency
standards to ensure the training is effective.

Probationary Period

Initial and supervisory probation periods were originally intended to be an extension of the hiring
process. Probation is a time to evaluate the employee or manager and determine whether they are suited,
not just for the initial position, but also for federal service. Some career fields are so complex that it
takes more than one year to properly train an entry-level employee. FMA advocates that extending the
probationary period to one year after completion of all necessary training would benefit the government
and the employees by allowing supervisors to make decisions based on the employee’s’ performance as
a fully trained employee — not just guess at how the employee will perform after the training is
completed.

Many federal agencies employ labor forces requiring specialized, technical skills to carry out
their duties. New employees must often master broad and complex procedures and policies to meet their
agencies’ missions, necessitating several months of formal training followed by long periods of on-the-
job instruction. To ensure each manager and supervisor oversees a workforce that exhibits the abilities
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required to execute its objectives, lawmakers must afford federal agencies the latitude to extend the
probationary period beyond the current length of only one year.

In occupations where training takes substantial time, supervisors may only have a few months of
work on which to judge employees’ performance. A supervisor may have insufficient time to properly
evaluate whether a new hire will be able to learn and apply the skills needed to perform the job with only
a one-year probationary period. Many times, an employee will do well in formal training, but struggle
once they start doing the actual work. With a one year probationary period, there is a very small window
of time, if any, in which to: identify performance issues; counsel the employee; allow the employee the
opportunity to improve; and, take appropriate action to terminate the employee during the probationary
period.

Not only does this affect managers, but this also puts an unfair burden on the employee. These
jobs are difficult and complex and it takes some people additional time to learn the job. Managers are
placed in the difficult position of having to decide whether or not to keep employees when they may not
have had sufficient time to evaluate them. There is an incentive to dismiss the employee prior to the
expiration of the one-year window even though the employee may not have had sufficient time to show
that they could master the job.

The power to amend the probationary period regulation, 5 CFR 315.801-.806, lies with the
Office of Personnel Management as the statutory basis is 5 USC 3321, which simply calls for a
probationary period. Even if it were extended, Chapter 75 of Title 5 extends full appeal rights to any
employee who has completed one year of service. As the GAO notes in the introduction to GAO-05-
812R, “the critical feature of dealing with poor performance during the probationary period is the
limitation on appeal rights.” Therefore, in addition to changing the probationary period, it is crucial to
extend the statutory limitation on appeal rights to two years.

The extension of the probationary petiod is supported by a 2015 GAO report, GAO-15-191.
Chief Human Capital Officers (CHCO) commented to GAO that often supervisors within federal
departments and agencies are not given sufficient time to accurately review performance before the
probationary period is complete. FMA members have seen this, especially members in the SSA and IRS,
where the training period is longer than a year. CHCOs recommended to the GAO an extension of the
probationary period in order to accurately assess an employee’s abilities in the federal workforce. The
current economic environment requires agencies to take on greater responsibility while receiving fewer
resources, and it is critical that members of the federal workforce prove they are up to the challenge of
serving the interests of the American public.

Wounded Warrior Federal Leave Act

On March 4, 2015, the full Senate Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs Committee
unanimously passed the Wounded Warriors Federal Leave Act (S. 242), which would provide 104 hours
of sick leave up front to first year federal employees who qualify under the Department of Veterans
Affairs (VA) as thirty percent or more disabled due to a service-related disability. The bill, introduced by
Senators Jon Tester (D-MT), and Jerry Moran (R-KS), would provide necessary leave to attend
medically necessary appointments for service-related injuries without exhausting both sick and annual
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leave. FMA is proud to have originated this initiative, which would provide vital leave the nation’s
wounded warriors need to address their disabilities, while continuing to meet their duties on the job.

The federal workforce is the largest employer of military veterans. Unfortunately, many of these
dedicated men and women who continue their service to their country within the federal workforce after
their military career, may suffer from chronic and life-changing service-related injuries. As a first year
federal employee starting with a zero-sum balance of sick leave, these brave men and women often find
themselves struggling between available leave and attending medically necessary VA appointments. S.
242 would ensure those who qualify as thirty percent disabled or greater by the VA will receive 104
hours of sick leave to be used their first twelve months of federal service for neceded medical attention.
As these disabled veterans served their country on and off the battlefield, it is only right that the federal
government provide this much needed leave.

FMA is grateful to the full Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs Committee for
supporting this effort in March, and we look forward to S. 242 advancing through the Senate. The
Wounded Warriors Federal Leave Act will ensure that federal agencies and departments' missions and
goals will be met while providing our disabled veteran first-year federal employees with the treatment
they deserve.

Federal Human Resources Workforce

The Federal Human Resources (HR) workforce has been decimated by a loss of positions.
Consolidation across the HR field has resulted in many partially trained people doing small pieces of the
Jjob without the ability to see the big picture and, all too often, from a remote location where they have
no contact with the employees they service.

This is frustrating for both the HR Specialist and for the employees. As strange as it may seem,
there are still federal employees who are not computer literate and who need extra assistance. The push
to consolidate HR into massive centers eliminates the human factor. Much of the expertise in this career
field is being lost to retirement. Returning human resource functions to the installations they service
would ensure that employees are able to have face-to-face time with an HR Specialist when making life-
changing decisions. It will also provide managers with another tool in their tool box to use in managing
their employees and accomplishing their mission. This is a common sense improvement the federal
government should take to improve the efficiency of the workforce and thereby increase its cost
effectiveness and stewardship of taxpayer dollars.

Psychological Fitness

An issue that troubles many of our members that warrants a closer examination revolves around
psychelogical fitness for duty requirements. Currently, most positions in the federal government do not
allow supervisors to require a fitness exam, or a series of exams when an employee behaves in a bizarre
or alarming manner. Mental health issues are not usually possible to diagnose in one visit, and most
mental health professionals would incur a significant liability by doing so.

Regrettably, the ramifications of untreated mental illness are all too often devastating. This is
both a morale and retention issue for surrounding employees and coworkers, and poses valid safety

12
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concerns in the workplace. Managers should be able to tell coworkers that they have evaluated potential
situations and that there are no threats. However, under current privacy laws and an inability to direct a
psychological evaluation, managers are unable to say anything at all, leaving dysfunctiopal and
potentially dangerous conditions in the workplace.

Enhanced Security Clearance Act

In the 113" Congress, a bipartisan group of Senators led by Susan Collins (R-ME) and Claire
McCaskill (D-MO) sponsored the Enhanced Security Clearance Act (S. 1618) which would have
eliminated current gaps in the security clearance process that covers all federal employees and
contractors. FMA endorsed this legislation as it is an unobtrusive, automated cross check that makes
sure both federal employees and contractors are self-reporting information that might affect their security
clearance status — information they are already legally required to report.

The legislation would require a search of public records and databases at least twice every five
vears to look for any criminal or civil legal proceedings, financial information by covered individuals, or
any other information that suggests ill intent or vulnerability to blackmail. Currently, there are often
large time gaps between reinvestigations — up to fifteen years — and there is no mechanism for random
security checks.

FMA views Senators Collins and McCaskill’s legislation as a reasonable effort to enhance
security and alleviate a burden on managers who are trying to maintain a safe workplace. We understand
the bill could not prevent every tragedy like the shooter at the Navy Yard or the Edward Snowden leaks
~ both of whom had security clearances — but it would eliminate a clear gap in the process. FMA
recommends that the current Senate consider similar legislation in the 114" Congress.

Succession Planning

Retirement applications will continue to increase over the next several years, with a recent
Government Accountability Office report projecting more than a third of career federal employees will
be eligible for collecting their end-of-career benefits by September 2017. However, at agencies such as
Commerce, Housing and Urban Development, Labor, and Treasury, more than 30 percent of employees
are eligible for retirement while 58 percent of Senior Executives Service and 45 percent of GS-15s will
be eligible, putting the federal government at a leadership deficit. Given this forecast, preparation for the
mass exodus of talent is critical to the stability of human capital operations in the public sector. There is
a large gap of mid-career federal employees prepared for senior leadership roles. It is necessary for all
federal agencies and departments to fully address strategic human capital management in order to defend
against the loss of institutional knowledge and the failure to identify and prepare mid-career federal
employees to assume senior leadership positions.

Failing to prepare with succession planning will have a negative impact on the continuity of
operations within federal departments and intelligence communities, hinder counterterrorism efforts,
cause a deterioration of service to the public, increase overall federal workforce costs, and compromise
national security. Agencies largely turn to contractors to fill knowledge gaps when key federal personnel
leave an agency.
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To ensure that agencies effectively meet their missions, FMA encourages agencies to follow a
two-pronged approach to integrate succession planning into its strategic plan. First, agencies should
develop replacement strategies and identify staffing needs to project and plan for key losses. Secondly,
agencies should invest in critical leadership training earlier in a high performer’s career, at the GS-9
level. A commitment to and focus on succession planning will reduce end costs for agencies while
increasing the efficiency of the federal government.

Telework

While agencies should devote significant time to the development of recruitment strategies, it is
imperative that current federal employees also receive incentives to remain within government and their
respective agencies. To this end, it is critical that the federal government adapt to take advantage of
many workforce flexibilities created by advancements in technology. Of note is the expansion of
telework opportunities.

While managers are often blamed for impeding implementation of telework among their
employees, this could be remedied with managerial training on how to supervise teleworkers. Online
training can supplement in-person training, but cannot be a substitute. This would go a long way toward
easing concerns of managers and create a fair and transparent situation for both the manager and
employee. Too often, frontline managers are left 1o their own devices to discover the best ways to
implement telework. This can rightly be interpreted by employees as a disjointed and unfair application
of expectations. Education for employees concerning telework is also critical to a successful program.

Given the flexibilities that technology allows us, and the ever increasing traffic on our roads,
telework is inevitable. Government must invest in its managers so that they are empowered to
confidently and fairly administer a telework program that seamlessly meshes with the ongoing work of
all employees with the overriding goal of accomplishing agency missions.

Performance Rewards Available Under the GS System

Several provisions are currently in place under the GS system that allow managers and
supervisors to reward employees’ performance. I would like to discuss some of them, but I must point
out that the application of these tools has been sparse throughout federal government and across
agencies. To reward employees that go above and beyond the call of duty, managers can reward
employees with Sustained Superior Performance (SSP) Awards, which vary in amount, and Quality Step
Increases (QS1), which are generally approximately three percent of the employee’s salary. Managers can
also distribute small cash bonuses, usually between $25 and $250, for marked accomplishments. Some
agencies also employ a Special Act or Service Award. This is a cash award given to recognize a
meritorious personal effort, act, service, scientific or other achievement accomplished within or outside
assigned job responsibilities and can be up to $25,000.

There are also non-monetary awards available that recognize employees’ accomplishments while
assisting agencies and departments combat financial restraints. Employees can be granted a Time Off
Award of up to 40 hours per achicvement. Time Off Awards are capped at 80 hours of time off during a
leave year without a charge to leave or loss of pay as an award for achievements or performance
contributing to an agency’s mission. Other non-monetary awards include medals, certificates, plaques,

14
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trophies, and other tangible incentives that have an award or honor connotation. These can be especially
helpful if the employee receiving the award understands agency leadership is aware of his/her
contributions.

As you can see, there are rewards available to high-performing employees that distinguish their
performance. However, the resources available to managers and supervisors to reward those employees
are limited, particularly in these difficult economic times. The budget process for awards is normally
based on a small percentage of the aggregate base payroll. Last year it was less than one percent for
many agencies, Therefore the total dollars available are insufficient. Additionally, the process for
awarding employees is extremely cumbersome and many managers do not have the time to accurately
identify performance and reward it appropriately. Many managers are also unaware that these incentives
even exist.

Federal agencies have broad statutory authority to design and implement a variety of incentive
programs to meet their specific needs, and managers throughout the federal government have effectively
used different methods of performance awards to motivate and reward the workforce. In order for these
awards to be used effectively, managers must have support from top agency leadership. When combined,
these tools provide a powerful incentive for federal employees to remain in public service, and further
expansion in the future will be necessary to continue to compete with the private sector.

CONCLUSION

The federal civil service should be the model employer that other employers want to emulate. We
should be such an attractive employer that we have young people lining up to compete for positions as
their first choices instead of looking elsewhere. This hearing is an important step toward determining
what Congress can and should do to restore the faith in the men and women who make up the federal
workforce and ensure that missions are met as efficiently and effectively as possible.

Thank you for the opportunity to share some of FMA’s views with the Subcommittee on how we
can modernize the federal government for the 21" Century. I am happy to answer any questions you may
have.
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Chairman Lankford, Ranking Member Heitkamp, and members of the Subcommittee, |
appreciate the opportunity to testify today. T have been a Fellow of the National Academy of
Public Administration since 2008 and have served as its President and CEQO since July 2011.
Established in 1967 and chartered by Congress, the Academy is an independent, non-profit, and
non-partisan organization dedicated to helping leaders meet today’s most critical and complex
challenges. The Academy has a strong organizational assessment capacity; a thorough grasp of
cutting-edge needs and solutions across the federal government; and unmatched independence,
credibility, and expertise. Our organization consists of over 800 Fellows—including former
cabinet officers, Members of Congress, governors, mayors, and state legislators, as well as
distinguished scholars, business executives, and public administrators. The Academy has a
proven record of improving the quality, performance, and accountability of government at all

levels.

In your letter of invitation, you requested that my testimony identify and discuss a variety of
human resources and public administration challenges facing the federal work. Tam pleased to
present this morning to the Subcommittee my views on these important policy issues. In
addition, T will discuss policy changes that could ensure that federal workforce policies meet the

needs of today’s civil service.

KEY CIVIL SERVICE ISSUES

Today’s civil service challenges have roots that stretch back more than 25 years. In 1989, the
first Volcker Commission, the National Commission on the Public Service, highlighted many of
the problems we face today'. While they may have morphed in form, the federal government’s
workforce challenges have been identified many times over. Some can be addressed at the
administrative level without legislation; others will require bolder action, possibly buttressed by
legislation. The challenge of this Subcommittee, Congress, and the Administration is how to

develop solutions that will take hold in order to insure a continuing and viable civil service.

" The National Commission on the Public Service, Rebuilding the Public Service. 1989.  See

htp:/Awww. washingtonpost.com/wp-
seyv/opinions/decuments/Leadership_for_America_Rebuilding_the Public Service.nd!
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Federal Hiring

The federal hiring process has long exasperated Congress and multiple administrations, as well

as federal managers and applicants themselves. A variety of issues surrounding hiring—

including why it takes so long to hire and whether the federal government is recruiting

individuals with the necessary knowledge, skills, and abilities—have been the focus of

congressional oversight for the last 25 years.

Flexibilities exist in the federal hiring area. They include:

Direct hire authority—the Office of Personnel Management has long possessed authority
to allow agencies to directly hire employees. In order to grant the authority, OPM must
determine that there is either a severe shortage of candidates or a critical hiring need for a
position or group of positions. Congress should review this language to determine
whether it should be granted more broadly. The OPM website lists a relatively modest

number of occupations subject to this authority.

Category rating and ranking—this authority was included in the 2002 legislation creating
the Department of Homeland Security. While the Administration has mandated that
agencies utilize this authority, we have found anecdotal evidence that some agency
subcomponents still use the “rule of three” hiring method. Category rating and ranking
can allow a broader pool of potential candidates while following veterans preference
rules. The Subcommittee should survey agencies to determine who uses category rating

and ranking and who does not in order to inform its oversight of federal hiring.

New excepted service hiring authorities intended to address specific problems. For
example, OPM has Schedule A initiatives granting agencies the ability to bypass some
parts of the meandering federal hiring process to fast track the onboarding process for
digital services experts. Under Schedule A hiring authority approved by OPM, for
example, agencies can fill digital positions at the GS-11 through GS-15 level in

temporary, one-year positions. These can be renewed in one-year increments, but only up
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to Sept. 30, 2017. Schedule D hiring authorities address intake of new graduates.

Special authorities also exist for returning veterans and their spouses.

I would not recommend Congress enact new legislation regarding hiring at this point. The
current system possesses sufficient flexibility if agencies will just use it. OPM has launched an
initiative entitled REDI (Recruitment, Engagement, Diversity and Inclusion).> According to
OPM, this is a “data driven” human capital management strategy aligned with the President’s
Management Agenda. One component of this program involves “Untying Hiring Knots”
designed to help educate federal human resources professionals on the available hiring

flexibilities.

It is important to connect program/hiring managers with human resources staff to make sure that
the position description/vacancy announcement suits the hiring manager’s need. And, although
additional flexibilities may be desirable in certain instances, they must be balanced against their

tendency to complicate an already complex system.

I urge the Subcommittee to focus its oversight in this areca on hiring quality. Time to hire is
important, but a shortened time frame may not yield the quality of hires an agency needs. This
requires that the hiring manager and the agency human resources office communicate effectively
in the hiring process. Bringing high-quality new hires on board in a realistic timeframe requires
custom position descriptions, well-crafted vacancy announcements, and agency leadership

attention.

Accountability

We hear almost weekly about poor-performing federal employees and the reported inability to
hold them accountable in a timely manner. 1 have the greatest respect for civil servants.
Although these reports are certainly not representative of the workforce at large, they poison the

atmosphere and lead to cynicism and distrust of the civil service and government in general. The

* For additional information on the effort, please see hitp://www.opm.goviabout-us/our-director/americas-
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current accountability system in place dates back to the 1978 Civil Service Reform Act. I urge

this Subcommittee to exercise its oversight and legislative authority to tackle this difficult area.

The current system was put in place as a reaction to attempts to politicize the workforce in the
Watergate era. It was intended to balance merit and fundamental fairness against the need for
accountability and promoting the public trust. Merit must continue to serve as the foundation of
the civil service, but this does not mean that the processes for General Schedule and Senior
Executive Service cannot be modernized. It is important to show the public that public servants

are accountable for their actions.

In examining the accountability and removal procedures for career civil servants, the Senior
Executive Service (SES) is the most sensitive accountability system in place. In my experience,
most executives voluntarily leave if faced with demotion or removal. High profile cases should

not taint the entire SES.

To increase accountability, especially at the SES level, the Subcommittee could explore the
greater use of term appointments. This concept involves an agency appointing a career executive
to a specific term. At the expiration of the term, the appointment could be renewed or terminate.
This concept is based on contract employment in the private sector where executives receive a
contract for a specified time. This Subcommittee could investigate whether agencies even use
the expedited new rules. However, shortened appeals time also can limit agency authority to

appeal an adverse ruling.

Further, the Subcommittee may want to consider increasing probation periods for new Senior

Executives and employees covered by the General Schedule.

For employees covered by the General Schedule, Grades 1-15, a complex maze of appeals exists.
Employees can utilize the Merit Systems Protection Board, the Equal Employment Opportunity
Commission, and potentially a union grievance system., The MSPB issued a recent report

outlining the history of due process for federal employees and how it comports with the
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Constitution.>  Modernizing the appeals processes consistent with the public interest,
Constitutional requirements and Supreme Court case law is a complex task, but onc worth

reviewing to restore the public trust in the civil service.

Federal employees themselves view the current system with some cynicism. For example, a
recent survey of federal executives by Academy Fellow David Lewis, a professor at Vanderbilt
University, found that large majorities believe that poor performing managers and non-managers
are rarely removed or dismissed. This survey also found that accountability and fluency in
federal human resources are highly correlated. Interestingly, executives who reported that their
agencies provided adequate training on the merit system were more likely to report that poor
performance in their agencies was addressed. This leads to an obvious lesson learned: executives

who know the system are in a stronger position to use it to address poor performance.

These findings are consistent with those contained in the 2014 Federal Employee Viewpoint
Survey. According to the 2014 FEVS results, only 28 percent of federal employees believe their
agency is taking steps to deal with poor performers. This item is always near the bottom and was

the second lowest rated survey item in 2014 after pay.*

The recent study by the Merit Systems Protection Board, entitled “What is Due Process in
Federal Civil Service Employment,” notes that 77,000 federal employees were fired from their
jobs between FY 2000 — 2014. Based on my interpretation of the MSPB study, it seemed like the
agency was promoting the fact that (1) a system is in place to remove poor performers and (2)
the system works. But if you run the math, removing 77,000 employees over a 14-year period
calculates to about 5,500 employees per year. With a federal civilian workforce of approximately
2 million, the percentage of employees relieved of their duties is paltry in comparison. In
seeking increased accountability, it is important to recognize that pure employment at will is a

fiction. Even in the private sector, companies have to comply with various laws, such as equal

* See MSPB, What is Due Process in Federal Civil Service Em ployment. A Report to the President and Congress of
the United States. May 2015.
http//www.mspb.gov/netscarch/viewdocs.aspx?docnumber=1166935& version=1171 499&application=ACROBAT

* At 20 percent positive, the lowest rated item is “Pay raises depend on how well employees perform their jobs.”
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opportunity and whistleblower protection. And the larger companies have significant internal

policies and procedures that must be followed before termination.

The complexity in civil service procedures leads to inaction. There are multiple authorities over
time; flexibilities are not used; and there is a need for increased capacity from the federal HR
workforce, much like we have seen with procurement, IT, and cybersecurity, This challenge was
noted in the Fiscal Year 2008 Annual Report by the Chief Human Capital Officers Council and

was included as part of the Council’s Transition guide for the incoming administration.’

To address this capacity issue, the Obama Administration has created the HR University (HRU).
HRU is intended to serve as the Federal Government’s "one-stop” training resource center for the
Federal HR professional. Through the use of a web-based platform, HRU provides a wide variety
of training and development resources geared toward HR professionals. The creation and
operation of this entity is a positive accomplishment, but much more work needs to be done in

this area.

One of these areas for additional attention includes strengthening the performance management
process, On May 20% the Academy will host Robert Goldenkoff, Director of Strategic Issues
for the Government Accountability Office, to discuss GAO’s findings on their report entitled:
“OPM Needs to Do More to Ensure Meaningful Distinctions Are Made in SES Rankings and
Performance Awards.” Also, the Department of Defense is implementing an enterprise-wide
performance management system for the civilian workforce called “New Beginnings™. The

system is based on three levels of performance “Unsuccessful, Successful, and Superior.” ¢

Future Civil Service Reform
The previous decade’s civil service modernization efforts focused on reforms of the General
Schedule Pay and Classification System, as contained in the 1949 Classification Act. A pay

system worthy of the mid-20" century federal government is woefully out-of-date today.

’ http:/www.cheoc.gov/Documents/Display Document.aspx 2PublicDocl D=60

S hip:/Awww. federalti mes.com/storv/government/management/ageney/2015/05/1 4/defense-performance/27302727/
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Further, [ would suggest a re-examination of the utility and relevancy of the landmark 1978 Civil

Service Reform Act is warranted. This nearly forty-year old statute marked significant progress

at the time, but a thorough review to determine whether it meets the demands of a mid-21™

century government would be of benefit.

Several questions are worth exploring in detail:

The Civil Service Reform Act created separate and distinct roles and responsibilities for
OPM, Merit Systems Protection Board, and Federal Labor Relations Authority. How are
these relationships working today and what, if any, changes could be made to improve
federal HR policies and procedures?

In addition, what impact are other agencies, including Office of Special Counsel and the
Equal Employment Opportunity Commission, having on our government’s ability to
support and sustain the Merit System Principles?

Do we need a centralized personnel office? If so, how should it be structured, and is
OPM that entity? The Balkanization of agency personnel systems questions the need for
this central office given the issue of “have and have not” agencies like the Federal
Reserve and other banking entities. But what about retirement and health and
background investigations? Many agencies, both large and small, have neither the
interest nor the resources to establish and operate their own personnel systems, but rely
on OPM to fulfill these duties.

How do we address the General Schedule pay structures? Can the 2002 OPM White

Paper on Pay serve as a guide? ’

More detailed study would be required to determine how best to structure a 21 Century civil

service. I would suggest that any private sector entity operating with a nearly 40-year old

personnel system and a nearly 70-year old pay system would likely be out of business today.

7 4 Fresh Start for Federal Pay: The Case for Modernization. This thought provoking document offers a timely and
comprehensive examination of the way the Federal Government currently determines employee pay. It is merely
intended to open the conversation on the possibilities for a modernized Federal pay system for the 21st century. See
htip:/farchive.opm.gov/strategiccomp/whtpaper.pdf
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However, in considering reforms to the civil service, one tenet must remain: the Merit System
L. . 8 L
Principles should remain central to any federal personnel system. ® These principles are not

absolete, but the programs that have been put into place to support them may be.

Performance Management

Much effort has been applied to enhancing performance management systems in the federal
government. This Administration, along with past administrations, has tackled the challenge of
devising systems that give fair and timely feedback to employees in an attempt to hold
employees accountable for their performance. Further, such systems should require managers to
distinguish among different levels of performance. Addressing poor performers requires
rigorous documentation, and the agency performance management system, ideally, should be an

ally to managers attempting to address poor performance.

Oftentimes, however, the system is not. According to Academy Fellow Jeffrey Neal, a former
Chief Human Capital Officer at the Department of Homeland Security, past research has shown
that “the vast majority of federal employees receive a rating at or above the mid-point. The
nuruber of marginal or less-than-satisfactory ratings is small. The number of unsatisfactory
ratings is miniscule. Few managers, employees, union officials (or anyone else) will tell you the

9

rating process serves a useful purpose. Many will say it is harmful.

In February 2015, GAO released a report to Senate Homeland Security and Governmental
Affairs Committee Chairman Johnson outlining avenues available to federal managers and

supervisors to address poor performance.'?

In general, GAO found that federal employees and
agency leaders share a perception that supervisors ineffectively address poor performance and

that federal performance management systems are not built to address poor performance.

“The Merit System Principles are nine basic standards governing the management of the executive branch
workforce. The principles are part of the Civil Service Reform Act of 1978, and can be found at 5 U.S.C. § 2301(h

? hups/www federalnewsradio.com/204/34 553 77/W hy-do-we-bother-with-performance-reviews

¥ See GAO, Federal Workforce: Improved Supervision and Better Use of Probationary Periods Are Needed to
Address  Substandard  Employee  Performance, GAQ-15-191, (Washington, D.C. Mar. 9, 2015).
hitp/Awww.gao.gov/assets/670/668339.pdl
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Congress should consider an overhaul of the current performance management system for the
federal government. As a starting point, Congress could direct OPM, in consultation with
MSPB, to conduct a series of demonstration projects exploring different options, consistent with
Merit Systems Principles and due process requirements, for addressing this issue. Such pilots
would likely take a legislative mandate since OPM has not utilized its demonstration project
authority in at least six years, and changes to the appeals systems would likely require
legislation. This would be a ripe subject for the next Administration to explore. Starting this
process now would allow the result to be available within the first year or two of the next

Administration.

THE UPCOMING PRESIDENTIAL TRANSITION

Many of the questions I have raised today in my testimony lend themselves to a thorough and
comprehensive process of review. Now is the perfect time to initiative such an oversight effort
in preparation for the 2016 Presidential Transition. This Subcommittee could do the new
Administration and the public a tremendous service if it could recommend comprehensive
bipartisan legislative initiatives for a new Administration to tackle as part of its management

agenda.

Recognizing that the United States will have a new incoming Administration with a new
President, new Cabinet, and new appointees throughout the executive branch, the Academy
launched last week its Transition 2016 initiative aimed at equipping government with the tools
for success as we transition to a new Administration and Congress. Civil Service reform is one
area ripe for discussion. Ed DeSeve (former Clinton Administration Office of Management and
Budget Deputy Director for Management) and David Chu (former Department of Defense Under
Secretary of Defense for Personnel and Readiness) are leading the Academy’s efforts, and we
will be working with the American Society for Public Administration in identifying key issues to
assist in the Transition. The American University School of Public Affairs, Key Executive
Leadership Program is supporting our efforts. In order to ensure that useful management
reforms of the previous two decades are built upon, not discarded, one of our goals is to identify

useful past and current initiatives and reforms.



Mr. Chairman, these are challenging times for the federal government and its workforce. With
great challenges, however, come great opportunities. You have the power to strengthen their
public service to ensure that it works for all Americans. 1 believe that the issues outlined in my
testimony are worth further exploration and could make a positive change in the way the federal

government conducts its business and manages its workforce.

Mr. Chairman, that concludes my prepared statement, and 1 would be pleased to answer any

questions you or the Committee members may have.



96

AFGE

Congressional
Testimony

STATEMENT BY

J. DAVID COX, SR.
NATIONAL PRESIDENT
AMERICAN FEDERATION OF GOVERNMENT EMPLOYEES, AFL-CIO

BEFORE
SUBCOMMITTEE ON REGULATORY AFFAIRS AND FEDERAL MANAGEMENT
SENATE COMMITTEE ON HOMELAND SECURITY AND GOVERNMENTAL AFFAIRS
ON
21 CENTURY IDEAS FOR THE 20™ CENTURY FEDERAL CIVIL SERVICE

MAY 20, 2015

American Federation of Government Employees, AFL-CIO
80 F Street, NW, Washington, D.C. 20001 * (202) 737-8700 * www.afge.org

U TR R A




97

Mr. Chairman, Ranking Member Heitkamp, and Members of the Subcommittee: My
name is J. David Cox, Sr., and | am the National President of the American Federation
of Government Employees, AFL-CIO (AFGE). On behalf of the more than 670,000
federal and District of Columbia workers our union represents, | thank you for the
opportunity to testify today on the modernization issues facing the federal workforce.

| am proud to speak to you today on behalf of federal employees because | believe in
this workforce and | believe in the many tasks that they perform for the American public.
There are several challenges that the government workforce will face in the 21% century.
First, agencies will need to attract dynamic and well-qualified federal employees,
including young people, into the ranks of public service. It will need to do this while
much of the expertise in government is on the verge of retiring and in an environment
where government salaries are stagnating. Second, government needs to retain
qualified employees in an era where there is increasing competition for qualified
workers and private companies are outpacing government salaries. Paying federals
workers adequately is paramount to solving recruitment and retention challenges.
Finally, government must rise to the challenge of managing an increasingly diverse
workforce. It will need to deal with these challenges in an environment where
government workers have been vilified and where their compensation has been has
been subject to political battles.

The Federal Workforce — Highly Trained and Diverse

Any discussion of modernizing the federal workforce must begin by understanding that
the federal workforce is the epitome of modern. The government workforce is already
highly trained, technologically literate, and ready to meet the knowledge economy
challenges of the 21 century. When | get out into the field, | see the amazing work that
these individuals do. They protect the safety of the traveling public, they guard
dangerous criminals in our federal prisons, they provide physical and psychological care
to our wounded warriors, they prevent and treat disease and epidemics, they keep our
air, water and food supply safe, and | could go on. They perform the many jobs that are
essential for their agencies’ missions, the American way of life, and for all of us to
achieve the American dream. | know that you see the same dedication and talent as
you visit with federal workers in your states and when you visit your military bases, VA
hospitals, or the host of government agencies and offices that exist in your states.

The federal workforce represents the best of the American people in every way. It is
highly diverse and includes many veterans, people of color, disabled individuals, and
people of all walks of life. Federal workers are highly trained with over two-thirds having
completed at least their bachelor's degree and another ten percent with an Associate’s
degree or skilled trade certification. This means federal employees are able to deal with
challenges and the speed of change. They already manage highly technical facilities
and information and processes. In fact, they could contribute to any private company
but choose public service because they wish to give back to American society and to
support the mission of their agency.

{00346427.DOCX - } 1
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Federal employees are typical middle class Americans and as such embody the values
of working hard to have a good life for themselves and their families. They participate in
their communities and have a long-standing tradition of giving back through charitable
contributions and community outreach and service. Federal employees often go that
extra mile because of their public service orientation. As a result, they have the respect
of their neighbors. Americans appreciate the work and the services that they deliver on
a daily basis. In fact, a poll this past fall from George Washington University reported
that confidence in federal workers is on the rise.

If we want to capitalize on the strengths of this workforce, we need to pay to them fairly
and stop the constant effort to reduce pay and retirement benefits. We also need to
have appropriate structures in place that allow our capable and committed workers to
come forth safely and report serious issues. We need to have whistieblower protections
that work and processes that encourage employees to participate in open dialogue
about problems. It was government workers doing their jobs well, who are deeply
committed to the mission and who put their careers in jeopardy to bring to light recent
problems in the VA. Discussion of the VA workforce of late has focused too much on
individuals who break rules and not enough on those who have put their careers and
wellbeing of their families on the line to protect our veterans.

All of the qualities above position federal employees to promote the mission of our
agencies, but in order to continue to attract the best workers, government must be a
good employer that engages employees and develops potential.

Modern Government Must Stop Attacking the Federal Workforce

In light of their talents, skills, and all that they do to promote public safety and the public
good, it is particularly disheartening that federal workers have had to live through years
of what can only be characterized as relentless financial attacks.

The attack started with what became a three year pay freeze initiated by the Obama
Administration for 2010, the same years that national pay increase averages for private
sector employees topped two percent. Next were changes to employee pension
contributions which effectively lowered salaries for those hired in 2013 by 2.3 percent
and for those hired in 2014 by 3.6 percent. These cuts need to be repealed and full
retirement benefits for all federal workers restored.

In the midst of these cuts, the Budget Control Act’s sequestration provisions laid off
hundreds of thousands of employees for as many as six days in the summer of 2013. It
was during the sequestration lay-offs that the real effects of the pay freeze and
retirement cuts were made apparent. The loss of one week’s or even a few days’ pay
was enough to send many federal workers into full-blown economic crisis.

But it still wasn't over for federal workers: in the fall of 2013, the federal employees

whose pay had been frozen for three years, whose retirement benefits had been cut,
and who had just withstood up 1o six days of layoffs were now locked out of work
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because of arguments over a health care policy. Regardless of which side of the debate
one is on, our federal workers did not deserve to be pawns in that political showdown.

While Congress and the President did agree to back pay for all federal employees
affected by the shutdown/lockout, it would be highly inaccurate to say that all were
made whole. For the hundreds of thousands of federal employees who have no
savings and live paycheck to paycheck, the delay in receipt of their paychecks had real
consequences. Whether they had to buy groceries with a high-interest credit card, had
to pawn valuables, or whether they actually fell behind on rent, car payments, daycare,
child support, or other obligations, the delayed paycheck coming so soon after the
reduced paychecks from sequestration furloughs put them over the edge. | heard from
parents who lost their daycare slots, families who were evicted from their apartments,
workers whose cars were repossessed. These are real people who suffered real harm,
not pawns on a political chess board, and the leaders who were elected to represent
them had let them down.

Federals workers do not deserve the relentless and continued attacks on their salaries,
their retirements and their health care benefits. Since 2011, federal employees have
suffered a $159 billion cut in compensation and some legislators want to extract more
by further reducing wages and benefits. This trend is evident in the recent budget
resolution conference report which again attacks federal employees with $194 billion in
cuts, including increases in their pension contributions, a huge shift in health care costs
to federal employees and retirees, and a ten percent reduction in the number of federal
employees.

I remind you of this sequence of events and the sacrifices that federal employees have
made not just because the attacks are unfair to the federal workforce but because they
directly affect recruitment and retention. The more often the system penalizes federal
workers and tries to solve political and economic problems on their backs, the less likely
the government will recruit and retain the qualified and skilled workforce it needs. What
would make a research scientist working on a cure for cancer or an electrician who
repairs complex weapons choose a career adding to the public good instead of private
coffers if their jobs were subject to salary cuts, furloughs, and government shutdowns
year in and year out?

Recruitment and retention is also based on individual financial calculations. | have had
many discussions with Secretary Bob McDonald at the VA. Secretary McDonald has
had a successful business career, and he understands how to run a multibillion dollar
enterprise. When he started as Secretary, he examined staffing at VA facilities and
immediately noted that to recruit good medical professionals and to keep them, salaries
had to be competitive. This pattern plays out across government. Unless government
can compete with the salaries in the private sector, there will be no hope of keeping and
attracting the best and the brightest.

Yet, the departure from private sector salary comparability has been extreme. The pay
freezes have only increased the amount by which federal salaries lag behind those in
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the private sector and state and local government. Each year the Office of Personnel
Management (OPM) calculates pay gaps between the federal government’s salaries
and the salaries paid in the private sector and state and local government on a city-by-
city and job-by-job basis using data from Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS). The data tell
a consistent and compelling story. Comparing salaries for the actual jobs performed by
federal employees with the salaries paid by private employers (and state and local
government employers) who employ workers in the same jobs shows federal salaries
are an average of 35% lower. The pay freezes of 2011-2013 and the below US average
increases of 1% in 2014 and 2015 have only exacerbated this problem. Federal
agencies lag behind private sector, state and local government jobs.

Much has been written about the Millennial Generation and their interest in having jobs
that promote the public good and are in the public service. The federal governmentis a
natural fit for these workers and a place where they can match their values and talents.
But this is also an opportunity that could easily be missed if the government is unable to
recognize what Secretary McDonald has — effective services cannot be provided without
competitive salaries and an end to relentless criticism and attacks from politicians.

Modern Government Must Promote Cost-Effective Quality

The American people are lucky to have such devotion on the part of the federal
workforce after five years of relentless attacks. But as devoted as federal employees
are, the budget policies of this era are making it all but impossible for this workforce to
keep up productivity and efficiency on the job. This is leading to enormous stress for the
workers and potential mission failure for the agency. While productivity and efficiency
are important measures for any undertaking, whether it be a non-profit or a business, it
is sometimes the case that efficiency and quality of service provision are at odds.

For example, a few months ago | spent several days along the U.S.—Mexico border
with members of AFGE'’s National Border Patrol Council. Time and again, they
described cases where the goal of border security and the goal of economic efficiency
were in conflict. In short, the agency was rewarding managers for cutting costs, even
where cost-cutting meant reductions in border security. Do Border Patrol Agents do an
outstanding job of securing the border? Yes. They perform an extraordinarily
challenging, dangerous, and complex set of duties and do so under the most difficult
circumstances.

But the agency is highly focused on efficiency and cost reduction, and some
improvements in efficiency are coming at the cost of mission. Securing the border is not
the same as maximizing profit in a widget factory. The same logic should not apply. So
while | can assure you that Border Patrol Agents are as angry about the pay freezes,
retirement cuts, and budget cuts that threaten their pay as anyone would be, they keep
a laser-focus on border security. And their biggest complaint is that their managers’
performance bonuses are based on saving money, not on the number of arrests or
amount of illegal drugs confiscated from smugglers or other measures of
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security. Efficiency, not quality enforcement, seems to be the priority, and border
security suffers.

The same issue has emerged at the Department of Agriculture where changes in
poultry inspections have reduced the presence of US inspectors and sped up the line to
140 birds per minute. Yes, this saves the USDA about $90 million over three years and
increases poultry corporation profits. But the safety of the food supply has been
sacrificed in the bargain. Again, efficiency over quality service provision and public
health suffers.

| see the same thing in Veterans' Hospitals. The VA’s own handbook says that a
physician should have no more than 1,200 patients, and the same standard has been
extended to other independent providers such as nurse practitioners, physician
assistants, and other health care providers. These standards exist to promote quality of
care, so that patients are able, in a timely fashion, to obtain appointments for follow-up
or preventive care. They also exist so that providers can monitor patients to make sure
their conditions are not deteriorating or that medications are having the desired

effect. But AFGE members tell me that caseloads for psychiatrists and other primary
care physicians now routinely exceed 2,000 patients. And this can have a devastating
impact on our veterans. When veterans with conditions ranging from Post-Traumatic
Stress Disorder to diabetes are not able to get in to see their doctors, we all know how
tragic the consequences can be. Similar situations occur for those in need of physical
therapy follow-up appointments. And like Border Patrol and the USDA, the Veterans
Health Administration has increasingly placed cutting costs over the health and welfare
of veterans. Higher caseloads for primary care providers may be efficient, but the
sacred mission and quality of care at the VA is being sacrificed in the process.

In terms of government operations, seeking cost efficiencies has been used to justify
contracting out of government work. But it has been proven time and again that federal
workers are more cost effective than contracting out for services. More than $330 billion
is spent annually on service contracts, and this creates an uncounted and
unaccountable shadow workforce that is larger and more costly than the federal
workforce. This year, the Department of Defense will spend only $68 billion on its
civilian workforce, but it will spend over $146 billion on service contractors.

On top of the higher price tag, security concerns have emerged from using federal
contractors. Not only have contractors been responsible for the tragic attack on the
Navy Yard and NSA leaks, but in each case their security clearance was verified by a
contractor who has since lost the right to hold US government contracts due to shoddy
work and security breaches. In these cases, neither economic efficiency nor quality of
service were achieved. Wouldn't those dollars have been better spent on insourcing that
work and developing those functions in-house?

The government that will meet the challenges of the 21 century must grapple with the

tension between quality and cost efficiency and on both of those counts, the federal
workforce is the right choice.
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Modern Government Must Promote Pay Equity

The federal workforce is the most diverse workforce in the country. The US government,
like the US population, is a mix of genders, races, ethnicities, classes and physical
ability levels. But these characteristics of the federal work force should not be a reason
to pay someone less or more. The pay system should promote equity across
demographic groups.

Several months ago, OPM published a report entitied “Government wide Strategy on
Advancing Pay Equality in the Federal Government.” ltis the most informative,
objective, and important examination of the federal pay system published by any entity
in several years and deserves close attention. The OPM report was prepared in
response to the President’s request for a gender pay-equity analysis of federal pay
systems that paid close attention to the General Schedule’s classification system and its
transparency. The President also asked for recommendations for administrative or
legislative action that would promote “best practices” that were found to minimize
inequities.

Although the report focused on just one outcome of the federal pay system — its
success in advancing gender pay equity — the study provides important insight into the
General Schedule system’s strengths as a whole. Any pay and job classification
system must be judged on attributes such as internal and external equity, as well as
transparency and effectiveness. External equity refers to whether a pay system meets
market standards. We know that the General Schedule fails the external equity test, but
not because of any kind of systemic flaw but rather because successive Congresses
and administrations have not funded it even before the pay freezes. We have the
annual reports of the Federal Salary Council since 1995 to prove that.

But this OPM report on one aspect of internal equity, gender equity, is extremely
telling. it compares data on federal employment over the past two decades and finds
great progress on the part of women in ascending to higher-graded positions. But the
most important finding was that there is no significant gender pay difference by grade
level among GS workers. That is, at each pay grade, there was no real difference
between the salaries paid to women and men doing the same jobs. This is a great
virtue of the federal GS pay system.

The study showed that, depending on the methodology used, from 76 to 93 percent of
the observed pay gap between federally employed men and women is attributable to
women being concentrated in lower-graded occupations. Indeed, the only real
observed inequities arose where managerial discretion operates, such as in the
awarding of quality step increases, promations, and starting salaries. While women are
more frequent recipients of promotions and quality step increases, managers have
exercised discretion in providing higher starting salaries to men. But even starting
salaries were mostly equivalent; it was in just four occupational categories that male
starting salaries exceeded those provided to women by more than ten percent. Among
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members of the non-General Schedule Senior Executive Service, women's salaries
were 98.2 percent of men’s, a remarkable achievement.

These findings constitute a ringing endorsement of the current pay system, a system
that assigns salaries to the position, not the individual. In the jargon of pay-setting, the
General Schedule is oriented more toward a “rank-in-position” rather than a “rank-in-
person.” And that orientation is the secret to having a pay system that avoids
discrimination.

The federal government has attempted other pay systems, the most problematic of
which was the experience with National Security Personnel System (NSPS) in the
Department of Defense. NSPS was so disastrous that it lasted only a few years and
represents a cautionary tale on the dangers of abandoning an objective “rank-in-
position” system like the General Schedule for federal agencies. From 2006 to

2009, 225,000 civilian workers in DoD were subject to a system that based salaries and
annual salary adjustments on supervisors’ assessments of employee

performance. NSPS also granted managers tremendous “flexibility” on classification of
jobs, hiring, assignments, promotion, tenure, and “performance management.” The
system’s only additional funding relative to the General Schedule payroll base was for
outside consuitants who had a large role in designing, implementing, and training DoD
managers in their new system.

Even in its brief three-year existence, NSPS damaged the federal government’s
excellent record of internal equity on race and gender. Data on salaries, performance
ratings, and bonuses showed marked advantages to being white and male, and working
in close geographic proximity to the Pentagon. Those in the Office of the Secretary of
Defense, the Defense Finance and Accounting Service and Tricare were found to be
higher performers, on average, than civilian employees in the Departments of the Army,
Navy or Air Force.

A modern pay system cannot discriminate against women, minorities, ethnic
backgrounds or disability. Not only is this intolerable morally, but it does not get the best
and the brightest people hired, promoted, recognized and rewarded. Tried and true, the
GS system is as close to color, crony and gender blind as it gets.

In fact, the GS system has evolved to answer many of the criticisms that have
traditionally been leveled against it. Especially over the last few decades, numerous
flexibilities and updates have modernized the GS system. In the 1990’s, the General
Schedule went from having one nationwide annual cost-of-living adjustment to a city-by-
city, labor market-by-labor market cost-of-labor salary adjustment system. Special rates
were authorized as well. In the 2000’s, Congress passed legislation that introduced
broad new hiring authorities, managerial flexibilities in salary-setting, and a program for
substantial bonuses for recruitment, relocation, and retention. Congress enacted
legislation to allow student-loan repayment, and new personnel system demonstration
projects. This fall, phased retirement became a reality and OPM is also set to enact 12
new pay localities in 2016. The GS system continues to evolve to address 21 century
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challenges. The list of new flexibilities is long, and in many cases, these new authorities
have improved the General Schedule.

The flexibilities built into the improved General Schedule system are effective. In the
Bakken Region of North Dakota there has been a tremendous gas and oil boom. This
caused significant economic pressures on government workers at Minot Air Force Base
because their salaries lagged behind wages paid to private sector workers performing
similar work. Retaining and recruiting government workers became difficult because
private wages drew people into the private sector. Senator Heitkamp worked tirelessly
to find a solution for federal employees and has been able to use special rates and
other GS system flexibilities to increase government pay and to make sure that Minot
Air Force Base continues to be mission ready.

Unlike a private firm, the federal government is spending the public’'s money in ways
that are meant to promote the public interest. NSPS was an object lesson in what
happens when the Merit System Principles are undermined, particularly the principles
that promise “equal pay for work of substantially equal value,” and that “employees be
protected against arbitrary action, personal favoritism, or coercion for partisan political
purposes.” Veterans Preference in hiring, retention and promotions is also inevitably
undermined. These are the lessons of NSPS and should be a warning that just
because something appears to be “new” does not mean it overcomes discrimination or
favoritism. The OPM report demonstrates that the General Schedule’s pay and
classification system beats the private sector and any other type of split, “rank-in-
person” system on equity time and again.

Modern Government Must Promote Due Process and Constitutional Rights

Just a few days ago, the Merit System Protection Board (MSPB) released a report
entitied “What is Due Process in Federal Service Employment?” That report provided a
detailed analysis of the rules and procedures for termination in the current federal
system. The take-away message of the report was twofold: first, federal employees are
not immune to termination, and second, the civil service rules exist to promote the
Constitutional principles of due process. All workforces are protected by these rights
and the process that has developed over the years in the federal environment protects
employees from being terminated for partisan political reasons — a challenge that no
private corporation has to contend with. The process has the effect of reducing litigation
and assuring individuals are not targeted because of their race, gender or other
protected status.

The report reminds us of a time when the civil service was not based on the merit
system, meaning it did not hire people to do their jobs because they were qualified.
Instead, people were hired in the spoils system and they got their jobs because of who
they knew. Americans want experts to have government jobs. We want trained
economists to tell us if unemployment is increasing or interest rates are slowing down
economic expansion. We want trained surgeons to operate on our wounded warriors,
not someone who got their job because they play golf with a cabinet secretary.
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The MSPB report reminds us that the basis of due process is first, to require that a
person facing termination or discipline is presented with the charges against him and
has the right to defend against those charges. Second, is the right to appeal a removal
decision to a neutral third party. Protections through due process that extend the few
weeks it takes to terminate an employee are a small price to pay for the assurances of
Constitutional rights and to assure that the federal civil service remains neutral and
technocratic. In addition, they are processes protected by the US Constitution’s
Fourteenth Amendment.

A modern federal workplace must recognize first and foremost that the system in place
reflects the work that is done. Practices in the federal government must reflect a higher
set of principles. They must reflect the mission of many federal agencies to protect
public health, provide assistance in times of food insecurity, homelessness, poverty and
old age. The solution is to make sure our federal employees have safeguards in place
to keep them from being victims in political disagreements. The solution is that
government must not only respect but defend the rights of due process so that
employees can defend against accusations.

Any system that removes these rights is not merely wrong it is regressive. It moves us
back to a time when the civil service was not comprised of highly qualified and
committed individuals, but to a time where who you know trumps what you know. Where
politics trumps objective criteria for qualification or performance.

Modern Government Must Promote Employee Engagement and Empowerment

A considerable amount of research has been done by academics and corporate
consultants on the idea of employee engagement. Based on this research, both OPM
and President Obama have promoted programs to increase federal employee
engagement because it increases the productivity of the government and helps
agencies accomplish their mission. A modern workplace must consider employee
centered policies including transparency, fairmess and accountability to have an
engaged workforce,

Given the treatment of federal workers in the last few years, it is not surprising that
morale and employee engagement are extremely low and sinking. But federal
employees are a devoted and resilient bunch. Yes, there have been declines in job
satisfaction because federal employees do not believe they should be a constant target
and easy place to extract money from the budget. Some are still paying off debts
incurred from sequestration and the delayed paychecks of the shutdown. But they love
their country, they love their jobs and they are devoted to the missions of their agencies.

Wherever | go, | hear the same story. I'm a union president, so | get an earful about cuts
and sequestration and how difficult it is to accomplish the mission under these
circumstances, but the mission is always first. The first concern of Border Patrol Agents
is protecting Americans from drug smugglers, human traffickers, and other illegal
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crossings. The first concern of workers at a Veterans’ Administration hospital is the
welfare of wounded warriors. The first concern at our military installations is that the
troops are well equipped and readiness is assured. The first concern at FEMA, TSA,
and ICE is getting the job done for the American people. The first concern of our Social
Security Administration members is that Americans receive all the benefits they have
earned and paid for, and have access to trained representatives who can explain these
benefits. The first concern of Correctional Officers is that our communities are protected
from the dangerous criminals they guard in our federal prisons. And the first concern of
USDA meat and poultry inspectors is that Americans have safe food to eat.

In the most recent Federal Employee Viewpoint Survey, 96% of federal employees said
they are willing to put in the extra effort to get the job done. Overwhelmingly, this is a
committed workforce that believes in public service and public safety and puts the
mission of the agency they serve first and foremost.

For decades, the administrative philosophy behind the federal government has been
that the U.S. benefits from having an apolitical civil service governed by the merit
system principles. Workers are hired based on their skills and merits, not on which side
of the political spectrum they fall. The pay and benefits that derived from those
principles were supposed to be adequate to recruit and retain a high-quality workforce,
capable of carrying out important public sector functions, from taw enforcement to
guaranteeing care for wounded warriors to protecting public health. The government
would not be a bottom-of-the-barrel exploitative employer, paying the lowest possible
wages and forgoing health care and retirement benefits, like so many of today’s most
profitable corporations. Likewise, the government would not be a place where anybody
could get rich at the taxpayer’s expense.

Moreover, the government as an employer would be a model when it came to ideals of
due process, internal equity and non-discrimination, promoting fairness and seeking
employees devoted to the public interest. And on pay and benefits, it would aim at
“‘comparability,” defined in the pay law as no less than 95 percent of what private and
state and local government pays on a locality basis. While the current workplace has
lived up to some of these ideals, others, particularly around pay comparability need to
be strengthened.

The government needs to also promote a human centered workplace to capitalize on
the talents, skills and commitment of the federal workforce. Employees are more
engaged when they are empowered in the workplace, and workplaces with engaged
employees are more likely to better achieve their mission.

Empowering workers begins with promoting collaborative bargaining for good and fair
contracts. Labor management partnerships should also be forged to better accomplish
goals. While some private corporations today are focused on ignoring employee input,
seeking low skills and paying below a living wage, other are embracing the creativity
and talents of the workforce and recognizing that collective bargaining represents the
most meaningful channel for workers to provide input and for managers to learn from
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front-line workers. This creates a more nimble environment for identifying and solving
probiems.

In addition to our collective bargaining relationships, AFGE has been actively engaged
in labor-management forums and partnerships and has taken every opportunity to
engage management constructively at the highest levels of government and at local
workplaces. One project of note has been the Department of Defense “New Beginnings’
which has been creating a performance management system through a labor
management partnership. This partnership has helped each side understand the other's
motives, goals and constraints. Although not finalized, the New Beginnings performance
management system has great promise to enhance employee/manager discussions
about performance. We anticipate it will overcome many of the problems in current
performance management systems which are often based on poorly trained and
overworked supervisors’ perceptions of an employee’s work product instead of real
communication with employees regarding their performance.

Simply put, including labor/employee voices at the design phase of New Beginnings has
helped build a structure that will lead to greater engagement and better outcomes. This
lesson should be learned across the government: when workers see that their voices
are included in policies that affect their workplace, and when they see that their
concerns are being heard and acted upon, there is no question in my mind that the
workforce will be more engaged and the mission will be better achieved. Labor-
management partnerships can and do lead directly to these benefits.

The 21% century manager and supervisor must understand that management
techniques that promote transparency, accountability and employee empowerment will
lead to better accomplishment of the mission. This type of management training is being
pursued across government. It is endorsed by OPM and is helping to modernize the
federal system.

Conclusion

To attract and retain a high-quality and trained workforce, Congress must stop the
economic attack on workers. Instead, it needs to pay them fairly and keep their benefits
whole. A modern government must define success in terms of protecting the public
interest and safety and to do that efficiently it should look to the federal employee and
stop pouring money into outsourcing. A modern government must promote pay equity
and the system that determines pay must be based on values that eliminate
discriminatory and subjective practices in pay. A modern government must stand up for
and promote the Constitutionally established rules of due process to ensure that the
federal system is based on merit not spoils. A modern government must promote
employee engagement and empowerment and build supervisory models based on
these values because this is the most efficient way to assure mission is accomplished.
AFGE strongly supports the Federal Adjustment of Income Rates (FAIR) Act (S 164)
introduced by Senators Schatz and Cardin as a measure that will help the federai
system recruit and retain the best employees.
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That concludes my statement, Mr. Chairman. | am happy to respond to any questions.
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The Honorable James Lankford

Chairman

Subcommittee on Regulatory Affairs and Federal Management
Committee on Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs
601 Hart Senate Office Building

Washington, DC 20510

The Honorable Heidi Heitkamp

Ranking Member

Subcommittee on Regulatory Affairs and Federal Management
Committee on Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs
605 Hart Senate Office Building

Washington, DC 20510

Dear Chairman Lankford, Ranking Member Heitkamp, and Members of the Subcommittee:

Thank you for the opportunity to submit written testimony to the Subcommittee on Regulatory
Affairs and Federal Management regarding 21st Century ideas for the 20th Century Federal Civil
Service. The topics being considered by the Subcommittee in this hearing, including but not
limited to ~ recruitment, hiring, and retention of the federal workforce, effective performance
management, compensation under the General Schedule and other pay systems, disciplinary
and dismissal processes that uphold principles of fairness and due process — are ripe for the
attention of Congress. These written comments will focus on broad, government-wide topics
while also addressing issues of particular relevance pertaining to the SES.

The Senior Executives Association (SEA) is a professional association that for 30 years has
represented the interests of career federal executives in government, including those in Senior
Executive Service (SES) and equivalent positions, such as Senior Level (SL) and Scientific and
Professional (ST) positions. SEA has long promoted policies to ensure an efficient and effective
government, In doing so, SEA has advocated for a strong SES system to ensure that the Federal
government can attract, develop, and retain the best career leadership possible.

The SES is comprised of the approximately 7,000 men and women who are critical to a high
performing government and to implementing an Administration’s program goals and
management agenda in each agency. These are the top career professionals in government,
with an average of 26 years of experience; a majority who hold advanced degrees, and all
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obtained their positions on the basis of merit following a rigorous selection and vetting process.
Career Senior Executives undertake a myriad of jobs and hold substantial responsibilities,
including overseeing budgets and programs that would place their responsibilities on a par with
executives in Fortune 500 companies.

Senior Executive Service

SEA testified before the House® and Senate?® in 2014 regarding necessary updates for the SES
and the civil service. That testimony is relevant to the topic of this committee’s inquiry into the
civil service, and | encourage Members to review it, as the testimony remains just as relevant as
when submitted. Key challenges for the SES, hiring, recruitment and retention, selection and
development of leaders, SES pay, and performance management are addressed, among other
issues.

Budget and Appropriations
Article 1 of the Constitution enshrines the principal obligation of Congress to approve a budget.

Based on an agreed upon budget, Congress then may appropriate funding to facilitate the
implementation of that budget. Unfortunately, it has been nearly twenty years since the last
time, in 1997, that Congress approved a budget in accordance with the law. According to the
Congressional Research Service (CRS}, in only four years since 1977 has Congress passed all
appropriations bills on time.? The result has been a troubling reliance on continuing resolutions
(CRs), which create massive uncertainties and inefficiencies within agency operations.

The persistent reliance on CRs is relevant to a discussion regarding the federal workforce
because budget uncertainty negatively effects agency operations, hinders planning, and results
in suboptimal allocations of resources, according to a 2013 Government Accountability Office
(GAO) analysis.*

At a time when Congress is attempting to curtail wasteful government spending, a goal with
which SEA whole-heartedly agrees, the act of relying on CRs in-and-of-itself is creating waste,
with agency staff dedicating inordinate amounts of time to budgeting and re-budgeting for
multiple scenarios and contingencies, rather than focusing their full attention on implementing
the laws and programs which Congress has enacted.

: Testimony of SEA President Carol Bonosaro before the House Subcommittee on Federal Warkforce, U.S. Postal
Service and the Census for "Oversight of the Federal Workforce: the Viability of the Senior Executive Service,” July
11, 2014, http://oversight.house.gov/wp-content/uploads/2014/07/Ms.-Bonosaro-Testimony-Bio.pdf.

? Testimony of SEA President Carol Bonosaro before the Senate Subcommittee on the Efficiency and Effectiveness
of Federal Programs and the Federal Werkforce for “A More Efficient and Effective Government: Cultivating the
Federal Workforce,” May 6, 2014, http://www.hsgac senate.gov/download/?id=20e20158-5h8f-43ce-a974-
21b7¢485a0af.

3 Congressional Research Service, R42647, Continuing Resolutions: Overview of Components and Recent Practices,
August 2012, https://www.fas.org/sep/crs/misc/R42647 . pdf.

* Government Accountability Office, GAO-13-464T, Effects of Budget Uncertainty from Continuing Resolutions on
Agency Operations, March 2013,

http://www.gao.gov/products/GAQ-13-464T.
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Federal executives and managers are tasked with ensuring agencies and programs run
effectively, agencies’ missions are met, and programs stay within budget. Yet the ability of
executives and managers to fulfill those prerogatives is hindered by chronic budgetary
uncertainty. Such uncertainty produces negative effects inside agencies, such as deferred
decisions and delayed upgrades to systems, leading to increased costs to the American
taxpayer. These negative side effects are unacceptable to our members, yet they can only be
addressed by Congress making the difficult decisions about what policies and programs to fund,
and at what levels and doing so in a timely fashion.

GAO’s research has “consistently shown the direct link between effective strategic human
capital management and successful organizational performance.”* As the board of directors for
the federal government, it is important that Congress fulfill its fiduciary responsibilities to
timely provide agencies with budgets to facilitate the process of strategic human capital
planning and management. Failure to do so lays a portion of blame for the Executive Branch’s
organizational performance squarely at the feet of legislators.

Human Capital Management
Human capital management has been on the GAO’s High Risk list since 2001. With 14 percent

(approximately 270,000} of the current federal workforce retirement eligible now, and those
figures expected to rise to 31 percent (approximately 590,000) of the entire federal workforce
by 2019, it is critical that Congress work with the Administration and agencies to ensure
appropriate human capital management and planning is taking place right now in order for the
government to be equipped with the employees necessary to tackle increasingly complex 21%
century challenges. The impending retirement wave for the federal workforce, including that
for the SES, where 63 percent of executives will be retirement eligible by 2016, presents both a
challenge and an opportunity.

The challenges presented by the looming retirement wave are well documented. Many
agencies do not engage in adequate succession planning, lack robust systems for strategic
workforce training and development, and inadequately identify and work to close skills and
competency gaps. Compounding these challenges is a fragmented human capital community
where agency actions and initiatives are not necessarily aligned with broader, human capital
efforts, according to GAO.°

Meanwhile, the Office of Personnel Management {OPM) and the Chief Human Capital Officers
(CHCO) Council are not fully asserting their leadership on the issue of human capital
management across the government.” OPM and the CHCO Council have produced many tools
and resources, offer advice and counseling, and have initiated many reviews and working

® Government Accountability Office, GAQ-15-6197, Update on Strategic Management Challenges for the 21st
Century, May 2015,

http://www.gao.gov/products/GAQ-15-619T.

° GAD-15-619T

’ Government Accountability Office, GAO-14-168, Strategies to Help Agencies Meet Their Missions in an Era of

Highly Constrained Resources, june 2014, hitp://www gao.gov/products/GAQ-14-168.
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groups. However in the case of some of these initiatives where linkages should exist, for
example with efforts to assess and close mission-critical skills gaps - initiatives like HRstat
reviews, the CHCO Council’s Working Group on mission-critical skills gaps, and the Federal
Agency Skills Team (FAST) - opportunities for collaboration and silo-busting are being missed.®

it is important for Congress to assess OPM’s role and responsibility for the federal workforce. is
it the central human resources/human capital policy shop for the federal enterprise? If so, is
OPM currently funded and staffed adequately to fulfil this mission? Should OPM and its policy
guidance be given teeth it currently lacks? If not, does each agency need dedicated authorities
and flexibilities to mold the workforce it and the government needs to meet missions? As
Congress considers updates to the civil service, these questions and many more must be asked
and answered.

The opportunity for Congress is that the government is operating on a 70-year-old classification
system and a 40-year-old civil service framework. With questions long raised about the
adequacy of the General Schedule system for a government that increasingly employs highly
educated professionals rather than clerical employees®, coupled with a demographic shift in the
workforce, Congress has now has a moment to have the difficult and complex discussions about
how to structure the workforce and civil service to best serve the American people in the 21%
century. Doing so will not be easy or engaging or headline grabbing, but a transformational
opportunity now exists to reform the workforce in order to drive improved efficiency,
effectiveness, and performance — the question is, does Congress have the fortitude and will to
seize the moment and pursue meaningful updates?

Recruitment, Hiring, and Retention
The ability of any organization to effectively recruit, select for hire, and retain talent is of

paramount importance. Congress plays an important role in fostering an environment in which
Americans want to serve their nation by working for the federal government and that the
government has the tools it needs to attract and retain the next generation of public servants.

The predominant focus by Congress in recent years on negative and punitive legislative
proposals relating to the federal workforce — scaling back or eliminating due process
protections that guard against politically motivated personnel actions, setting higher
contributions from employees for their pensions and benefits, scaling back pay and benefits,
discussing eliminating public service loan forgiveness programs, reducing the number of agency
employees absent a business case for doing so, proposing attrition-based restrictions on hiring,
to name a few — coupled with negative congressional rhetoric about the workforce has created
an environment in which many talented recent graduates and other citizens are not considering
the federal government for employment.

® Government Accountability Office, GAC-15-223, OPM and Agencies Need to Strengthen Efforts to Identify and
Close Mission-Critical Skills Gaps, January 2015, http://www.gao.gov/products/GAO-15-223.

° Government Accountability Office, GAO-12-564, Results of Studies on Federal Pay Varied Due to Differing
Methodologies, July 2012, http.//www.gao.gov/products/GAQ-12-564.
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In 2014, only 7 percent of new hires to the federal government were under the age of 25,

compared to 23 percent in the private sector, according to the Partnership for Public Service.*®
Given an impending and long-anticipated retirement wave in government, Congress has a duty
to foster an environment in which public servants feel appreciated and valued for their service.

Congressional recognition of the fact that 33.2 percent of new hires to the federal government
in 2014 were veterans™, coupled with knowledge that over 90 percent of the growth of the
workforce since 2004 has been at the Departments of Defense (DOD), Homeland Security
(DHS}, and Veterans Affairs (VA}, hopefully can drive a shift in attitude regarding the workforce.

Congress should examine current federal recruitment and hiring practices. Concerns have been
raised in recent years by many about the USAJobs platform, the state of the Presidential
Management Fellows (PMF) program®?, the Pathways Program that eliminated old internship
and recent graduate programs™>, and the time it takes between applying for a job and receiving
a decision, to name a few. These areas are ripe for improvement and congressional oversight.

A 2015 report by the Merit Systems Protection Board {MSPB) found that the principle of fair
and open competition for federal jobs is being challenged by a proliferation of hiring
authorities, overuse of restrictive hiring authorities and practices, potential abuse of hiring
authorities by some managers, and some human resources’ staff prioritizing internal processes
over providing efficient customer service to job applicants.™ While agencies are unique, the
sprawling morass of numerous authorities causes confusion for hiring managers and human
resources specialists and inhibits effective oversight.

Congress should explore the role of competitive examining in federal hiring, and which
authorities need to be streamlined and consolidated legislatively versus which can be
accomplished administratively by OPM and agencies. When it comes to hiring authorities and
flexibilities, Congress needs to answer whether departments and agencies should be
considered as constituting a single enterprise or as many separate entities.

Questions have also been raised recently about the government’s hiring of individuals with past
conduct or tax delinquency issues. While these issues should not be grounds for automatic
disqualification for federal employment, ensuring agencies have information about applicants

° Partnership for Public Service, Fed Figures 2014, hitp://ourpublicservice.org/publications/download.php?id=350
H“The President’s Council on Veterans Employment Announces Increase in Veterans Hiring in FY 2014,” Office of
Personnel Management, March 23, 2015, http://www.opm.gov/news/releases/2015/03/the-presidents-council-
on-veterans-employment-announces-increase-in-veterans-hiring-in-fy-2014/.
2 “Critiques of the Presidential Management Fellows Program,” The Washington Post, November 17, 2014,
http://www washingtonpost.com/blogs/on-leadership/wp/2014/11/17/critiques-of-the-presidential-
management-fellows-program/.
B ussp Managers Group Suggests Iimprovements for Pathways Program,” FEDmanager, March 11, 2015,
ttp_ [fwww.fedmanager.com/news/2079-ssa-improvements-for-pathways-program.

** Merit Systems Protection Board, “The Impact of RecrU(tment Strategy on Fair and Open Competition for Federal

Jobs,” lanuary 2015, http:
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early in the process can help ensure they are not wasting time considering an applicant who will
not receive an offer of employment. SEA has provided to OPM a proposal to change agency
guidance and ensure Optional Form 306%, the Declaration for Federal Employment, is
mandatory and used as one of the first pieces of information an agency considers in
determining suitability for federal employment, including both for new hires and employees
transferring between agencies.

Diversity
in order to compete in an increasingly diverse economy, we must commit to making our federal
workforce more inclusive and multifaceted. Doing so means OPM and agencies must eliminate
barriers for minorities, women, and individuals with disabilities to enter the workforce, and
once they are in the workforce, that talent pipelines exist to facilitate career growth and lay the
foundation for diverse managerial and SES ranks.

Agencies should also create plans to enhance and maximize opportunities for the advancement
and appointment of minorities, women and individuals with disabilities. These plans should be
approved by OPM and must address how the agency is identifying and eliminating barriers and
steps the agency is taking to provide advancement opportunities, including: conducting
outreach; fostering leadership development and identifying career enhancing opportunities;
and conducting inventories of employee skills to address current and potential gaps. These
plans should be updated every two years to ensure that the agency is keeping on task and
adapting to hiring trends.

To do this at the SES level, we can move to require, to the extent practicable, that Executive
Resources Boards (which are tasked with conducting the merit staffing process for career entry
into the SES; which, ideally, have general oversight of the management of the agency's
executive resources; and which must approve development plans for each of the agency's CDP
participants) include minorities, women and individuals with disabilities.

Probationary Period
Across the government, most employees are subject to a one year probationary period upon

starting their jobs. During this time they are in an “at-will” status. SEA supports legislation
extending the probationary period for positions that require extensive training.

For example, air traffic controllers and some positions with the Social Security Administration
(SSA} and internal Revenue Service (IRS) have extended training periods, significant portions of
which occur outside of the employee’s home office, before achieving journeyman status. Since
managers often do not work extensively with those employees during the first year and cannot
fully assess their on the job performance, it is reasonable to extend the probationary period or
begin it upon completion of training. Furthermore, managers should have to certify that an
employee has cleared the probationary period.

¥ Office of Personnel Management, Optional Form 306, https://www.opm.gov/Forms/pdf fill/of0306.pdf.
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This extensive out of office training Is not an issue at the SES level and agencies routinely use
the current one year period to remove unqualified Senior Executives. To the extent that it is not
being fully utilized, that is an issue of training and understanding how to use the probationary
period. SEA has heard nothing from agencies or from Senior Executives to suggest that an
extension of the SES probationary period is necessary or useful, given the high barrier to entry
into the SES corps.

Supervisor Selection, Training, and Development

Supervisors are the nexus between Government policy and action and the link between
management and employees. For this reason, the supervisor’s proficiency in both technical and
leadership skills is important for success. Effective supervisors increase employee motivation,
communicate expectations, and ultimately increase organizational performance. The Merit
Systems Protection Board {MSPB) highlighted the importance of first-leve! supervisors in a 2010
report.’

The manner in which the government selects which employees to take on supervisory roles is in
dire need of an update. Under the General Schedule, an employee often must take on
supervisory duties in order to ascend the ranks. Yet there is no assessment of whether that
employee, who may be an excellent technician or subject matter expert (SME), has the capacity
to serve as a supervisor and leader. Federal employees require career ladders that let them
chose whether they prefer to remain a SME or whether they want to manage, and both options
should present opportunities for career advancement and growth.

Research published by Gallup'” highlights the importance of selecting the correct employee for
supervisory and managerial duties in the first place. One in ten employees have the unique
combination of skills and perspective to be a manager, while an additional two in ten can be
taught to be a great manager. That means seven out of ten employees, who may be great
SMEs, are likely not cut out for supervising employees. Ensuring the government selects the
appropriate individuals for supervisory roles will produce an improved management talent
pipeline, with the most adept of those leaders eventually rising to the SES ranks.

Meanwhile, more must be done to ensure that supervisors, managers, and executives are
provided the training and development necessary to oversee the workforce. Despite directives
from OPM and laws passed by Congress (i.e. P.L. 108-411) mandating agencies provide initial
and ongoing supervisor training and have succession management plans, it is clear that
improvements in these areas are necessary. Oversight of existing laws is needs, and
consideration of whether additional legislative or administrative updates are necessary should
be discussed.

* “Merit Systems Protection Board, “A Call to Action: Improving First-Level Supervision of Federal Employees,”
May 2010,

http://www.msph gov/netsearch/viewdocs.aspx?docnumber=516534&version=517986&application=ACROBAT,
v “Why Great Managers Are So Rare,” Gallup, March 25, 2014
http://www.gallup.com/businessjournal/167975/why-great-managers-rare.aspx.
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Performance Management
Training is also a key to successful performance management efforts. Supervisors and

employees alike need to understand their agency’s performance management system and their
roles and obligations within that system. A fack of understanding or poor implementation of
performance management systems breeds distrust between supervisors and employees, which
can generate disengagement and lowered productivity and performance levels.

Many Senior Executives are supervised by political appointees who are not trained on
performance management. A survey of Senior Executives conducted by SEA in 2013 found
many dissatisfied with their performance management systems, noting appointees often failed
to timely discuss and establish annual performance plans, to discuss progress throughout the
year, and to provide the results of year-end appraisals.'® More than four months into the next
fiscal year, one fourth of respondents reported not receiving a final performance rating for
fiscal year 2013. The survey found low morale among Senior Executives stemming from a
malfunctioning performance management system, lack of transparency and communication
regarding their performance, no performance awards despite receiving the highest level
performance rating, lack of support from appointees and the Administration, and pay
compression.

Under current law, Senior Executives may be removed for poor performance and, when they
are, they have no effective appeal rights. By law, Senior Executives must be removed from the
SES if they receive two unsatisfactory ratings within five consecutive years or two less than fully
successful ratings within three consecutive years. An agency may choose to remove the Senior
Executive after just one unsatisfactory rating. SEA strongly supports holding employees
accountable for their performance. Should an executive need to be removed, then an agency
already has the tools to do so.

This is true, as well, for General Schedule employees, however, many managers and supervisors
are not well versed in how to rehabilitate or remove poor performers. OPM recently developed
a handbook on this subject; it should be mandatory reading for every supervisor, manager,
executive and human resources specialist.

Political Appointee Onboarding and Training
To ensure that political appointees can properly assimilate into the agencies they are entering,
it is imperative that we have a system to foster this transition.

Each agency should provide onboarding to new political appointees within their first month in
the appointed position. This enboarding process can be conducted as in-person training, virtual
training, or through a comprehensive handbook. It should include:

e FEthics guidance

*® Senior Executives Association, “Deteriorating Pay for Performance Adversely impacting Morale and Retention
within the Federal Career Senior Executives and Professional Corps,” May 2013,
https://seniorexecs.org/images/documents/Deteriorating Pay for Performance.pdf.

8



117

e The agency’s budget, procurement and HR processes — to include supervision of the
career SES and general workforce performance management

e Career-political relations

e Congressional relations

* Agency’s mission, structure, stakeholders, programs and culture

The basic onboarding course or handbook should be prepared by the National Academy of
Public Administration (NAPA) for use by agencies, and the process should be conducted or
supervised by the office of the Chief Operating Officer, or agency equivalent. Funds shouid be
made available for the orientation of political appointees in the Presidential Transition Act of
2000 (P.L. 106-293) may be used to off-set costs incurred by agencies or NAPA in creating
onboarding programs.

In addition to training appointees, agency leadership positions in operations and administration
should be reserved for career SES, rather than filled by political appointees who are most
appropriate for policy-oriented appointments. Career executives provide the necessary
institutional memory, have a long-term focus, and are essential at times of transition.

Employee Discipline and Manager Fairness
Managers often do not receive adequate training on working with employees, dealing with

provisions of their agency’s contract or contracts with federal employee unions, or dealing with
problem employees. The proliferation of EEQ and other employee complaints, and the
complexity of the rules surrounding disciplinary cases, make managers reluctant to deal
effectively and quickly with poor performers and employee misconduct.

Increased emphasis on accountability through statutes such as the No FEAR Act (P.L. 107-174)
makes managers even more reluctant to act against poor performers out of fear of an EEO or IG
complaint, which can take up a substantial amount of their time and threatens to label them
unfairly. While there are legitimate EEO claims, some employees who use the EEO process are
merely attempting to paralyze their managers. These charges clog the system and delay
attention to justified complaints.

Managers are often kept in the dark about complaints against them — they are not always told
that a complaint has been filed, the basis of the complaint, or when a resolution to the
complaint has been reached. Even a manager who is a “witness” to the complaint is often not
asked to testify to provide his or her side of the issue.

Considering the overly lengthy process from the time a complaint is filed to ultimate resolution
of the complaint, managers can be left in a state of limbo for years as they wait to learn the
resolution of the case. This hampers job productivity and manager morale, especially given the
large number of cases that are ultimately found to be without merit.

To combat this problem, the SEA and the Government Managers Coalition (GMC) have long
supported a Federal Managers Fairness Act that would allow managers to participate during the
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EEQ process, have the right to be consulted before a settlement, have the right to know when a
case is filed and when it is finished, and be considered for lost benefits resulting from EEOQ
complaints found to be without merit. The Federal Managers Fairness Act would allow
managers to be assured that they will receive fair treatment during the complaint process. it
will also provide managers with one more tool to ensure that they effectively deal with
employees and are not unfairly burdened by a system they do not fully understand.

SEA also supports the creation of a Federal Employee Court of Appeals that would serve as a
singular point of resolution for all employee complaints, including EEO and labor arbitration.
Creation of such a Court would end the process of “forum shopping,” in which employees can
file complaints to various entities {i.e. MSPB, EEQC, FLRA, OSC), in the hope of delaying the
process or reaching a settlement. A unified Court would also address the problem of conflicting
precedents in EEO cases by various circuit courts.

SEA is concerned with recent efforts by Congress to make it easier for agencies to discipline or
terminate employees. These concerns arise not because SEA opposes employee accountability
- in fact, SEA strongly supports holding employees accountable for their performance and
conduct — but rather because of fears that placing Congress or the media in the middle of
personne! decisions threatens to politicize those decisions, and by extension, the workforce.
Following the assassination of President James Garfield in 1881 by a disgruntled federal job
seeker, Congress passed the Pendleton Civil Service Reform Act (ch. 27, 22 Stat. 403) in 1883 to
ensure government jobs were awarded based on merit rather than political affiliation and
connections,

SEA believes the rules already enshrined in law are adequate for ensuring the accountability of
the workforce, and Congress should focus on ensuring that managers understand the tools at
their disposal and how to use them, and that agencies, including counsel and human resources,
support managers in taking actions against poor performing employees.

Administrative Leave

Administrative leave has been improperly used by agencies pending a decision on employee
actions. SEA is currently working with members of the Senate on a bipartisan legislative
solution to revamp the administrative leave process. Administrative leave in the federal
government should only be authorized at the agency’s discretion and should be more narrowly
defined when being used in cases of adverse actions or investigations.

Up to three consecutive days of leave per instance without reduction in pay is a sufficient
amount of time to initially assess claims of misconduct and ensure that this person is not a
potential threat to themselves or their colleagues, government property, or information related
to an investigation. If additional time is needed to continue and complete the investigation, the
head of the agency should be notified and approve such an extension.

10
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Under ordinary circumstances, an employee whose removal or suspension, including indefinite
suspension, has been proposed or who is under investigation, should remain in a duty status in
his or her regular position during the advance notice period.

In those rare circumstances where the agency determines that the employee's continued
presence in the workplace during the investigation or notice period may pose a threat to the
employee or others, result in loss of or damage to Government property, or otherwise
jeopardize legitimate Government interests, or the agency has probable cause that the
employee may have committed a felony, the agency may elect one or a combination of the
following alternatives:

* Assign the employee to duties where he or she is no longer a threat to safety, the
agency mission, or to Government property, including information pertinent to the
investigation;

* Allow the employee to take leave, or carrying him or her in an appropriate leave status
{annual, sick, leave without pay, or absence without leave) if the employee has
absented himself or herself from the worksite without requesting leave;

* Curtail the notice period when the agency can invoke the crime provisions of title 5.

Ending the misuse of administrative leave will save taxpayer dollars, promote accountability
and decision making by agencies on personnel actions, and is an SEA priority.

Pay for Performance
Many Members of Congress say they support the concept of pay for performance in the

government. The SES is a pay for performance system, which was created by the Bush
Administration in 2004. Within a broad band, all pay adjustments are discretionary and based
on performance. Senior Executives receive annual performance ratings based on standards
which focus on measurable results, and high performers are eligible to be considered for a
performance award. Unlike GS employees, Senior Executives do not receive locality pay, comp
time or cost of living increases. Almost 25% of the SES make equal to or less than their GS
subordinates.*®

Many Senior Executives perceive the performance appraisal system to have a lack of
transparency and fairness. There is a skewed risk and reward ratio that Senior Executives face.
They take on more duties and work longer hours, yet receive no compensatory time, no locality
pay, and no guaranteed annual comparability pay raises, ali of which are a part of the
compensation system for GS employees, as is a more robust right to appeal adverse actions.

Over the past several years, multiple surveys of Senior Executives have highlighted that the SES
pay and performance system is a major factor in the recruitment and retention chalienges

** senior Executives Association, “Myths and Realities: Pay Overlap Between SES and General Schedule
employees,” June 2013,
https://seniorexecs.org/images/documents/press releases/Overlapping_Pay Myths Realities 01.pdf.
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facing the SES.? Additionally, it is important to note that these individuals are focused on
working on behalf of the American people rather than earning the higher salaries many would
receive in the private sector. Coupled with the other challenges facing the SES and the
workforce as a whole, this system serves as a major detractor to recruitment, retention and
high morale.

While there are many talented, able managers who are motivated by a call to public service,
incentives are still needed to encourage others to make the leap from the GS-14/15 level into
the SES. Those who do join the executive ranks find that the pay and performance management
system does not work as intended. What is clear is that a system that was meant to relieve pay
compression, to be transparent and flexible, and to reward superior performance, has instead
become a disincentive for many of the best employees who might otherwise desire to serve in
the highest ranks of the career civil service.!

it is time to implement meaningful reforms, including ending downward pressure on
performance awards, strengthening the timeliness and transparency of the system, and putting
stability back into the system by restoring locality pay and providing annual increases based on
the General Schedule increases to those executives rated fully successful or higher.

If SES is a pay for performance system, high performers must be rewarded. SEA is concerned
that the current rhetoric surrounding federal pay is degrading the pay for performance concept.
Generally, performance awards have evolved into the part of compensation that draws
meaningful distinctions in performance. Like all federal employees, Senior Executives were
subjected to three years of frozen pay and even though that was lifted for GS employees, many
agencies did not grant pay adjustments to their SES employees. Because SES annual pay
increases are entirely discretionary, this has created the perception that a Senior Executive
cannat rely on the receipt of an increase based on superior performance.

The statute governing the SES pay and performance management system provides that 10% of
the aggregate amount of basic pay paid to career Executives as of the end of the previous fiscal
year (with an alternative formula provided for small agencies) can be utilized for performance
awards. However, for Fiscal Years 2011-2014, OPM and the Office of Management and Budget
(OMB} issued guidance limiting the overall spending on awards to 5 percent of the aggregate
salary of career Executives instead of the usual 10 percent.” As a result, at some agencies, even
those Executives rated at the highest level have not received performance awards. This
undermines trust in the pay for performance model.

*® Senior Executives Association, “Taking the Helm: Attracting the Next Generation of Federal Leaders,” 2010,
https://seniorexecs.org/images/documents/Full_Report.pdf.

* Senior Executives Association, “Deteriorating Pay for Performance Adversely Impacting Morale and Retention
within the Federal Career Senior Executives and Professional Corps,” May 2013

hitps://seniorexecs org/images/documents/Deteriorating Pay_for_Performance.pdf,

2 Office of Management and Budget, “Guidance on Awards for Fiscal Year 2014,” November 2013,
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Conclusion

In addition to significant preparatory time and behind the scenes effort, Congress spent nearly
a full week debating the Civil Service Reform Act of 1978. In the years since then, Band-Aids and
quick fixes have been applied, yet the fundamental nature of the civil service has not been
robustly considered or debated. SEA and the organizations which testified for this hearing have
highlighted many areas of potential legislative and administrative action that can be taken to
strengthen the civil service.

Given the complex challenges our nation and the world face in the 21% century, it is important
that Congress work with stakeholders to develop a path forward for modernizing the civit
service while maintaining important features, such as the protection against politicized
personnel actions. SEA stands ready to work with this Subcommittee and all Members to
discuss how the civil service can be brought up to date in order to best serve the American
people.

Sincerely,

Coacl & Bonwain

CAROL A. BONOSARO
President
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& PROFESSIONAL MANAGERS ASSOCIATION
MA An Association for Federal Managers and Manag 1t Officials

P.0. Box 77235 e Washington, D.C. # 20013 » 202-874-0126 » www.promanager.org

June 3, 2015

The Honorable James Lankford

Chairman

Subcommittee on Regulatory Affairs and Federal Management
Committee on Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs
601 Hart Senate Office Building

Washington, DC 20510

The Honorable Heidi Heitkamp

Ranking Member

Subcommittee on Regulatory Affairs and Federal Management
Committee on Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs
605 Hart Senate Office Building

Washington, DC 20510

Dear Chairman Lankford, Ranking Member Heitkamp, and Members of the Subcommittee:

Thank you for the opportunity to submit written testimony to the Subcommittee regarding 21st
Century ldeas for the 20th Century Federal Civil Service. Our nation faces increasingly complex
challenges, and while the civil service has adapted somewhat over time since its last major
reform in 1978, Congress needs to debate and determine which aspects are working well and
which updates and reforms are needed to ensure the government is positioned to recruit and
retain a talented and diverse workforce up to the task ahead. PMA stands ready to engage in
this effort.

Formed in 1981 by managers at the Internal Revenue Service {IRS), the Professional Managers
Association (PMA) is a national membership association representing the interests of
professional managers, management officials and non-bargaining unit employees in the federal
government. Over the past 34 years PMA has expanded to advocate and support several
federal departments and agencies. The focus of our organization is to be a voice for all
managers, management officials and other non-bargaining unit employees.

Valuing Public Service

First, it’s time for Congress to stop the attacks on the federal workforce and the assaults on pay
and benefits. The Public Service Recognition Week (PSRW) resolution (S.Res.160) introduced
this year by the leaders of this Subcommittee certainly was appreciated by PMA's members and
the federal workforce, yet much more work is needed to improve the public perception of the
civil service.
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Currently, less than 7% of the federal workforce is made up of individuals under 30. Within the
IRS, less than 3% of our 87,000 employees are under 30, with half of those employees working
part-time. The multi-year pay freeze, derision of the workforce by Congress and the media,
coupled with recent furloughs and the government shutdown, serve as serious detractors to
prospective applicants to federal service, particularly among millennials.

If we want to incentivize young people to pursue careers with the federal government, we must
provide adequate compensation, benefits, and a workplace that is competitive with the private
sector. A recent analysis by the Government Accountability Office (GAO) found that federal
employees with graduate and professional degrees are undercompensated compared to their
private sector counterparts (GAQ-12-564). Increasingly the government employs such
individuals because they have the education and skills necessary to address the complex
challenges agencies tackle on behalf of the American people.

Veterans, who have been educated and trained to meet these challenges, often chose to
continue their service in government, and in 2014 accounted for one third of all new hires to
the federal government. Ninety-four percent of all new employees hired between 2004 and
2012 worked for three agencies - the Departments of Defense {DOD), Homeland Security (DHS},
and Veterans Affairs (VA), according to GAD (GAO-14-215). When Congress attacks the federal
workforce there is a great possibility that the victim of that attack is a veteran, someone serving
as one, or someone in service of our national and/or homeland defense.

Congress must ensure a talented workforce is in place to manage programs innovatively and
cost-effectively by providing managers with flexible hiring tools so they can hire the most
qualified candidate for the job. Additionally, Congress must reduce the barriers to hiring to
encourage people to enter public service and ensure that agencies engage in strong and
consistent recruiting, workforce development, and succession planning. The federal workforce
should serve as a model employer and needs to offer work-life balance and workplace
flexibilities, such as telework and paid parental leave, in order to attract the best and brightest
from the populace into federal service.

Alleviating Complications Caused By Budget Uncertainty

Ongoing continuing resolutions {CRs} and across the board cuts to agency budgets due to
sequestration are counterproductive and cost the government money in the long run by
perpetuating and creating inefficiencies. When budgets are reduced without regard to
programs and priorities, staffing capacity is reduced, leading to backlogs at customer service
driven agencies and an inability to administer programs as efficiently as possible. PMA supports
ending sequestration and encourages Congress to timely fulfifl its obligation to agreeto a
budget and appropriate funding to agencies.

An additional suggestion to streamline the budget process would be switching to a biennial
budget. Having a sense of the financial future for the next two or three years would allow
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agencies to plan multi-year projects with the knowledge that they have the funding to complete
them. This would also aid in the hiring and training process as agencies would know they have
the funding for new employees.

Many of our members are employed by the IRS, which is the sole agency in charge of collecting
revenue for the United States and therefore is on the frontlines of deficit reduction. As
mandated by Congress, the mission of the IRS is to enforce tax laws, collect taxes, and conduct
audits. It is not up to the agency to determine which laws to enforce. As with all federal
agencies, every mandated function requires necessary funding and personnel to ensure the
agency is able to effectively meet its mission.

The current congressional budget process does not require consideration of realistic manpower
assessments to determine if agencies have the capacity to carry out the tasks assigned to them
by Congress, nor does it facilitate strategic workforce planning. A "do more with less" mantra
only goes so far and at some point additional staff and resources may be necessary to
effectively deliver agency services and programs. if Congress does not provide agencies
adequate resources, it is unreasonable to then lash out at agencies when they do not perform
as expected.

Tight budgets have resulted in the postponement of critical upgrades to the agency’s
information technotogy (IT) systems, resulting in significant costs to maintain the operational
capabilities of legacy systems. In this area, an up-front investment by Congress in the agency
and its operations, while bearing a near-term cost, will reduce costs in the long run, with
benefits accruing to the agency in terms of improved operations, Congress for better oversight
capabilities, and the American taxpayer. The same applies to other agencies across the
government. Agencies should examine the limitations of current systems and a universal shift
to more updated models should be outlined and implemented, weighing the cost/benefits of
this transition.

Workforce Training and Development

Across the government, training and development of employees is often the first item to hit the
chopping biock when budgets are cut. No successful business would operate in this manner.
Congress, through the appropriations process, should reserve a portion of every agency budget
to the continuous training and development of its workforce. Training funds should be fenced
so that the agency must spend that money on training and not divert it as soon as budgets
tighten. Doing so will have a significant return on investment due to improved employee
engagement, productivity, and performance.

The ability of the IRS to execute functions to their utmost capability has been stymied in recent
years (GAQ-14-534R), especially through cuts to the agency’s training and travel budgets.
According to a GAO report {(GAQ-14-605), since FY10 the agency has seen its training funding
reduced by 83% and training-related travel reduced by 87%. Per employee training has been
reduced from $1,600 to $200 between 2009 and 2013, despite the passage of significant new
legisiation with requirements the {RS must implement, such as the Foreign Account Tax
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Compliance Act (FATCA) and the Affordable Care Act (ACA). The National Taxpayer Advocate’s
Annual Report to Congress details training cuts of 74% to 96% across the agency’s departments.
The combination of a workforce not trained on new developments in law and regulation, along
with a shrinking workforce, resulted in several recent "scandals,” both real and manufactured.

Whether it be misuse of government charge cards, engaging in prohibited personnel practices,
or addressing poor performing employees, lack of training is cited in nearly every GAO and
inspector general report identifying issues with the federal workforce. It is imperative that
Congress ensure that agencies are training their employees, but further, that training
requirements are not merely check-the-box activities but are those whose effectiveness is
measured and assessed.

Improving Supervisor Training and Selection
In the wake of “scandals” and a series of Inspector General {IG} and Merit Systems Protection

Board {MSPB) reports that consistently point to a need for supervisor training to ensure
accountability and proper workforce management, it is clear that a statutory solution is needed
to ensure that such training occurs.

Current statutes provide limited oversight on agency requirements for training managers.
Consequently, training is often cut when budgets are tight. Consistent training for all new
supervisors and refresher training for current supervisors is necessary to ensure that
supervisors have the tools and skills to effectively manage a large workforce and complex
personnel systems, including, for example, those to discipline or remove problematic
employees. Additionally, refresher trainings should be held every three years.

PMA has long supported efforts to build upon current statute by providing guidance for
agencies on the type and amount of training that should take place. We have supported
requiring OPM to collect data from agencies on training being conducted and directing agencies
to develop supervisor proficiency measurements based on OPM's existing competencies.

In an effort to control costs and ensure that taxpayer dollars are well-spent, it is imperative that
we examine several key factors. Before creating new training programs, agencies should search
for efficiencies by first looking at other existing training programs and utilizing those to the
extent possible. Agencies should also be given the flexibility to choose the manner in which to
deliver training, from classroom instructor-led training to online seminars, enabling agencies to
select the most effective and cost-efficient method.

Congress has legislated in this area before, with the Federal Workforce Flexibility Act of 2004
{P.L. 108-411}, which directed agencies to provide specific training to develop supervisors and
managers as part of a comprehensive succession management strategy. OPM published final
regulations on Supervisory, Management, and Executive Development, 5 CFR part 412, on
December 10, 2009. Yet despite the passage of a law and issuance of regulations, inadequate
attention is still paid to supervisor training, development, and selection. Congress should
conduct oversight on implementation of laws designed to strengthen supervisor and employee
development.
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Agencies must also provide training when employees make critical career transitions, for
instance, from a non-supervisory position to a supervisory position or from manager to
executive. This training should be consistent with assessment of the agency’s and the
employee’s needs. it should also be conducted in a timely manner, occurring within the first six
to twelve months of transition.

Supervisors and managers are the nexus between Government policy and action and the link
between management and employees. For this reason, the supervisor’s proficiency in both
technical and leadership skills is important for success. Effective supervisors increase employee
motivation, communicate expectations, and ultimately increase organizational performance.

The 2010 Merit Systems Protection Board {MSPB) report, A Call to Action: improving First-Level
Supervision of Federal Employees, highlights the critical important of improving first-level
supervision of the federal workforce, including ensuring the appropriate individuals are
selected in the first place for supervisory duties.

In 2011, the National Council on Federal Labor-Management Relations examined the federal
government’s performance management accountability framework and made
recommendations for improvements. The need for a comprehensive supervisory training
program is outlined in the Report to the National Council on Federal Labor-Management
Relations—Getting in G.E.A.R. for Employee Performance Management. Specific
recommendations for supervisory training include:

¢ Train individuals on creating performance expectations that are clear, accountable,
verifiable, and focused on the mission, the public, and results

e Provide managers and employees with training on how to provide, receive, request, and
use frequent feedback.

* Train both supervisors and employees on how to incorporate team feedback into
performance.

¢ ldentify and leverage current Government-owned supervisory and leadership training
and tools.

¢ Incorporate a blended learning approach, based on agency needs, that includes both
formal and informal training.

The effective utilization of training, in combination with a training needs assessment, supports a
culture of engagement and aligns individual performance management with organizational
performance management. This alignment of individual and agency goals and objectives also
fulfills the requirements outlined in the GPRA Modernization Act of 2010.

PMA supports legislation to ensure that supervisors receive first time and on-going training and
that OPM is given the authority to adequately oversee such training.
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Managers would also benefit from a resource that can guide them in situations where they
must deal with problem employees. Having a source similar to a labor relations office would
ensure that these issues are properly handled and improve management morale. It is not
uncommon to hear managers voice their concerns over disputes that involved a supervised
employee and the union.

Probationary Period
Currently, most new employees are subject to a one-year probationary period. During this time,

a manager is expected to train and review an employees’ performance and make any necessary
changes, including letting the employee go. Throughout the probationary period, employees
are in an “at-will” status, giving a manager time to assess the employee’s performance and
ability to do the job while also having the ability to terminate the employee without using
disciplinary channels.

However, many jobs require more than one year of training before an employee is fully
functional and managers are unable to adequately conduct a performance review until training
is complete. Many federal jobs are complex and require extended training or assessment
before an employee is fully able to perform. Employees often must wait several weeks after
receiving their position before they begin formal on-the-job training. Training for these jobs can
take several months, leaving managers with little opportunity to assess an employee’s on-the-
job capabilities.

Additionally, many of the jobs with lengthy training requirements are customer service-
oriented and require not only formal technical training, but also time to get used to interfacing
with the public. In some cases, even with on-the-job training and other supervision, an
employee is not fully proficient at his/her job for several years given the unigue nature of the
workload.

In some instances, managers and employees even serve on rotational shifts and a manager may
not work directly with the employee under the probationary period for more than a shift or two
at a time.

Once an employee has completed an extended training period, the manager often has little
time to assess the employee working at full capacity. if a manager feels that more training or
counseling is necessary, the few remaining months of the probationary period are not sufficient
for an employee to incorporate what he or she has learned and to show improvement, nor can
the manager adequately assess the employee’s performance and potential, and ultimately
make a decision before the probationary period has lapsed.

If managers miss the one-year window to dismiss a failing employee, the burden of proof to
justify removal becomes much greater if they decide to do so later. For that reason, managers
have an incentive to dismiss the employee prior to the expiration of the one-year window even
though the employee has not had sufficient time to show that they could master the job.
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The probationary period should not be seen as “one size fits all,” and PMA supports legislation
extending the probationary period to two years for certain positions.

Manager Fairness and Appeals Updates

Managers often do not receive adequate training on working with employees or dealing with
problem employees. The proliferation of EEQ, OSC, and other complaints and the complexity of
the rules surrounding these cases make managers reluctant to deal effectively and quickly with
poor performers and employee misconduct.

Increased emphasis on accountability through statutes such as the No FEAR Act makes
managers even more reluctant to act against poor performers out of fear of an EEO or IG
complaint, which can take up a substantial amount of their time and threatens to label them
unfairly. It is imperative that we support managers when they have a problem employee, and
when an employee misbehaves in a manner that is unacceptable for a federal worker, that
person must be dismissed and we must support managers in this area. A labor relations office
for managers dealing with these types of issues would be a step in the right direction.

While there are legitimate employee claims against their managers, some employees use the
complaint process in an attempt to paralyze their managers. These charges clog the system and
delay attention to justified complaints.

To combat this problem, the PMA, as part of the Government Managers Coalition (GMC),
support introduction of a Federal Managers Fairness Act that would allow managers to
participate during the EEO process, have the right to be consulted before a settlement, have
the right to know when a case is filed and when it is finished, and be considered for lost
benefits resulting from EEO complaints found to be without merit.

The Federal Managers Fairness Act would allow managers to be assured that they will receive

fair treatment during the complaint process. It will also provide managers with one more tool

to ensure that they effectively deal with employees and are not unfairly burdened by a system
they do not fully understand.

Additionally, PMA supports legisiation to consolidate various employee disciplinary
adjudicatory forums {MSPB, FLRA, EEOC) into a single Federal Employee Court of Appeals,
which routes into one consistent system a more efficient structure to handle employee
complaints and ensure that they are resolved in a timely manner.

Fixing the IRS Pay-For-Performance System

IRS managers are subject to an alternate pay system that is comprised of 3 broad pay bands
with compensation based on performance. PMA supports reforms that ensure that the pay and
performance management system is fair, equitable, and truly rewards performance.

The system should have transparent and well-communicated pay levels and avenues for
advancement. The agency should not impose arbitrary quotas to assign performance ratings or

7
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awards. Managers and non-bargaining unit employees should receive performance awards
regardless of impending retirement or transfer of assignment prior to payment of award.
Performance awards should not be denied to those managers and non-bargaining unit
employees who are at the pay cap. Pay compression should be addressed to ensure that top
level federal employees receive the full salary and locality payment they are entitled to.

Managers and non-bargaining unit employees routinely work long hours during the week and
come in on the weekend, with little availability to use accrued comp time. Employees should be
allowed to keep comp time for up to 26 pay periods.

Conclusion

Thank you for the opportunity to offer written testimony for this important hearing. PMA looks
forward to working with Members of the Subcommittee to improve the government and
ensure it is able to take on the challenges of the 21st century.

Sincerely,

s R ABeger

Thomas R. Burger
Executive Director
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Chairman Lankford and Ranking Member Heitkamp, thank you for the opportunity to share my
views with the Subcommittee. As National President of the National Treasury Employees
Union, I have the honor of representing over 150,000 federal employees at dozens of federal
agencies. While our members perform a wide variety of functions and hold diverse positions—
as bank examiners, scientists, attorneys, administrative personnel, and Customs and Border
Protection officers, all of these federal workers share the same goal—to support the federal
government in its delivery and implementation of services and programs for the American
public. However, inadequate funding and overall uncertainty with the funding process has
created an environment that is making it increasingly difficult for agencies and workers to
accomplish both their missions and day-to-day tasks.

SHUTDOWN

The sixteen day government shutdown that occurred in October 2013 greatly impacted
the federal workforce, and to this day continues to reverberate within agencies and amongst
employees. In the immediate run-up to the shutdown, agencies were required to draw up and
implement plans to furlough employees that also included reducing staffing for call centers and
other assistance centers that the public rely on heavily. So, rather than focus on the jobs they are
hired to perform, agency leaders and front-line employees spent countless hours preparing
internally for the shutdown, and closing down operations, knowing that once the shutdown was
over, employees would be faced with a mountain of work that built up during those weeks of
ceased operations. At the Internal Revenue Service (IRS), the shutdown forced a delay in the
start of the 2014 filing season by one to two weeks, affecting every taxpayer in the country.
And, during the 16-day shutdown, approximately 90 percent of the IRS workforce was
furloughed, including revenue agents, revenue officers and other employees involved in the
collection work that helps the IRS bring in approximately 93 percent of federal government
receipts.

The shutdown required agencies to make determinations and notifications of which
personnel would remain on the job, and which individuals would remain at home, creating a
challenging morale atmosphere in the workplace. While agencies are to rely on guidance based
on appropriations law that dictates whom to retain versus furlough, furloughed employees begin
to question their place and role in the office, and wonder whether the work they do matters. Not
surprisingly morale suffers. Added to this, is the fact that approximately two million federal
workers immediately suffered the consequences of not being paid—whether they are required to
still continue to report to work or stay at home, none are paid during a shutdown. However,
mortgage and credit card companies and rent still have to be paid on time, and federal
employees, like all workers, rely on their scheduled pay dates to satisfy their bills. Federal
workers do not know how long a shutdown may last when it starts, and once the first paycheck is
missed, fear and uncertainly spread.

While the 2013 government shutdown may be a distant memory for some, significant and
long-lasting damage occurred in the workplace through the exposure of such frailty within the
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system. Federal workers remain concerned and frustrated over whether they can count on their
next pay check, and the one after that, and the one after the upcoming fiscal year, and the one at
the end of the next calendar year, and after the next congressionally-imposed deadline. Coupled
with the constant lack of ability for agencies and offices to be able to plan, derived from
lurching from Continuing Resolution (CR) to CR with little to no funding levels assured, federal
employees are left in a unwelcome state of limbo, unable to execute key programs and decisions,
pervading the system with program inefficiencies, backlogs, and impossible timeframes.

SEQUESTRATION

As you know, sequestration, resulting from the Budget Control Act of 2011 and from
Congress’ inability to reach agreement on a long-term deficit reduction plan, is also greatly
impacting agencies and the federal workforce. At the time of its enactment, it was believed that
the sequester cuts would be so severe, it would force lawmakers to compromise, but as we know
it did not. As originally enacted, the sequester required $1.2 trillion in cuts to government
spending over the years 2013 to 2021. This translated into a requirement that OMB sequester
over $100 billion from projected spending each of these years. While the more recent Bipartisan
Budget Act of 2013 changed the amounts for 2014 and 2015, cuts are required again starting in
2016. Unless the sequester is ended, it will cripple the ability of the government to deliver
services to the American public.

As an example of the kind of impact sequestration is having on federal agencies, U.S.
Customs and Border Protection (CBP) at the Department of Homeland Security, began by
planning to furlough all of its employees for fourteen calendar days. While additional funding
included in the Fiscal Year 2013 CR and the authority to reprogram funds ultimately allowed
CBP to avoid furloughs, CBP remained particularly hard-hit by the sequester. CBP had to
continue a hiring freeze for non-frontline personnel, reduce funding for training and limit
overtime hours available for frontline personnel, even as it recognized the adverse impact these
actions would have on its vital missions of helping secure our nation’s borders and facilitating
vital trade. Sufficient CBP staffing is critical to ensure security at our nation’s ports of entry and
mitigate prolonged wait times at the air, sea and land ports of entry. There is perhaps no greater
roadblock to legitimate trade and travel efficiency than the lack of sufficient staff at the
ports. Understaffed ports leads to long delays in our commercial lanes as cargo waits to enter
U.S. commerce, negatively impacting the private sector. These delays result in real losses to the
U.S. economy. According to the Department of Commerce, border delays are estimated by
2017 to cost the U.S. more than 54,000 jobs and $12 billion in output, $3 billion in wages and
$1.2 billion in tax revenues annually. The cumulative loss in output due to border delays over the
next ten years is estimated to be $86 billion.

At the IRS, cuts mandated by sequestration forced the IRS to furlough all of its
employees for three days in Fiscal Year 2014. According to the IRS, the sequester cuts to
operating expenses and furloughs of employees resulted in the inability of millions of taxpayers
to get answers from IRS call centers and taxpayer assistance centers and significantly delayed
IRS responses to taxpayer letters.  Since Fiscal Year 2010, IRS funding has been cut by almost



133

$1.2 billion, or 17 percent after adjusting for inflation. The funding reductions from the
sequester and other cuts have forced the IRS to operate under an exception-only hiring freeze
since December 2010, and will have forced the Service to reduce the total number of full-time,
permanent employees by 17,000 by the end of Fiscal Year 2015. The lack of sufficient staffing
has strained IRS’ capacity to carry out its important taxpayer service and enforcement missions.
The U.S. Government Accountability Office’s (GAO) 2014 report on sequestration, “2013
Sequestration: Agencies Reduced Some Services and Investments, While Taking Certain Actions
to Mitigate Effects”, provides a detailed and devastating account of how just one year of
sequestration had already affected the federal government and its workforce. CBP had to cancel
training classes, including those related to detecting potential terrorists and high-risk cargo.
Greater backlogs and delays were experienced by citizens at the Social Security Administration
and the Office of Personnel Management. The Department of Justice filed 1,600 fewer criminal
and civil cases. Treasury indicated that reductions at the IRS would likely result in billions of
dollars in lost revenue. GAO noted that many officials, at agencies that furloughed employees
and at agencies that did not, expressed concerns about how sequestration affected the morale of
current employees, as well as affecting their ability to recruit personnel with appropriate skills.
GAOQ’s report also stated that agencies believed that sequestration negatively affects strategic
workforce planning, an issue that federal agencies already struggle with. It makes sense that it’s
difficult to align your workforce needs with your mission when the amount you have to spend
shrinks significantly, and particularly when agencies have to maintain arbitrary blanket hiring
freezes, like at the IRS, which bars them from bringing in needed skilled employees.
Sequestration was a bad idea from its very beginning. It is not possible to run an effective
government under its constraints. Sequestration must end and Congress must return to a more
reasonable budgeting policy.

PAY & BENEFITS

Federal employees have had their pay and benefits diminished by $159 billion in the
name of deficit reduction. They are the only group in the country to have been singled out for
such disproportionate cuts.

President Obama has recommended a 1.3% pay raise for calendar year 2016. As the
President noted in his Fiscal Year 2015 Budget Proposal’s chapter on Improving the Federal
Workforce, “Taking into account both the recent pay freezes and the changes in retirement
contributions, earnings for new Federal employees have fallen 10 percentage points relative to
the private sector between 2009 and 2014.” In the last five years, federal workers have endured
a three-year pay freeze, followed by two years of one percent across-the-board pay raises, and
no increase in locality pay. Notably, increases in federal wages lag private sector raises by 6.3%
over these last five years. Department of Labor September 2014 data reflects an annual 2.3%
growth in private sector workers’ wages and salaries--the highest since 2008—and is evidence of
the economic recovery and tightening labor markets.

Federal agencies need to be able to respond to this overall, healthier job market by being
in a position to provide sufficient pay raises—both for recruitment and retention purposes.
Agencies must ensure they can hire and maintain a professional workforce that is charged with
administering and implementing our nation’s law and programs. Federal IT workers in particular
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have fallen far behind their private sector counterparts. For 2015 alone, Robert Half
International, the world’s largest specialized staffing firm, reports that private sector [T
employees will see an average 5.7% salary increase in 2015. The proposed 1.3% percent pay
raise is insufficient. Federal employees need their salaries to keep up with inflation, as they, like
all Americans, face rising food, health, and other day-to-day living costs. We have
recommended that Congress pass a meaningful 3.8% pay raise for 2016, and are supporting the
FAIR Act legislation, S. 164 and F.R. 304, introduced by Senators Brian Schatz (D-HI) and Ben
Cardin (D-MD) and Congressman Gerry Connolly (D-VA).

At the same time federal employees have seen their pay fall further and further behind,
they have also seen their benefit programs diminished in the name of deficit reduction. In recent
vears, legislation has been introduced seeking significant increases in federal employee
contributions to the federal retirement program, ending the FERS supplement for those who
retire before age 62, changing the retirement formula from high three to high five, eliminating
the FERS defined benefit entirely, and reducing the COLA increase each year for annuities by
using the “chained” CPI as the benchmark. Discussions leading up to passage of the Bipartisan
Budget Act and the recent budget included similar proposals. This kind of assault contributes
significantly to the low morale in the federal workforce.

As a result of the Bipartisan Budget Act a new federal employee is regularly contributing
a minimum of 15.05% out of each paycheck, including for the Thrift Savings Plan. 4.4% of that
amount is a contribution to the FERS retirement system. The FERS system was a result of two
years of work by Congress in the late 1980s. The original FERS contribution of 0.8% was
determined to be a reasonable employee contribution amount for the modest defined pension
offered through FERS, which is a fully funded pension system. Purely because Congress needed
to find revenue, federal employees are paying an unreasonable amount into FERS. Congress
must scale back FERS employee contributions to its original formula of 0.8% as called for under
Congresswoman Donna Edwards’s (D-MD) legislation, H.R. 785. Still, the 2015 budget passed
just a few weeks ago by Congress calls for another $193 billion in cuts for federal employees. It
is simply not possible to maintain morale in the federal workforce when that workforce endures
years of stagnant wages and lives under constant attack and targeting of their employee benefit
programs. It also leads to increased stress on workers, particularly those nearing retirement, who
become concerned that years of planning for their income security in retirement may now be in
jeopardy at the end of their careers. NTEU cannot state strongly enough that defined benefit
pensions are what created a middle class in this country. The only way we can begin to
strengthen the middle class again is to provide decent wages and decent, guaranteed pension
benefits. We need more Americans making livable wages with a modest guaranteed pension.
The current notion, popular in some circles, that such benefits should be removed from the two
million workers in the civil service simply makes no sense.

TRAINING, CAREER ADVANCEMENT & PAID PARENTAL LEAVE

For several years, the Partnership for Public Service has taken data from OPM’s Federal
Employee Viewpoint Survey (FEVS) and issued a report called “Best Places to Work in the
Federal Government”. Although the majority of respondents continue to indicate that they like
the work they do, it is clear from the survey that federal employee morale is at an all-time fow.
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Not surprisingly, satisfaction with pay has declined significantly, and other big drops can be seen
in training and development opportunities, rewards and advancements. Employees have seen
training opportunities disappear, at times replaced with an emailed Power Point presentation,
making it difficult for these individuals to gain new skill sets, and to keep up with advancements
in IT and other specialized industries such as medicine and science, including at the U.S. Food
and Drug Administration and the Department of Agriculture.

Another area of significant concern is lack of mobility as a result of lower agency
funding. As employees depart, positions are simply eliminated, meaning that lower-level
employees who may have long been preparing and waiting for an opportunity to apply for a more
senior positon as a way to advance their careers, now find that there is no way to move ahead.
To face a future at an agency after being told that there is simply no chance of advancement,
despite performance or skill-set, is daunting and unsurprisingly deals a devastating blow to
morale. The agency may be unable to retain such an employee, losing this employee to another
agency, ot to the private-sector, leading to higher turn-over costs. Younger employees can be
particularly impacted by a lack of potential career advancement, at a time when the average age
at agencies stands at 47, compared to 42 in the private sector, according to the Department of
Labor.

Access to paid parental leave is another benefit that is particularly of interest to younger
workers who are interested in raising a family while working full-time. In order to compete with
companies for workers that are offering paid parental leave and other flexible benefits in this
area, Congress needs to advance Representative Carolyn Maloney’s (D-NY) legislation, A R
532, which would provide federal employees with six weeks of paid parental leave.
Additionally, to ensure agencies can recruit and retain the skilled workers they need for ever
more complex programs, NTEU urges continued support for the Public Sector Loan Forgiveness
Program. This program requires graduates from professional programs such as law or medicine to
work for ten years in the public sector, including the federal government, to make payments on
their student loans without missing a payment, and at the end of ten years, their student loans are
forgiven. The first loans forgiven by this program will start in 2017. NTEU members report to
us that they could not afford to work for the federal government without this vital program.

CONCLUSION

Lack of adequate and predictable funding, including the sixteen-day shutdown and sequestration
have made it more challenging for the federal workforce to do its job. If you want a well-
functioning government, the people who staff that government must be skilled, compensated
fairly, and provided with sufficient resources to operate and administer programs, NTEU
members—Iike all federal workers—continue to demonstrate their resilience and commitment to
their agencies. However, as captured in the annual FEVS surveys, major indices continue to fall
—including job satisfaction, organization satisfaction, work experience, and whether an individual
would recommend federal employment. The key items needed to turn things around are proper
funding and respect for the workforce-~-all items | would note that occurred for the most part
during the 20 Century, in response to this hearing’s title. The first years of this new century
have not been kind to the civil service, and our nation’s leaders should take heed that in the 21%
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Century——as in the last Century--the American people continue to want a responsive government
that has the capacity to deliver. However, it will fail to do so if left by Congress without the
people to ensure that it succeeds.



Jon Dowie
Natiomaf Seeratonyd Treasurer

Richard G. Thissen
National Presefent

May 20, 2015

U.S. Senate Committee on Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs
Subcommittee on Regulatory Affairs and Federal Management (RAFM)
601 Hart Senate Office Building

Washington, D.C. 20510

Dear Chairman Lankford and Ranking Member Heitkamp,

As the Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs Subcommittee on Regulatory Affairs and
Federal Management debates modernizing the federal civil service system, the National Active
and Retired Federal Employees Association (NARFE) wishes to share its views and concerns
with you. Thank you for providing us an opportunity to do so, and for holding this important
hearing.

Those entering the civil service today in most occupations enter the same pay and classification
system as the generation before us, despite the fact that the federal civil service looks vastly
different today. In the 1950s, 70 percent of federal employees performed clerical or low-level
administrative work.' Today, nearly two-thirds of federal employees work in professional and
administrative positions, often in highly technical and specialized fields. There hasn’t been a
major overhaul of the General Schedule since it was created in 1949. It is past time to bring the
federal service pay system up to speed with its modern workforce.

The need for modernization manifests itself in one key statistic — less than 7 percent of today’s
professional federal workforce is under age 30. Federal service is unattractive to many younger
workers for a variety of reasons, which are examined below. However, for those who do find
public service appealing, the lengthy and complicated hiring process, which is focused on key
words instead of human qualities, often discourages, and sometimes prevents, them from joining
the federal workforce.

There is another element to this, and that is the treatment federal employees receive from their
“Board of Directors” — Congress. The Federal Employee Viewpoint Survey has revealed a drop
in employee morale over the past several years. As you know, federal employees had their pay
frozen for three years and have received very small pay raises (1 percent) the past two years.
Given this reality, the morale decline is not surprising. But the pay issue doesn’t tell the full
story. Federal employees are unjustifiably treated as Congress’ punching bag and piggy bank.
For the past four years, federal employees have faced unprecedented threats to their pay and
benefits, resulting in a loss of $120 billion as they paid for deficit reduction, sequestration and

* Building the Enterprise: A4 New Civil Service Framework, Partnership for Public Service, available at:
http://ourpublicservice.ore/publications/viewcontentdetails.php?id=18.
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other congressional priorities. Most recently, the House fiscal year 2016 budget resolution
included $318 billion in cuts to the pay and benefits of the federal community. If you were a job
seeker fresh out of college, would you enter the civil service, knowing how little regard Congress
has for its workforce?

The time for change is now, but it will not be easy. Varying viewpoints in Congress about the
role of government in our country, as well as the perpetual debate over federal compensation,
could easily derail meaningful reform. But you are in a unique position to help shape the

discussion and keep Congress on track. Thank you for taking on this enormous responsibility.

For your consideration, NARFE offers the following principles that the Association considers
important to move the federal civil service into the 21* Century:

Occupation-specific and market-sensitive pay system for professional and
administrative jobs. The adequacy of federal employee compensation has been the
subject of several studies and lengthy debate. While we could continue that debate here,
we do not believe this is the place, as it would blur a key element of reform: determining
federal pay based on market pay for specific occupations rather than generalized and
inaccurate averages for an occupationally diverse workforce. Doctors, lawyers, engineers
and other highly specialized employees within the federal government are compensated
at a rate far lower than their private-sector counterparts. Their desire to serve their
country should not be a trade-off with their paychecks.

Performance-based pay adjustments. Compensation must match job performance.
Where is the incentive to go above and beyond when pay raises are tied to the will of
Congress? Pay-for-performance has been attempted before and failed, for a variety of
reasons. However, managers and supervisors should be held accountable for drawing
meaningful distinctions in performance among employees and be given the authority to
reward them accordingly.

Mandatory and properly funded managerial training. Regardless of the federal civil
service system that is in place, employees need to operate and work within its structure.
Managerial training would improve the operation of any personnel system, including the
current one. First, without training, managers may not be familiar with the rules and
procedures they should follow to perform their jobs effectively. Second, personnel
management requires skills and tasks unfamiliar to non-managers promoted to
supervisory roles. Proper training should improve their ability to become proficient in
their new roles. Effective managers create a harmonious environment, and happy
employees typically are more productive. NARFE echoes the call for legislation that
requires agencies to invest in meaningful managerial training.

Greater opportunities for promotion and advancement without attaching
managerial responsibilities. As noted above, personnel management requires its own
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skill set. Yet the current system often promotes individuals into supervisory roles based
on superior technical abilities. For example, some highly skilled doctors, lawyers or
engineers may not be the best suited for managerial responsibilities; but their only path
to promotion and higher pay is by taking on those responsibilities. There should be room
for promotion and pay raises based on superior technical and subject-matter expertise,
regardless of level of managerial responsibility. NARFE supports the Partnership for
Public Service’s proposal to allow experts in their field to advance without taking on
supervisory skills for which they are not capable or in which they are not interested.

A simplified and streamlined hiring process that expands the role of federal
managers. The complexity and length of the federal hiring process are impediments to
recruiting the best and brightest applicants. Qualified prospects may not even bother
applying, or often are hired elsewhere before the federal application process runs its
course. Furthermore, while preserving merit-based hiring is crucial to maintaining a
merit-based system, federal managers ought to have a greater role in choosing the right
person to fit the job and should be held accountable for their hiring decisions. The
current system relies too often on imprecise key words and rating systems that may
provide a better indication of a candidate’s knowledge of the federal hiring process than
their qualifications for the job.

Limiting the number of political appointees, and preserving the merit-based civil
service. Political appointees are hired, at least in part, based on political considerations,
rather than entirely on their ability to perform the job proficiently. Recent attempts to
limit merit-system due process protections, or remove them entirely, seem to ignore this
country’s troubled history of corruption and political favoritism that resulted from
nonexistent or inadequate procedural protections. Merit-based hiring and firing, and the
due process that accompanies these actions, exist primarily to preserve the integrity of a
merit-based civil service, even as they protect individual employees as well. We need
fewer political appointees, not more. Similarly, at-will employment for federal
employees would simply mean a more politicized civil service, with all the predictable
and unsavory consequences that would result.

Adequate succession planning across government. For too long, federal agencies have
remained unprepared for the retirement wave that is taking shape. More than 50 percent
of senior leaders and lower-level managers are eligible, or soon will be eligible, to retire
at several federal agencies. Hiring freezes, or near-hiring freezes, will make replacing
these individuals much more difficult, from the standpoint of both the internal and
external pools from which to choose. NARFE is concerned that agencies are unprepared
for the mass exodus that eventually will take place within every agency in the federal
government. We encourage Congress to hold agencies more accountable for succession
planning to ensure continuity of operations and reduce costs, whether it be through
proper onboarding procedures or ensuring contractors are not hired simply to fill gaps.
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Finally, the country needs a fundamental change in the way Congress treats federal budgets.
Across-the-board cuts only serve to require employees to have to do more with less. Workloads
remain the same. You cannot have an effective civil service without first asking one essential
question: What do we want from our federal government? Without examining this, even the best
designed civil service will fail, particularly in this era of arbitrary budget cuts.

Thank you for your consideration of our views. Should you have any questions or would like to
discuss this further, please contact NARFE’s Legislative Director Jessica Klement at

iklement@narfe.org or 703-838-7760.
Sincerely,
N

Richard G. Thissen
National President

CC: Members of the Subcommittee on Regulatory Affairs and Federal Management (RAFM)
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Post-Hearing Questions for the Record
Submitted to Ms. Yvonne Jones
From Chairman James Lankford

"21st Century Ideas for the 20th Century Federal Civil Service”
Wednesday, May 20, 2015
United States Senate, Subcommittee on Regulatory Affairs and Federal Management
Committee on Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs

1. At the hearing, we discussed a metric called the Employee Engagement
Index (EE!), used to estimate productivity and mission accomplishment of
the federal workforce. To illustrate EEl levels, GAO provided a helpful chart
(Figure 3) on page 23 of the report, “Update on Strategic Management
Challenges for the 21st Century.” According to Figure 3, 13 agencies
exhibited decreased EEl scores from the previous year, while 31 agencies
exhibited flat EEl scores, and three agencies exhibited increased EEIl
scores. We discussed the three agencies with decreased EEIl scores that
brought down the government-wide average, including the Departments of
Defense, Homeland Security, and Veterans Affairs. Please list the other
agencies with decreased EEIl scores, as well as which agencies had the flat
and increased scores.

Based on the resuits of our work, the agencies with statistically significant
increases from 2013 to 2014 were

1. Department of Labor,
2. Office of Management and Budget,
3. Securities and Exchange Commission

The agencies with statistically significant decreases from 2013 to 2014 were

U.S. Agency for International Development
Broadcasting Board of Governors
Commodity Futures Trading Commission
Consumer Product Safety Commission
Department of Defense

Department of Energy

Federal Communications Commission
General Services Administration

9. Department of Homeland Security
10.Merit Systems Protection Board
11.Small Business Administration

NS BN -
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12.Department of the Treasury
13.Department of Veterans Affairs

The agencies where there was not a statistically significant change from 2013 to
2014 were

Department of Agriculture

Department of Commerce

Corporation for National and Community Service
Court Services and Offender Supervision Agency
Department of Education

Environmental Protection Agency

Equal Employment Opportunity Commission
Export import Bank of the United States

9. Federal Election Commission

10.Federal Energy Regulatory Commission
11.Federal Mediation and Conciliation Service
12.Federal Trade Commission

13.Department of Health and Human Services
14.Department of Housing and Urban Development
15. Department of the Interior

16.US International Trade Commission
17.Depariment of Justice

18. National Aeronautics and Space Administration
19.National Archives and Records Administration
20.National Credit Union Administration
21.National Gallery of Art

22.National Labor Relations Board

23.National Science Foundation

24.National Transportation Safety Board
25.Nuclear Regulatory Commission

26. Office of Personnel Management

27.Pension Benefit Guaranty Corporation
28.Railroad Retirement Board

29, 8ocial Security Administration

30. Department of State

31.Department of Transportation

O ND W

. Please provide any additional insight as to why EEl scores at the
Departments of Defense, Homeland Security, and Veterans Affairs
declined.
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A number of factors may have contributed to these agencies declines in
Employee Engagement Index (EEI) scores from 2013 to 2014; however,
identifying the specific causes for the decline in EEI scores was out of the scope
of our work. To identify specific reasons, agencies can look to both the (1) EEI
component scores— leadership, supervisors, and their intrinsic work
experience—and (2) EEI scores in various subsets of their workforce. As we
testified in April 2015, employees’ perceptions of leaders consistently received
the lowest score, and at times was about 20 percentage points lower than other
components (GAO-15-529T). The questions comprising the EEI leadership
component focus on integrity of leadership and on leadership behaviors such as
communication and workforce motivation.

Additionally, assessing EEI| scores in subsets of the workforce, such as by
component or demographic group can also help identify reasons for a decline. As
we stated in our April 2015 testimony, the demographic groups with the widest
gap between most engaged and least engaged were pay category and
supervisory status (GAO-15-529T). For example, respondents in progressively
lower General Schedule (GS) pay categories had progressively lower levels of
engagement government-wide. In contrast, employees in the SES pay category
reported consistently higher engagement levels—at least 10 percent more than
any lower pay category. In summary, by analyzing both the EE! component
scores and EE! scores by subsets of the workforce, agencies can better
understand reasons for decline and where more work is needed.

Finally, in 2012, we reported on the Department of Homeland Security's efforts to
improve employee morale. The report contains detailed information on
engagement levels throughout DHS. We recommended that DHS examine its
root cause analysis efforts and, where absent, add the following: comparisons of
demographic groups, benchmarking, and linkage of root cause findings to action
plans; and establish clear and measurable metrics of action plan success. DHS
concurred with our recommendations and is taking actions to address them.
(GAQ-12-8940).

. What metrics are used in the Federal Employee Viewpoint Survey that
contribute to the EEI? That is, what is the EEl “engagement level” metric
actually measuring?

According to OPM, the EEI does not directly measure employee engagement,
but it does cover most of the conditions likely to lead to employee engagement.
Employee engagement is the employees’ sense of purpose that is evident in their
display of dedication, persistence and effort in their work or overall attachment to
their organization and its mission. The FEVS Employee Engagement Index is a

3
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measure of the engagement potential of an agency’s work environment — the
conditions that lead to engagement. This index includes three subfactors:

(1) Leaders Lead — reflects the employees’ perceptions of the integrity of
leadership, as well as leadership behaviors such as communication and
workforce motivation.

(2) Supervisors — reflects the interpersonal relationship between worker and
supervisor, including trust, respect, and support.

(3) Intrinsic Work Experience — reflects the employees’ feelings of motivation and
competency relating to their role in the workplace.

OPM calculates the EE| by averaging the EEl component scores for a given
group, subgroup or agency, which are an average of the percent positive
responses to each of the questions in the respective subfactors.

. In responding to questions on job descriptions and classifications, Ms.
Jones stated that “OPM and a number of the agencies are working together
to try to figure out not only how to define position descriptions, but also to
write the competencies that underlie those descriptions, and they are
trying to figure out how to do it more quickly.” Please expand on these
efforts and OPM'’s progress to date.

OPM has begun to develop a process for identifying mission-critical
competencies by training agency workforce planners and other human capital
professionals to identify mission-critical competencies within their individual
agencies. To be completed over a 4-year cycle, OPM officials have stated that in
the first year agency workforce planners will collect and assess workforce data
from a variety of sources and receive input from subject matter experts on the
skills gaps of particular occupations. In subsequent years, agency officials expect
to develop performance measures and targets measuring progress in closing
gaps within particular occupations and competencies identified as mission-
critical. We will continue to monitor OPM'’s efforts on this initiative.

. OPM has the authority to approve a number of hiring authorities for
agencies to fill critical positions. Do you think agencies appropriately
leverage these available authorities? If not, what factors contribute to the
underuse of these authorities?

We have ongoing work examining the use of hiring authorities government-wide
and the effectiveness of those authorities in meeting agency and applicant
needs. Our previous work has found that the insufficient and ineffective use of
existing flexibilities can significantly hinder the ability of federal agencies to

4
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recruit, hire, retain, and manage their human capital. The appropriate use of
human capital flexibilities is crucial to making further improvements in agencies’
efforts to recruit, hire, and manage their workforces. Agencies need to reexamine
the flexibilities provided to them under current authorities and identify those that
could be used more extensively or more effectively to meet their workforce needs
(GAO-08-762T).

To ensure more effective use of human capital flexibilities, it is important that
agencies (1) plan strategically and make targeted investments, (2) ensure
stakeholder input in developing policies and procedures, (3) educate managers
and employees on the availability and use of flexibilities, (4) streamline and
improve administrative processes, (5) build accountability into their systems, and
(6) change their organizational cultures. By more effectively using flexibilities,
agencies would be in a better position to manage their workforces, assure
accountability, and transform their cultures to address current and emerging
demands (GAO-03-428).
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Post-Hearing Questions for the Record
Submitted to Ms. Yvonne Jones
From Senator Heidi Heitkamp

“21% Century Ideas for the 20" Century Federal Civil Service”

May 20, 2015

1. According to GAO, research has identified several recruitment challenges
facing the federal workforce, such as passive recruitment strategies that can
result in missed opportunities to identify qualified applicants and unclear
vacancy announcements that can delay hiring. GAO has asserted that these
challenges “put the federal government at a serious competitive
disadvantage in acquiring talent.” Other research has also highlighted the
importance of retaining high-performing federal employees and determining
factors that contribute to employee turnover.

a.

b.
c.

What are the primary barriers to attracting and retaining qualified
individuals to the federal workforce?

What legislative reforms could assist in addressing these barriers?
USAJobs.gov does not have the best reputation, and the online
application process can be daunting and confusing. What role does
USAJobs play in this challenge? How does it impact the speed of the
hiring process?

Employee retention is a problem, especially when looking at
millennial employment. To what extent have agencies identified
organizational factors contributing to turnover of new employees?

. We have previously reported that problems and challenges with

recruitment and hiring in the federal government include passive
recruitment strategies, unclear job vacancy announcements, and manual
processes that are time consuming and paperwork intensive. For years it
has been widely recognized that the federal hiring process alt too often
does not meet the needs of (1) agencies in achieving their missions; (2)
managers in filling positions with the right talent; and (3) applicants for a
timely, efficient, transparent, and merit-based process. in short, the federal
hiring process is often an impediment to the very customers it is designed
to serve in that it makes it difficult for agencies and managers to obtain the
right people with the right skills and applicants can be dissuaded from
public service because of the complex and lengthy procedures (GAQO-08-
762T).

. We have not conducted the work necessary to answer this question.

We have not conducted the work necessary to answer this question.
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d. Although we have not looked specifically at organizational factors related
to employee turnover, the results from OPM’s 2014 FEVS indicate that
overall, millennials like their jobs. The survey found that nearly two-
thirds—61 percent—are satisfied with their jobs and 62 percent would
recommend their organization as a good place to work.

2. According to the Partnership for Public Service analysis of the 2014 OPM
Federal Employee Viewpoint Survey, fewer than half of all employees are
satisfied with the training they receive or feel that their training needs are
assessed by their agency. However, training is critically important in
ensuring employees are well prepared to do their jobs.

a. What should agencies be doing to meet the training needs of their
employees, particularly in a fiscally-constrained environment?

The federal government’s efforts to build and retain a workforce of skilled and
efficient employees are essential to addressing skills gaps in critical fields and
effectively and efficiently delivering services to the public. Training and
development programs play a vital role in fulfilling these goals. However, agency
leaders need to be as strategic about how they invest resources in this area as
they are in other key areas of agency operations. Training investment decisions
should be based on an assessment of the appropriate level of training and the
prioritization of those investments, as well as an evaluation of the most cost-
effective delivery mechanisms, and the known costs and benefits of their training
investments (GAO-12-878).

3. Arecurring theme of this hearing was the lack of quality management - that
we are not doing enough to ensure agency supervisors have the tools and
skills needed to effectively guide their teams and create the effective,
efficient federal workforce our nation needs.

a. What are some basic steps agencies can take to improve the quality
of management?

b. What can be done to ensure that managers and leaders are held
accountable for developing employees, rewarding high performers
and addressing poor performance?

c. What steps can OPM take?

d. What steps can Congress take?

a. On a broad basis, steps agencies could take include developing strategies
toward implementing leading management practices developed in our
prior work and outlined on GAO's public website. GAO has identified
leading practices in five key areas of human capital management: (1)
strategic workforce planning, (2) workforce training, (3) performance
management, (4) recruitment and hiring, and (5) diversity.
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By taking steps to address the challenges presented in each of these
areas, federal agencies will be better prepared to face a range of ongoing
and newly emerging human capital management issues driven by fiscal
constraints, changing demographics, and the evolving role of the public
sector (GAO-04-39, GAO-04-546G, GAO-05-90, GAO-08-762T).

. Effective performance management systems ensure that managers and
leaders are held accountable for rewarding high performers and
addressing poor performers. In our recent report on Senior Executive
Service (SES) ratings and awards, we noted that OPM needs to do more
to ensure meaningful distinctions are made in SES ratings and awards
(GAO-15-189). If agencies are not consistently applying performance
definitions for senior leaders it may be difficult to link individual
performance with broader organizational goals.

We have reported that agencies have three means to address poor
performance: (1) day-to-day performance management activities (which
should be provided to all employees regardless of their performance), (2)
dismissal during probationary periods, and (3) use of formal procedures
for dismissal (GAO-15-191). We recommended that OPM, in conjunction
with the Chief Human Capital Officers Council and other stakeholders
determine whether promising practices at some agencies could be used
government-wide. Such practices include (1) extending the supervisory
probationary period beyond one-year to include at least one full employee
appraisal cycle, (2) providing detail opportunities or rotational assignments
to supervisory candidates, and (3) use a dual career ladder as a way to
advance employees with technical skills who may not be interested or
inclined to pursue management positions. OPM partially agreed with this
recommendation, but said agencies already have the authority to take
these actions. We acknowledged their point, but said OPM could take a
leadership role in encouraging agencies to take these steps.

. In addition to the steps outlined above, we have recommended that OPM,
in conjunction with the CHCO Council and other key stakeholders, as
appropriate:

» Assess the adequacy of leadership training provided to supervisors.
OPM agreed;

» Educate agencies on the benefit of using automated notifications
supervisors that an individual's probationary period is ending and that
the supervisor needs to make an affirmative decision or otherwise take
action. OPM said this is an agency responsibility and we agreed:;

» Use Strategic Human Capital Management Survey results (once
available), Federal Employee Viewpoint Survey resuits, Performance
Appraisal Assessment Tool responses, and other existing information,
as relevant, to inform decisions the content and distribution methods of

3
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the tools and guidance for dealing with poor performers. OPM partially
agreed noting that not all information from these systems will be
relevant, which we acknowiedged; and

+ Eliminate the guideline that allows agencies to provide a justification
for the modal SES rating to be “outstanding” or make those
justifications more transparent. OPM partially agreed. OPM says it will
not eliminate the guideline but has worked with a cross-agency
workgroup to make agency justifications when the modal SES rating is
“outstanding” more transparent.

d. We have not identified additional steps for Congress to take in the area of
federal performance management. However, to address poor performers
we have recommended that OPM, in conjunction with the CHCO Council
and other key stakeholders, determine whether there are occupations in
which—because of the nature of work and complexity—the probationary
period should extend beyond 1-year to provide supervisors with sufficient
time to assess an individual's performance. If determined to be warranted,
initiate the regulatory process to extend existing probationary periods and,
where necessary, develop a legislative proposal for congressional action
to ensure that formal procedures for taking action against an employee for
poor performance (and a right to appeal such an action) are not afforded
until after the completion of any extended probationary period. As stated in
our report, extending the probationary period and concurrently limiting
appeal rights during that time would require legislative action under cerfain
circumstances.

In addition, Congress can play a strong oversight role in holding OPM
accountable for ensuring agencies implement leading management
practices and the actions outlined in questions (b) and (c), above.

4. What have you heard from your members regarding the reasons younger
employees are leaving federal work in favor of the private sector?

Our work has shown that sequestration, the federal shutdown, furloughs, and pay
freezes in recent years have eroded the attraction of working for the federal
government. OPM’s 2014 survey results indicate that millennials want to work for
organizations that support creativity and innovation. Only 1 in 3 federal
millennials said that creativity and innovation are rewarded in their organizations;
and only 34 percent were satisfied with the opportunities they have for career
advancement,

§. Your written testimony discusses the looming retirement wave of federal
workers. This is a common theme when discussing the future of the federal
workforce. When you couple that retirement wave with the data that
suggests a lack of interest or unwillingness of millennials to work for the
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federal government long-term, that challenging situation becomes even
more challenging.
a. In your opinion, what steps do federal agencies and Congress need
to take now to best manage this retirement wave?

Faced with a workforce that is becoming more retirement eligible and the need
for a different mix of knowledge, skills, and competencies, it is important that
agencies strengthen their efforts and use of available flexibilities from Congress
and OPM to acquire, develop, motivate, and retain talent. Further, agencies have
a variety of options to tap older, experienced workers to fill workforce needs,
including retaining workers past initial retirement eligibility, hiring new older
workers, and bringing back retired federal annuitants. Importantly, federal
employment offers rewards, such as interesting work and opportunities to make a
difference in the lives of others, as well as a variety of tangible work-life
flexibilities that make an organization an employer of choice. Agencies should
focus on those work-life programs, including alternative work schedules, child
care assistance, telework opportunities, and transit subsidies, that could be used
more extensively or more effectively to meet their workforce needs. In using
telework and other fiexibilities, it is important for agencies to have clear goals so
that they can assess their programs and develop and implement changes
necessary to improve their success (GAO-09-632T).

At the same time, retirement-eligible employees present an opportunity for
agencies to align their workforces with current and future mission needs. indeed,
as the federal government faces an array of current and future challenges,
agencies will be confronted with going beyond simply replacing retiring
individuals by engaging in broad, integrated planning and management efforts
that will bolster their ability to meet both current and evolving mission
requirements. Combined, these challenges underscore the importance of
strategic workforce planning and early preparation to help ensure agencies
maintain their capacity to carry out their vital functions. Thus, as we have
reported in our prior work, agencies should (1) take such key steps as
determining the critical skills and competencies that will be needed to achieve
current and future programmatic results; (2) develop appropriate talent
management strategies to address any gaps in the number, deployment, and
alignment of skills; and (3) monitor and evaluate their progress toward their
human capital goals. In short, understanding the dynamics of the federal
workforce will help guide decision-making on workforce composition and
budgeting (GAO-14-215).

. Strategic Human Capital Management has been on the GAO’s High-Risk
List since 2001. This is true despite a variety of agency and OPM efforts to
improve this overall process. One of my overarching concerns from
serving on this committee is making sure agencies have the tools and
focus they need to get off the High-Risk List.
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What is getting in the way of getting the federal workforce off the
High-Risk List?

What steps do you recommend that Congress take? What do we
need to do?

. Mission-critical skills gaps in such occupations as cybersecurity and

acquisition pose a high-risk to the nation: whether within specific federal
agencies or across the federal workforce, they impede federal agencies
from cost-effectively serving the public and achieving results. OPM and
agencies have partially met four of the five high-risk criteria by
demonstrating a leadership commitment to address the issue, developing
capacity and action plans outlining appropriate strategies, as well as
taking the initial steps to monitor their progress. However, OPM, the
CHCO Council, and agencies will need to implement specific strategies
and evaluate their results to demonstrate progress on addressing skills

gaps.

Strategic Human
Capital Management

Our work has made several recommendations that cut across the five
criteria for removal from the High Risk fist. Most recently, in January 2015,
we reported that OPM and the CHCO Council should incorporate lessons
learned from their initial efforts to close skills gaps to strengthen future
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approaches (GAO-15-223). We recommended that OPM, among other
actions, take the following steps:

» Develop goals for closing skills gaps with targets that are both clear
and measurable.

» Design outcome-oriented performance metrics that align with overall
targets for closing skills gaps.

» Follow key practices for project planning when developing action plans
designed to close skills gaps.

+ Identify a core set of metrics that all agencies should use as part of
their HRstat data-driven reviews.

OPM generally concurred with these recommendations, and we will
monitor OPM’s progress in implementing them going forward.
Furthermore, individual agencies must take the lead in addressing their
own mission critical skills gaps.

. Congress has provided agencies—individually and across the federal
government—with various authorities and flexibilities to manage the
federal workforce and make the federal government a more attractive
employer. Hearings held by the House and Senate that have focused on
federal human capital management challenges have been important for
ensuring that OPM and agencies continue to make progress in acquiring,
developing, and retaining employees with the skills needed to carry out
the government'’s vital work. Continued congressional attention to
improving the government’s human capital policies and procedures will be
essential going forward (GAO-15-290).
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Post-Hearing Questions for the Record
Submitted to Ms. Patricia Nichaus
From Chairman James Lankford

“21st Century Ideas for the 20th Century Federal Civil Service”
Wednesday, May 20, 2015
United States Senate, Subcommittee on Regulatory Affairs and Federal Management
Committee on Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs

In our discussion, you mentioned the need for dual career paths, in which federal workers can be
promoted into senior technical, non-managerial roles. How would these initiatives fit into larger General
Schedule reforms? Could this initiative be implemented within the current General Schedule system?

In the blue-collar Federal Wage System, also known as the Prevailing Rate System, there is a grade
system between the worker (Wage Grade or WG) level and the supervisor {Wage Supervisor or WS)
known as the Wage Leader {WL). Each has a separate pay schedule {see below). To optimize white-
collar leaders as a career path for those who do not want to be supervisors or who do not have the
temperament or peopile skills for supervision, a similar three-part pay system would be ideal,

This concept could be translated into the GS system; however, a separate pay schedule based on type of
employment (employee, leader, supervisor) would be most effective. For example, if a journeyman-
level specialist was graded as a GS-11, the Lead Specialist could be graded as a GS-12 and the supervisor
a (GS-13. The lead’s responsibilities in addition to journeyman-level and advanced-level technical work
would be training and mentoring the journeyman-level specialists and trainees. Assigning the advanced-
level work to the leader would free the supervisor from technical duties and allow more time for
managing employees while still allowing for advancement of non-supervisory technical employees.

AF Schedule Area 018R San Francisco, California (SF) Effective: 16 November 2014

AC-0018R Defense Civilian Perscnnel Advisory Service
Alexandria, Virginia 50-1100 Issue Date: 30 Decenber 20314

SUBJECT: Federal Wage S
for the San Fr

en Regt 3
isco, Caiiforni

Special Production Facilltating Wage Rate Schedules
a (SF) Wage Area

TO: Cormnanding Officers of Military Depsrtments and Dol Component Installation the Area
The schedules shown below have been established under authoxity of DoD Instruction 5120.39,
dated Sep ber 10, 2008, subject to the limitat i in CPM 2014-19, dated 19
December 2014. Rates are e i ired by {dj, if applicable, are to

be applied in accordance w the provisiens of 5 CFR Part & to all employees whose official
duty station is located within the geographic boundary of the wage area definition shown on
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Post-Hearing Questions for the Record
Submitted to Ms. Patricia Niehaus
From Senator Heidi Heitkamp

“21% Century Ideas for the 20" Century Federal Civil Service”
May 20, 2015

According to GAO, research has identified several recruitment challenges facing the
federal workforce, such as passive recruitment strategies that can result in missed
opportunities to identify qualified applicants and unclear vacancy announcements that
can delay hiring. GAO has asserted that these challenges “put the federal government at a
serious competitive disadvantage in acquiring talent.” Other research has also highlighted
the importance of retaining high-performing federal employees and determining factors
that contribute to employee turnover.

a. What are the primary barriers to attracting and retaining qualified individuals to

the federal workforce?

| believe the most significant barrier to attracting and retaining gualified individuals to the
federal workforce is the General Schedule classification and pay system. This antiguated,
rigid system does not address the needs of the agencies filling positions and it makes those
positions less attractive to applicants. As Senator Heitkamp noted during the hearing, there
are significant gaps in the classification system with one of the most important career
fields—Project Management—being completely ignored or forced into the mold of another
career field. This system was created for a 1940s workforce that consisted of primarily
clerical employees. In many agencies, clerical positions are rapidly becoming a thing of the
past as we develop more and more technologically. A large number of white-collar
occupational standards have not been updated since the 1990s; and some have survived
unchanged since the 1970s. There is some flexibility in starting pay for new employees,
such as using the Superior Qualifications authorization {5 CFR 531.212) which aliows an
employee to start at a step higher than step 1 of the GS grade of the position and
Recruitment Bonuses for hard-to-fill positions; however, once in the position, the employee
is still trapped in the General Schedule step system and usually has to wait at least a year to
be promoted, even if he or she is fully qualified for the next higher grade. In the private
sector, employees are rewarded with pay increases that recognize individual performance
not longevity.

Private industry manages their hiring and salary administration based on their budgets and
market pricing not arbitrary rules about how much a particular position is worth based on
an antiquated standard. Our members report to us that it takes months to get a position
classification reviewed and, even when it is looked at, there is little room for deviation
because the General Schedule does not have flexibility as one of its qualities. Air Force uses
a system of “Standard Core Personnel Documents” which are pre-written position
descriptions. This does save some time on the part of the position classifiers but doesn’t
allow for the type of flexibility management needs to be able to compete with the private
sector for the best and the brightest.
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b. What legislative reforms could assist in addressing these barriers?

DoD has a long history of successful Demonstration Projects. China Lake is a 30+ year
example of a successful program. One of the reasons some of them are successful is that
those systems were allowed to get through the growing pains involved in any major cultural
change and the systems were adapted when needed.

Performance Management, including position classification and pay, should be a living entity
not a stagnant set of tables and checklists. While NSPS was not a total success, an alternate
classification and pay system that doesn’t rely on longevity as the driving factor is what we
need to begin bringing the federal civil service into the 21% century.

The most prominent criticism of NSPS was the perception of favoritism and the time
commitment involved for both managers and employees. | do not think that means we
should never try again. The private sector has always operated on the basis of “pay for
performance.” Future systems should include more training for both employees and
supervisors and top down commitment to oversight of the program. During NSPS, we heard
from members who worked on installations where the Installation Commander—the top
authority on that installation—was too busy to attend the training and delegated the
responsibility for the program down several levels. This sends a very clear message to all
levels of management in those organizations that there is no top-down interest or oversight.
We also heard from managers who were frustrated that their employees weren’t interested
in putting any effort into their self-assessments. | can’t imagine an employee in private
industry passing up an opportunity to point out why he or she deserves a raise or a bonus
for the work they've performed. The NSPS training initially provided to managers was
constructed well but we heard from our members that it was not delivered with a consistent
message. The training initially provided to employees was only a one-day session. It
covered the basics of the program but did not give clear direction on tracking their own
performance to use in their self-assessments.

¢. USAlobs.gov does not have the best reputation, and the online application
process can be daunting and confusing. What role does USAJobs play in this
challenge? How does it impact the speed of the hiring process?

USAJobs.gov is a very cumbersome system and the questions applicants must answer during
the application process are often confusing and contradictory. In private industry, an
applicant usually only has to submit a resume and cover letter when applying for a job. At
Travis AFB, we recently announced summer hire jobs. We intended to fill over 70 positions.
We got less than 50 applicants qualified by USAlobs—even though the jobs are at the basic
entry level (GS-3). in previous years, we've handled the application and qualification process
at base level and have not only filled all available positions but had “back-up” candidates
waiting in case an opening occurred after the initial hire.
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d. Employee retention is a problem, especially when looking at millennial
employment. To what extent have agencies identified organizational factors
contributing to turnover of new employees?

| have not seen any formal studies by agencies on the reason(s) millennials are leaving
federal service at an alarming rate. However, many of our members report that the reasons
given them informally are frustrations with “the system.” Millennials, like most of us, want
to be recognized for their contributions not just for longevity and find the current General
Schedule system antiquated and rigid. The concept of “paying your dues” before moving up
is not one they're familiar with. Many millennials come into the federal system with
advanced degrees but little work experience. This is viewed by some established federal
employees as unfair rather than a sign of the times. For example, one of our members
reported that his new employee was being ostracized by co-workers because he didn’t start
at the GS-7 level and “work his way up.” That employee came into federal service with a
Master’s Degree and was placed at the GS-11 based on his education and military
experience.

if we are to be the employer of choice in the future, we need to work on the culture of our
organizations as well as the structure of our performance management system. Employees
who believe they are “owed” advancement based on longevity must be educated to
understand that advancement should be based on contributions not just showing up.
Employees get a paycheck for coming to work every day and doing a good job. That is the
standard for acceptable performance. However, employees should get rewarded above and
beyond the paycheck when they perform above and beyond the usual expectations for their
position, either through promotion or through in-place salary increases.

2. According the Partnership for Public Service analysis of the 2014 OPM Federal
Employee Viewpoint Survey, fewer than half of all employees are satisfied with the
training they receive or feel that their training needs are assessed by their agency.
However, training is critically important in ensuring employees are well prepared to do
their jobs.

a.  What should agencies be doing to meet the training needs of their employees,
particularly in a fiscally-constrained environment?

One of the first things agencies should do is invest in training their managers. A well-trained
manager not only contributes to a productive, healthy work environment; that manager can and
should be a training resource for employees. Some of our members report that their employees
don’t believe they're receiving training unless they’re sent to courses away from the job. That s
an expectation that a well-trained manager can correct.

In this time of fiscal austerity in most agencies, unfortunately, training is usually the first
casualty in the budget wars. In many career fields, on-line training is sufficient and productive.
However, there are some career fields, particularly technical ones, where hands-on training is
absolutely necessary. 1 think in many instances, managers are already prioritizing training needs
but that also creates room for resentment among employees. li use my own staff as an
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example: | have one new specialist and seven experienced specialists. One of my experienced
specialists complained recently that it wasn’t fair that the new person gets to go to training this
year and the experienced person didn’t. However, training decisions must be based on available
funding and mission needs not employee preferences.

A recurring theme of this hearing was the lack of quality management - that we are not
doing enough to ensure agency supervisors have the tools and skills needed to effectively
guide their teams and create the effective, efficient federal workforce our nation needs.
a. What are some basic steps agencies can take to improve the quality of
management?

Training and time are the most important factors to improve the quality of management.
An untrained manager with the best of intentions can easily cause problems in the
workplace without being aware that rules are being violated. Likewise, managers who have
little time to devote to their employees due to technical obligations are less effective than
those who can actually be managers not technicians. it's harder to look at the big picture
when you're weighed down with the technical aspects of a job.

b. What can be done to ensure that managers and leaders are held accountable for
developing employees, rewarding high performers and addressing poor
performance?

Agaln, training managers to be managers not just the best technician in the office is key.
Also, ensuring that management responsibilities are not just additional duties and
providing sufficient time to manage is critical. Addressing poor performance is a time-
consuming, cumbersome process and many managers just don’t have enough time to do
this. It’s more expedient to just rate everyone the same {and pass/fail performance rating
systems certainly reinforce this) than it is to differentiate between levels of performance. |
do not believe that we have a cadre of punitive managers out to “get” their employees; nor
do I believe that we have a workforce of lazy, unproductive employees. For the most part,
managers have good intentions and truly care about cur employees. The federal workforce
is primarily made up of dedicated individuals who work hard to get the mission done and
who perform valuable service to our country and our citizens. But even the best of
intentions can be undermined by a lack of training, funding and time to manage.

¢. What steps can OPM take?

OPM should consider management as a career field. Establishing standards that require a
management position to be more stand-alone management than technician with
“additional” management duties is the first step toward making that happen. The best
technician is often not the best person to supervise other technicians. Perhaps OPM could
make available some form of aptitude testing for management functions. Guidance on
developing dual career paths (management vs. senior technician) would also be helpful.
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d. What steps can Congress take?

Congress should ensure that agencies are adequately funded to reward their employees
and to provide meaningful levels of management with time and training to be managers.
Some of our members have as many as 40 or 50 direct reports. This is an impossible
workload in and of itself and those managers also have technical duties they are expected
to perform. There is no way a manager in this situation can adequately address poor
performance or develop other employees. There are simply not enough hours in the day.
Management must be considered a primary duty or we will continue to see employees not
being recognized for exceptional performance or held accountable for poor performance.

4. What have you heard from your members regarding the reasons younger employees are
leaving federal work in favor of the private sector?

As I said in question 1, many of our members report that the reasons given them informally are
frustrations with “the system.” Millennials, like most of us, want to be recognized for their
contributions not just for longevity and find the current General Schedule system antiquated
and rigid. The concept of “paying your dues” before moving up is not a familiar one. Many
millennials also come into the federal system with expectations of being instant executives. We
need to train our managers to manage that type of expectation as well as to meet the needs of
younger employees for feedback and recognition.

5. You proposed moving the pay structure of the federal workforce from the GS system to a
pay for performance system, much like the National Security Personnel System (NSPS),
which was experimented with at the Department of Defense. While [ understand the
thought process behind a pay for performance structure, the many shortcomings of the
NSPS at the DOD gives me pause.

a. What oversight and safeguards would we need to put in place to ensure that
favoritism and perceived lack of equity, which plagued the NSPS, would not once
again reappear?

Safeguards:

i.  Top Down Commitment: if top level management (military and civilian) are not held
accountable for the program, it will fail.

ii. 365 Days: Performance management is a year-round process and should not be
reduced to just the annual appraisal. One aspect of NSPS that was good was the
ability for second-level supervisors to actually see the real-time documentation of
feedback sessions between first-level supervisors and employees. This was a good
tool to ensure conversations took place when they were supposed to. In order to
meet any standard of feedback, whether quarterly, monthly or more often when
needed, managers need time to be managers not technicians.

ii.  User-Friendly: the NSPS data system was not particularly user friendly. Keep it simple.
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Transparency, while respecting the privacy of individual employees, is key to the
successful administration of any new performance management system and intensive,
detailed training for everyone involved is just as important. One thing we must impress
upon employees is taking responsibility for their part of the equation. If an employee
wants their manager to consider an accomplishment when completing an appraisal, the
employee needs to step up and identify that accomplishment not just assume that the
manager “knows” what the employee did. Blowing their own horn is hard for some
people and, in many cultures, it is even discouraged. We need to ensure that every
employee understands the value of self-assessment. Results reported in the aggregate
may also be helpful for employees to measure themselves against. It is also critical to
keep in mind that the culture changes required to move from a longevity-based system
to a contribution-based system take time. There is not instant fix for this problem.

b. While the promise of a larger paycheck is an obvious motivation for any
employee, if we were to fully fund performance awards under the current GS
system would that not achieve the same results?

Fully funding performance awards is one step in the process; however, performance awards
are generally one-time payments and do not impact the employee beyond that particular
time. If we are to be the employer of choice, we need to re-think our system of rigidly
confining an employee in one classification and at one grade. Under NSPS, we had
employees who “grew” into much higher levels of responsibility during the process and we
were able to appropriately reward them for that growth. We were also able to adjust
{downward) the pay of individuals who were providing marginal performance while
retaining them in their position. Under the General Schedule, the employee would only get
step increases based on longevity and possibly a one-time award payment and there is
usually no penalty for marginal performance in a multi-tier system. The high achieving
employee would have to watch the average employee at the next desk get the same
longevity increases without the growth.
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Post-Hearing Questions for the Record
Submitted to the Hon. Dan Blair
From Chairman James Lankford

“21st Century Ideas for the 20th Century Federal Civil Service”
Wednesday, May 20, 2015
United States Senate, Subcommittee on Regulatory Affairs and Federal Management
Committee on Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs

1. In your testimony, you stated that, “OPM, MSPB, Oftice of Special Counsel, and the EEOC all
have roles. Do we need a centralized personnel office? If so, how should it be structured? And is
OPM that entity?” Do you or your colleagues at NAPA have any additional thoughts regarding
the organization of a centralized office, tasked with administrative and personnel issues for the
entire federal government?

ANSWER: The Academy has not had an opportunity to undertake a comprehensive review of the current
civil service structure. We do plan to visit the issue in our upcoming Transition 2016 initiative. We will
be assembling a panel of Academy Fellows, along with members of the American Society of Public
Administration, to review the current system and make findings and recommendations on needed
changes. This panel review should help inform Congress and the incoming Administration on these
issues. We intend this panel to be convened in the Fail and run through the upcoming Presidential
Transition in the late wintet/spring of 2017,

2. OPM has the authority to approve a number of hiring authorities for agencies to fill critical
positions. Do you think agencies appropriately leverage these available authorities? If not, what
factors contribute to the underuse of these authorities?

ANSWER: My experience while at OPM was that some agencies did not utilize the flexibilities available
to them. Whether it was lack of knowledge or lack of capacity, some agencies frequently continued the
use of outdated HR practices. In my view, use of out dated practices also reflected the lack of high level
leadership attention and the failure to hold officials accountable for effective and efficient human capital
practices. During the George W. Bush Administration, agency accountability was measured through a
balanced scorecard rating agencies. It has been my experience that holding agency leaders accountable
for effective HR practices is a driver to motivate HR offices.

3. Inyour written testimony, you stated, “Now is the perfect time to initiat[e] such an oversight
effort in preparation for the 2016 Presidential Transition.” Could you explain the efficiencies to
be gained and benefits to be captured by implementing substantive civil service reform during a
Presidential transition period?

ANSWER: 1do not suggest that substantive civil service reform be implemented during the Presidential
transition period. 1do suggest that Congress lay the groundwork for the new Administration so that it can
move forward, working with Congress, in enacting the needed reforms.
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A new Administration will hit the ground running with multiple agendas. To facilitate reform efforts,
Congress should, in the next 18 months, develop a substantive hearing record exploring avenues for
reform. The Senate Homeland Security and Governmental Affairs Committee is in a prime position to do
this spade work in advance of an incoming Administration so that the Administration could have the
benefit of the Committee’s work in proposing and working on significant reforms.

I would suggest the subcommittee continue with oversight hearings, much like the one which I was
invited to testify, in order to develop a legislative record that could be used as the basis for reform
legislation. The subcommittee could consider issuing a report at the end of the Congress laying out its
work, findings and recommendations for legislative reform. This allows the incoming Administration the
opportunity to build on this record in working with Congress on enacting needed reforms.
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Post-Hearing Questions for the Record
Submitted to Mr. Dan Blair
From Senator Heidi Heitkamp

“21% Century Ideas for the 20" Century Federal Civil Service”
May 20, 2015

According to GAO, research has identified several recruitment challenges facing the federal
workforce, such as passive recruitment strategies that can result in missed opportunities to
identify qualified applicants and unclear vacancy announcements that can delay hiring.
GAO has asserted that these challenges “put the federal government at a serious competitive
disadvantage in acquiring talent.” Other research has also highlighted the importance of
retaining high-performing federal employees and determining factors that contribute to
employee turnover.
a. What are the primary barriers to attracting and retaining qualified individuals to the
federal workforce?
. What legislative reforms could assist in addressing these barriers?
c. USAJobs.gov does not have the best reputation, and the online application process
can be daunting and confusing. What role does USAJobs play in this challenge?
How does it impact the speed of the hiring process?
d. Employee retention is a problem, especially when looking at millennial employment.
To what extent have agencies identified organizational factors contributing to
turnover of new employees?

ANSWER: Federal recruitment has proven to be a long-standing challenge to the federal
government. Applicants have voiced concerns about the ability to effectively apply for
federal jobs and have expressed dissatisfaction with the screening processes. Effective
recruitment practices require that the hiring office works effectively with the agency human
resources office to craft vacancy announcements that are easily understandable and
accurately reflect the duties and responsibilities of the position. Ensuring that the vacancy
announcement is reflected accurately in its job announcement on the USAJobs site is one
way to make the process more timely for the agency and applicants.

I understand OPM has emphasized millennial recruitment and retention as a priority.
Making sure that millennials, and all employees, have meaningful work is a primary method
of ensuring effective retention.

The federal government needs to adjust to the changing work patterns of millennials, who
most likely will see a career path involving multiple employers. Pay and benefit systems
should adapt to those employees who may only stay a few years with the federal government
and be flexible enough to be used as an incentive to recruit them to return to the federal
workforce.

According the Partnership for Public Service analysis of the 2014 OPM Federal Employee
Viewpoint Survey, fewer than half of all employees are satisfied with the training they
receive or feel that their training needs are assessed by their agency. However, training is
critically important in ensuring employces are well prepared to do their jobs.

2
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a. What should agencies be doing to meet the training needs of their employees,
particularly in a fiscally-constrained environment?

ANSWER: Training is a function of budget capacity and often is reduced to meet agency
budgetary demands. Agencies need to insure that scarce training funds are aligned with
goals and priorities consistent with the agency mission and employee development goals.

A recurring theme of this hearing was the lack of quality management - that we are not
doing enough to ensure agency supervisors have the tools and skills needed to effectively
guide their teams and create the effective, efficient federal workforce our nation needs.
a. What are some basic steps agencies can take to improve the quality of management?
b. What can be done to ensure that managers and leaders are held accountable for
developing  employees, rtewarding high performers and addressing poor
performance?
¢. What steps can OPM take?
d. What steps can Congress take?

ANSWER: The inability to tic pay effectively to performance in the federal sector
significantly hinders the ability of managers and supervisors to reward high performing
employees and hold poor performers accountable. The current General Schedule system is a
relic of the mid-20" century and needs to be modernized to reflect current practices in
human resources management. The inability to utilize pay as an incentive for performance
effectively neutralizes steps to improve performance management systems.

OPM could work with agencies to develop demonstration projects that utilize pay for
performance concepts. While the current demonstration project authority is extremely
limited, Congress could take steps to expand the number of employees subject to such
projects and streamline the processes to make it simpler to implement them.

In addition to the above, Congress can begin now to lay the groundwork for an effective
civil service reform effort that could come to fruition with a new presidential administration.

What have you heard from your members regarding the reasons younger employees are
leaving federal work in favor of the private sector?

ANSWER: 1 have not heard specifically from Academy Fellows on reasons younger
employees are leaving the federal workforce. As noted above, ensuring that millennials, and
all employees, have meaningful work is a primary method of ensuring effective retention. 1
would like to see the data on why millennials are leaving and work with the subcommittee to
structure an Academy effort to shed light on these reasons and recommend strategies for
encouraging retention of high performing employees.

GAO’s written testimony includes an interesting look at the weaknesses and positives of the
General Schedule (GS) classification system and some ideas on how to improve it so that it
better meets our nation’s federal workforce needs. Based on your experiences, and those of
your members, what recommendations would you make regarding the possible updating of
the GS classification system?
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ANSWER: The Office of Personnel Management produced a white paper on federal pay
and compensation while [ served as Deputy Director. The paper can be found at
http://archive.opm.gov/strategiccomp/whtpaper.pdf.

In the conclusion of the executive summary accompanying the paper, OPM noted:

“This White Paper is pre-decisional: although it documents many problems in

our current pay and job evaluations systems, it does not describe the solutions to
those problems. Its objectives are to help stakeholders learn from the

Government s history and experience and to inform the debate over how the
Government can preserve core values of public service — such as equity,

procedural justice, openness, and accountability — while modernizing its
compensation practices.”

This paper outlined a sensible and contemporary approach to reforming the General
Schedule. It was produced in 2002 and should be revisited to reflect changes in human
resources management since that time. | would recommend that the white paper serve as a
basis and guide for discussions on how to modernize the civil service. I would welcome the
opportunity for the Academy to work with the subcommittee to update this paper and
provide options and ideas for legislative action.

In your testimony, it seemed that there is a fear within management of giving an employee
low or even average marks during performance reviews. 1 believe that a sign of a good
manager is not only knowing when to heap praise onto an employee for a job well done, but
also being able to identify shortcomings in a worker’s product and helping that employee
develop into a greater resource for their team. It seems that just saying everyone does a great
job all the time really signals a lack of understanding of the role of a manager.
a. Are new managers getting the training they need to effectively supervise workers
under their watch?
b. What can we do to better ensure that throughout their careers managers are
constantly receiving the training and resources they need to support their staff?

ANSWER: Effective training in performance management is critical for managers and
supervisors if they are going to be able to fairly assess an employee’s performance. Such
training should be administered throughout the lifecycle of the supervisors’ and managers’
careers. However, failure to link that performance assessment to pay renders this into little
more than an annual exercise with little positive incentive to improve performance. Rather,
a supervisor’s or manager’s negative assessment could be subject to an employee grievance
(if the employee is in a bargaining unit) and require the supervisor/manager to spend
substantial time defending the assessment. This process does not incentivize supervisors
and managers to rigorously assess performance. Rather it incents a supervisot/manager to
give a rating that may inaccurately inflate an employee’s performance.

New and old managers should be held accountable and continuous training throughout that
individual’s career is integral to successful management practices.
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Post-Hearing Questions for the Record
Submitted to Mr. J David Cox

From Chairman James Lankford

“21st Century Ideas for the 20th Century Federal Civil Service”
Wednesday, May 20, 2015

United States Senate, Subcommittee on Regulatory Affairs and Federal
Management

In your testimony, you emphasized the need for the federal government to treat its
employees well, and that sustaining federal employee confidence is essential to
recruiting and maintaining a sophisticated workforce. In your opinion as President of
AFGE, how does the massive OPM data breach, made public June 4, 2015, affect
employee confidence?

AFGE is deeply concerned about the OPM data breach and its effects on federal
employees. A cybersecurity breach such as this does lower worker confidence in the
ability of the federal government to keep the information of their workforce secure.

{00348357.00C- }
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Post-Hearing Questions for the Record
Submitted to Mr. J David Cox
From Senator Heidi Heitkamp

%21 Century Ideas for the 20" Century Federal Civil Service”
May 20, 2015

1) According to GAO, research has identified several recruitment challenges
facing the federal workforce, such as passive recruitment strategies that
can result in missed opportunities to identify qualified applicants and
unclear vacancy announcements that can delay hiring. GAO has asserted
that these challenges “put the federal government at a serious competitive
disadvantage in acquiring talent.” Other research has also highlighted the
importance of retaining high-performing federal employees and
determining factors that contribute to employee turnover.

a. What are the primary barriers to attracting and retaining qualified
individuals to the federal workforce?

b. What legislative reforms could assist in addressing these barriers?

¢. USAJobs.gov does not have the hest reputation, and the online
application process can be daunting and confusing. What role does
USAJobs play in this challenge? How does it impact the speed of the
hiring process?

d. Employee retention is a problem, especially when looking at
millennial employment. To what extent have agencies identified
organizational factors contributing to turnover of new employees?

In an era where the federal workforce is under a relentless economic attack and has
experienced a reduction in pay and benefits for years, it is a testament to their extreme
devotion to the missions of their agencies that people remain as career civil servants.
Since 2011, the federal workforce has lost a total of $159 billion from a series of attacks
which have included pay freezes ($98 billion), increased retirement contributions ($21
billion), sequestration ($1 billion) and lower than baseline pay raises ($39 billion).

In addition to the economic attack, Congress has also proposed legislation that will
remove federal employee due process rights, lengthen probationary periods which will
allow employees to be fired without cause, and weaken whistieblower protections.
Congressional rhetoric that overwhelmingly refers to federal workers in negative terms
also takes its toll. These actions and this rhetoric send a strong negative message to
federal employees. They lower morale and create barriers to attracting and retaining a
highly qualified workforce.

Even when lawmakers vow to change their rhetoric and show their appreciation for
federal workers, the legislation under consideration continues to demonstrate hostility
toward federal workers. Friendly words and feel-good rhetoric will not attract or retain
workers. Actions that demonstrate support for a well-trained and well-compensated
workforce will.

{00348357.D0C- }
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The federal workforce is more highly trained than the US workforce as a whole. Two-
thirds have earned at least a Bachelor’'s degree and another ten percent have an
Associate’s degree or skilled trade certification. As one would expect from an
information society and economy, the GAO notes that growth in government jobs is
largely in “occupational categories that require higher skill and education levels” (GAO-
14-215). Because of this, competition for the best workers will increase and as the
government workforce continues to professionalize, it will become more difficult to
attract and retain qualified individuals.

Economic and political attacks make it harder for the federal workforce to make ends
meet, lower morale and reduce engagement. The solution is simple: these attacks must
end. The federal government must match the salaries and benefits that large private
firms and state governments provide. Federal workers must be compensated
competitively and not bear the brunt of budget and partisan disagreements. These
changes would make federal employment more attractive and keep talented individuals
in the federal sector.

Higher pay should be the first order of business. The Federal Adjustment of Incomes
Rate (FAIR) Act of 2015 would give federal employees a 3.8% raise and begin to undo
the damage done by the pay freezes. Second, the Federal Employee Pension Fairness
Act would repeal the wholly unnecessary and unfair increased retirement contributions
for employees hired since 2013. Conversely, legisiation that threatens federal
healthcare or threatens to voucherize the Federal Employee Health Benefits Program
would make the entire benefit package that federal employees receive less attractive to
potential employees and hurt retention.

USAJobs.gov certainly has its problems including the most recent concerns that it is
vulnerable to cyberattacks. We advocate making the tools to apply for a federal job as
user friendly and efficient as technology allows recognizing that government
employment has certain parameters that must be met by the electronic application
process (i.e. veterans’ preference). However, focusing efforts on the system by which
individuals apply for jobs does not get at the most pressing issues of why individuals are
not interested in working for the government.

Millennial workers who are in the federal government likely joined the workforce at a
time when they have never experienced a raise that keeps up with private sector raises
and have faced several years of no real raises, and, depending on agency, pay cuts
from furloughs. Millennial workers may be interested in careers where they feel they
make a difference and where their work is meaningful, but these are not the only
considerations for any worker. But feelings that you've “made a difference” don't pay the
rent. This generation is falling behind economically. They will likely never recover
economically from the pay freezes and retirement cuts unless they are repealed. Their
student debt obligations top $1.2 trillion dollars. Much of this is held by millennials with
71% of current college students leaving school with debt.

{00348357.00C-}
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Millennials have to pay the debts they accrued while completing their education and
additionally find a way to put some money aside for buying a car, a home and affording
a family. With the enormous debt burden that they carry, stagnant salaries, the fear of
furloughs and shutdowns and the new uncertainties that come with government jobs
due to poor funding and sequestration make these jobs less attractive for the long term.
While agencies are permitted to provide student loan payment incentives as a benefit
for recruitment this program seriously is underfunded. Lack of funding has led to a
decline in the number of workers who participate and the amount disbursed. Agencies
simply do not have the budget to make a meaningful difference for millennial workers
facing student loan repayment at a time when student loan debt has hit historic highs.

Additionally, cne of the most egregious issues that the employees who have been hired
the last few years have to deal with are the new inequities built into the pension system.
Employees who started in 2013 contribute 2.3% more toward their pensions than those
hired before 2013 and those hired after 2013 contribute 3.6% more than those hired
pre-2013.

This burden falls most heavily on millennials and treats them as second- and third- class
workers simply because of when they entered the workforce. Those who have started
with the civil service since 2013 experience lower take-home pay and will have less
means to contribute to their Thrift Savings Plan {(401(k) equivalent) accounts. Lower
take-home pay combined with loan debt means a substantial lowering of their standard
of living and shortfalls in their overall earnings and retirement income security.

All of these factors mean that Millennials experience pressures to leave federal service
for more lucrative private options. While agencies may have some tools to address
these issues, the problems are systemic and need to be treated as such.

2) According the Partnership for Public Service analysis of the 2014 OPM
Federal Employee Viewpoint Survey, fewer than half of all employees are
satisfied with the training they receive or feel that their training needs are
assessed by their agency. However, training is critically important in
ensuring employees are well prepared to do their jobs.

a. What should agencies be doing to meet the training needs of their
employees, particularly in a fiscally-constrained environment?

Training is paramount for having successful and prepared employees but it is also an
area that is easy to cut when budgets get tight in exchange for “focusing on mission.”
Unfortunately the link between training and mission is often missed. To accomplish the
mission, workers need training so they can be successful at their jobs and supervisors
need training to be able to manage workers effectively. It is not surprising that
employees indicate their dissatisfaction with training since training programs have been
reduced due to budgetary concerns.
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Part of the problem is the overreliance on on-line trainings. Technology has allowed
training to be less costly and in an era of government cutbacks, more trainings have
been moved to on-line format. However, the effectiveness of such trainings is a matter
of great debate. Both studies that argue on-line training is and is not effective exist.
Issues such as computer literacy, age, motivation and interest in the material are all
intervening factors that can alter effectiveness. In addition, depending on the person’s
job, some training needs to be hands-on and needs to be in person.

In addition to more formal training, employees need fo have more options to be part of
mentoring relationships where tfraining can happen one-on-one with advice from a
skilled practitioner. This is one of the pillars of the new phased retirement program,
where a skilled employee mentors a new employee to teach him/her the job. While this
program has been approved, it is slow in starting but holds great promise for meaningful
training.

3) A recurring theme of this hearing was the lack of quality management - that
we are not doing enough fo ensure agency supervisors have the tools and
skills needed to effectively guide their teams and create the effective,
efficient federal workforce our nation needs.

a. What are some basic steps agencies can take to improve the quality
of management?

b. What can be done to ensure that managers and leaders are held
accountable for developing employees, rewarding high performers
and addressing poor performance?

c. What steps can OPM take?

d. What steps can Congress take?

The lack of training for supervisors and poor supervisor selection work in tandem to
create poor first-line supervisors in the federal government. This in turn leads to
ineffective management and hurts both mission and the treatment of federal workers.

In the current civil service system, long-term employees see their salaries “top out” and
become uncompetitive. The only way for employees to continue to increase their
earnings is to move into management positions. This trend has been more pronounced
lately with three years of pay freezes followed by two years of 1% pay adjustments
which have motivated federal workers to look for ways they can increase their pay, but
stay in federal service.

The problem with this type of career advancement is that someone who may be highly
trained and successful at their job and an excellent “technician,” may not be the best
candidate for a manager. But people move into these positions because that's the only
way to have a higher paycheck. Solving some of the central pay issues would remove
the incentive for those without management skills to become managers. This would
allow individuals who have leadership and management skills to be selected based on
those skills instead of just their technical skills. Additionally, it would allow managers to
be chosen for their positions based more on soft management skills, or the leadership
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traits that stress interpersonal skills and relationship building with the workforce. These
skills are necessary for 21 century managers to master.

Management and leadership training needs to emphasize that workers are highly skilled
and are able to make recommendations about how their job can be done better.
Management training that emphasizes empowering and engaging the workforce to
address workplace issues needs to be a priority. This includes understanding and being
able to abide by and apply the principles in collective bargaining agreements since they
represent negotiated solutions to workplace problems and issues. Managers who
understand and respect the role of unions are more likely to be able to work with the
union to solve problems and less likely to escalate problems into grievances.

One of the main tools that can be used to hold managers accountable is to strengthen
whistleblower protections for employees. In a system where employees can be easily
punished or fired, they are less likely to report when agencies are violating the law.
Legislation that protects employees from retribution and retaliation allows employees to
speak without fear about the serious problems they may encounter at the job site.

4) What have you heard from your members regarding the reasons younger
employees are leaving federal work in favor of the private sector?

We hear daily from AFGE members who are increasingly frustrated that federal
employees are under economic attack. Federal workers are committed to the mission of
their agency and they are committed to public service, but they have had to endure
many hardships as they have faced hostile lawmakers who have blamed them for all of
the ills in the federal budget. Even so, in the most recent Federal Employee Viewpoint
Survey, 96% of federal employees said they are willing to put in the extra effort to get
the job done.

No group has been more affected by the attack on federal workers than younger
employees who are at the start of their federal career. Many new employees have
experienced furloughs, sequester cuts, shutdowns and 0% pay raises firsthand.
Additionally, one of the most egregious issues that the employees who have been hired
the last few years have to deal with are the new inequities built into the pension system.
Employees who started in 2013 contribute 2.3% more toward their pensions than those
hired before 2013 and those hired after 2013 contribute 3.6% more than those hired
pre-2013.

This unequal pension contribution treats new hires as second- and third- class workers
simply because of when they entered the workforce. Those who have started with the
civil service since 2013 experience lower take-home pay and less able to take full
advantage of their own or the government’s contribution to their Thrift Savings Plan
accounts. Lower take-home pay combined with loan debt means a substantial lowering
of their standard of living and shorifalls in their overall earnings and retirement income
security. What is there to keep these workers in the public sector when the amount by
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which their salaries lag behind private sector and state and local government salaries
continues to increase.

One trend that we have seen, particularly in law enforcement and the skilled trades, is
that younger employees easily get federal jobs because there is lower competition for
them in many parts of the country due to their poor pay. But once these employees are
trained, they move on to the private sector or on to public sector work in state or local
government jobs in order to increase their earnings. In many of these jobs, the federal
installation has a very difficult time retaining and filling the jobs they have.

Much has been written about younger workers born after 1980 and often referred to as
the Millennial Generation. Some argue that they have an interest in jobs that promote
the public good, are contributing to something that they believe in. The federal
government is a natural fit for these workers and a place where they can match their
values and talents. But this is also an opportunity that could easily be missed if the
government is unable to recognize that the young workforce will not stay with federal
employment if pay continues to be inadequate.

5) GAO’s written testimony includes an interesting look at the weaknesses
and positives of the General Schedule (GS) classification system and some
ideas on how to improve it so that it better meets our nation’s federal
workforce needs. Based on your experiences, and those of your members,
what recommendations would you make regarding the possible updating of
the GS classification system?

The GAO testimony needs to be considered alongside the OPM report entitled
“Government wide Strategy on Advancing Pay Equality in the Federal Government,”
which affirms some of the main benefits of the General Schedule pay

system. Prepared in response to the President’s request for a gender pay-equity
analysis of federal pay systems, it paid close attention to the General Schedule's
classification system and its transparency. The President also asked for
recommendations for administrative or legislative action that would promote “best
practices” that were found to minimize inequities.

The study provides important insight into the General Schedule system’s strengths
as a whole. Any pay and job classification system must be judged on attributes such
as internal and external equity, as well as transparency and effectiveness. External
equity refers to whether a pay system meets market standards. We know that the
General Schedule fails the external equity test, but not because of any kind of
systemic flaw but rather because successive Congresses and administrations have
not funded it even before the pay freezes. Federal Salary Council annual reports
since 1995 confirm this.

On internal equity, one finding is particularly important: there is no significant gender
pay difference by grade level among GS workers. Simply, at each pay grade, there
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was no real difference between the salaries paid to women and men doing the same
jobs. This is a great virtue of the federal GS pay system. (And those who decry the
GS system and propose alternatives that allow managers to pay different salaries to
different individuals in the same job should be forced to explain how they would
produce the pay equity that the GS system produces.)

The OPM study showed that, depending on the methodology used, from 76 to 93
percent of the observed pay gap between federally employed men and women is
attributable to women being concentrated in lower-graded occupations. indeed, the
only real observed inequities arose where managerial discretion operates, such as in
the awarding of quality step increases, promotions, and starting salaries.

These findings constitute a ringing endorsement of the current pay system, a system
that assigns salaries to the position, not the individual. This orientation is the secret
to having a pay system that avoids discrimination and fairly compensates individuals
for the job they do, not for who they are.

The problems with the current GS system emerge more from the unwillingness of
Congress to fund and support the work to manage the GS system. The Office of
Personnel Management has not done an adequate job maintaining and updating the
infrastructure on which the GS system is built which includes updating classification
standards, job descriptions, and researching and adding flexibilities to make it more
responsive. This is the place to start to update the GS system - fund it adequately
so its benefits, like its pay equity, can be realized and improved upon.

Without this important maintenance work the benefits of the GS system are
constrained. Many flexibilities have been added over the years that have expanded
the GS system and have made it more responsive. These include bonuses for
recruitment, relocation and retention as well as managerial flexibilities in salary-
setting. There are also opportunities for programs that attract workers such as
student loan repayment. But many of these flexibilities have not been utilized by
agencies due to the low funding. This is the current plight of the student loan
repayment benefit as well as many special rates and pay flexibilities, retention and
recruitment bonuses and many other programs. The more the GS system is starved,
the more criticism it will unduly receive and the benefits of a non-partisan pay
system that promotes equity will not be realized.
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6) In your testimony, you noted that the government needs to “promote a
human-centered workplace to capitalize on the talents, skills and
commitment of the federal workforce.” You went on to say that
empowering workers comes from a variety of factors - collaborative
bargaining for fair contracts, seeking employee input, and labor-
management forums. The Department of Defense’s “New Beginnings”
program is one of the labor-management partnerships that you highlight as
an effective model.

a. How can we apply a similar model to other government departments
and agencies?

b. What makes this program different from other efforts to improve
labor-management relationships? What has made it successful?

The New Beginnings process has been a partnership between labor and management
with the goal of creating a new culture in the Department of Defense through a rolling
out a new performance management system. In addition to performance management,
the system will also focus on (a) training supervisors to work more effectively with
employees and (b) addressing problems in the hiring system. All of the
recommendations of the New Beginnings project came from design teams that were
included representatives from labor and management.

This project represents an enormous multi-year commitment from both labor and
management, and we believe the resuits are promising. Both sides have gained new
insights into the constraints and concerns of each side and have built a working
relationship based on trust. Throughout the process the experiences and positions of
rank-and-file workers were presented at and their concerns are represented in the
recommendations, so the process has given voice to workplace concerns and has
focused on increasing fransparency, fairness and accountability.

While the final product is still at the stage of component review (which couid change the
system), it appears that the system will be one that will dramatically change the culture
at DoD. It is based on performance reviews that build manager/worker discussions into
the culture and that prioritize on-going worker engagement and development. The
performance management system also incorporates supervisor accountability and many
safeguards that provide consistency, transparency and fairness to the awards process.

The system also significantly changes supervisor and manager training and seeks to
focus on improving soft management skills which are based on engaging the workforce
in conversation and team decision making instead of unilateral authoritarian rule.
Finally, changes to the hiring system and the creation of accessible on-line materials for
the hiring manager will lead to more transparency in decision-making and fairness.

The New Beginnings project will live or die based on the commitment to fund the
transition from the damaging performance management systems of the past.
Management and employee training are central to the successful implementation of the
system. So while there is hope for a real change to happen in DoD, much is still
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unsettled. Agencies can learn from this experience, however, by truly engaging labor
partners and building relationships so that similar systems can be designed to cater to
the unique circumstances in each agency. In fact, the teams working on the New
Beginnings project are hopeful that many of their innovations will be considered by other
labor-management partnerships around the government.

7) In your discussion of pay differentials for employees in the federal
government versus those in the private sector, you noted that “unless
government can compete with the salaries in the private sector, there will
be no hope of keeping and attracting the best and the brightest.” The lack
of adequate compensation, as well as recognition, for federal workers is
definitely a huge issue.

a. What solutions would you propose for working to alleviate this pay
gap between the federal and private sectors?

b. How can agencies better recognize their employees for their
performance, monetary or otherwise?

The first step in addressing the pay gap between the federal and private sector is to
understand how dramatic the departure from private sector salary comparability has
been. Each year the Office of Personnel Management (OPM) calculates pay gaps
between the federal government's salaries and the salaries paid in the private sector
and state and local government on a city-by-city and job-by-job basis using data from
Bureau of Labor Statistics (BLS). The data tell a consistent and compelling story.
Comparing salaries for the actual jobs performed by federal employees with the salaries
paid by private employers (and state and local government employers) who employ
workers in the same jobs shows federal salaries are an average of 35% lower. The pay
freezes of 2011-2013 and the below US average increases of 1% in 2014 and 2015
have only exacerbated this problem.

This is a large gap to close, and it can only be closed by stopping the process that
continues to widen it. This means that an effort must be made legislatively to
compensate for the years of neglect that have caused the gap to widen. Beyond that, an
effort must be made to restore pension contributions to reasonable levels instead of
forcing more contributions for newer workers. In addition, the Federal Wage System
(FWS) which sets wages for blue collar workers has not been able to effectively work
because of caps which have limited FWS increases to the low GS raises. Simply, the
course that Congress has been on regarding federal pay must be reversed.

Legislation like the Federal Adjustment of Incomes Rate (FAIR) Act of 2015 that would
adjust federal pay by 3.8% next year can begin to repair the damage from pay freezes,
1% adjustments, and furioughs. The Federal Employee Pension Fairness Act would
restore generational equity to pension contributions and give newer workers more
money to take home. Measures like these would be a start and would signal that
lawmakers understand that imposing such draconian pay and benefit cuts on federal
employees went far overboard.
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There are many flexibilities built into the improved General Schedule system which can
be used to address the gap in pay. For example, in the Bakken Region of North Dakota
there has been a tremendous gas and oil boom. This caused significant economic
pressures on government workers at Minot Air Force Base because their salaries
lagged behind wages paid to private sector workers performing similar work. Retaining
and recruiting government workers became difficult because the gap between private
wages and federal wages drew people into the private sector largely because the
salaries were greater. The solution in this case was to use special rates and other GS
and Wage Grade system flexibilities to increase government pay and to make sure that
Minot Air Force Base continues to be mission ready.

While financial compensation is the most important element in closing this gap and
increasing retention and recruitment, there is a certain role for non-monetary awards
and recognition for excellent performance. However, any performance management
system that assesses excellent contributions has to be built with appropriate training for
the supervisors who make the awards and there needs to be an emphasis on
supervisory responsibility, transparency and fairness. Without operational guidance to
make sure the awards process is consistent and fair there is likely to be low buy-in by
employees who could see the system as rigged. In addition, who receives awards need
to be transparent and employees need to understand the criteria so that they can
understand how their work can also be recognized and rewarded.

8) OPM established a Diversity and Inclusion in the Government Council
made up of department and agency Chief Human Capital Officers (CHCO’s).
The CHCO's were directed to advise OPM, OBM, and the Equal
Employment Opportunity Commission on government-wide recruitment
and retention practices to promote a diverse workforce,

a. Do AFGE and other labor organizations have a role when it comes to
providing input on the Council’s activities?

b. What ideas do AFGE and other labor organizations support to
promote diversity in senior leadership at departments and agencies?

The Diversity and Inclusion in the Government Council was established by then-
OPM Director Archuleta in Feburary 2015. AFGE has not been permitted to
participate in this council, despite asking for the opportunity. AFGE supports
efforts to promote diversity in senior leadership, but we believe that the best
means for doing so is strict adherence to the merit system principles which
awards federal jobs to the person most qualified for the position, not the person
with the best connections.
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